UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-Q

(Mark one)								
(X) QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934								
For quarterly period ending September 30, 2001								
or								
() TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934 $$								
For the transition period from to								
Commission file number: 1-7945								
								
DELINE GODDODINEON								
DELUXE CORPORATION								
(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)								
MINNESOTA 41-0216800								
(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization) (IRS Employer Identification No.)								
3680 Victoria St. N., Shoreview, Minnesota 55126-2966								
(Address of principal executive offices) (Zip Code)								
(GE1) 402 7111								
(651) 483-7111								
(Registrant's telephone number, including area code)								
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days.								

Item I. Financial Statements

PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION

The number of shares outstanding of registrant's common stock, par value \$1.00 per share, at October 19, 2001 was 66,356,550.

DELUXE CORPORATION

CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

<TABLE> <CAPTION>

	UNAUDITED SEPTEMBER 30, 2001		DEC	CEMBER 31, 2000
		(DOLLARS II	N THOUS	SANDS)
<\$>	<c:< td=""><td>></td><td><c></c></td><td>></td></c:<>	>	<c></c>	>
Current Assets:				
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	5,250	\$	80,732
Marketable securities		10,620		18,458
Trade accounts receivable (net of allowances for doubtful				
accounts of \$1,433 and \$1,415, respectively)		49,201		46,332
Inventories		10,469		10,560
Supplies		11,945		12,578
Deferred advertising		17,780		17,089
Deferred income taxes		6 , 729		6 , 877
Prepaid expenses		21,818		20,115
Other current assets		5,943		6 , 997

Yes ___X__ No ____

Total current assets	139,755	219,738
Investments	37,943	35,555
\$313,333 and \$295,812, respectively)	155,980	173,956
\$75,355, respectively)	204,138	222,798
Other long-term assets	33,187	8,392
Total assets	\$ 571,003	\$ 660,439
	========	=======
Current Liabilities:		
Accounts payable	\$ 43,816	\$ 43,161
Wages and vacation pay	35 , 387	36,191
Employee profit sharing and pension	23,524	21,872
Accrued income taxes	56,856	27,065
Accrued rebates	24,140	24,968
Other	64,031	62,214
Short-term debt	102,900	
Long-term debt due within one year	1,353	100,672
Total current liabilities	352,007	316,143
Long-term debt	10,455	10,201
Deferred income taxes	60,712	60,712
Other long-term liabilities	7,011	10,575
Shareholders' Equity:	,, , , , ,	10,010
Common shares \$1 par value (authorized:		
500,000,000 shares; issued: 2001 - 66,187,510; 2000 -	66.400	=0 ===
72,555,474)	66,188	72,555
Additional paid-in capital		44,243
Retained earnings	74 , 597	146,243
Unearned compensation	(69)	(60)
Accumulated other comprehensive income	102	(173)
Total shareholders' equity	140,818	262,808
Total liabilities and shareholders' equity	\$ 571,003	\$ 660,439
	=======	=======

</TABLE>

See Notes to Unaudited Consolidated Financial Statements

2

DELUXE CORPORATION

CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF INCOME

<TABLE> <CAPTION>

<caption></caption>	QUARTE SEPTEM	JDITED ER ENDED MBER 30,	UNAUDITED NINE MONTHS ENDED SEPTEMBER 30,		
	2001 2000		2001	2000	
<\$>	 (DOLLARS	 S IN THOUSANDS, <c></c>	EXCEPT PER SHARE A		
Revenue	\$ 323,533 111,060	\$ 316,084 113,208		\$ 959,911 341,272	
Gross Profit		202,876	617,136		
Selling, general and administrative expense	129,006	129,944	393,142	404,361	
Operating Income			223,994	214,278	
Other (expense) income	(160)	3,694	209	1,953	
Income from Continuing Operations Before Interest and Taxes			224,203	216,231	
Interest expense	(990) (601)		(3,219) (313)		
Income from Continuing Operations Before Income Taxes			220,671	209,224	
Provision for income taxes			82,818		
Income from Continuing Operations	51,062	46,964		131,631	

Income (Loss) from Discontinued Operations				2,433				(3,072)
Net Income	\$	51,062	\$	49,397	\$ ==	137,853	\$	128,559
Basic Net Income per Share: Income from continuing operations Income (loss) from discontinued operations	\$.76	\$.65	\$	1.98	\$	1.82
Basic Net Income per Share	\$ ==:	.76	\$ ===	.68	\$ ==	1.98	\$ ==	1.78
Diluted Net Income per Share: Income from continuing operations Income (loss) from discontinued operations	\$.75	\$	0.65	\$	1.97	\$	1.82
Diluted Net Income per Share	\$.75	\$.68	\$	1.97	\$ ==	1.78
Cash Dividends per Share	\$.37	\$.37	\$	1.11	\$	1.11
Total Comprehensive Income	\$	51,246	\$	49,343	\$	138,128	\$	128,141

See Notes to Unaudited Consolidated Financial Statements

3

DELUXE CORPORATION

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

<TABLE> <CAPTION>

<caption></caption>	UNAUDITED NINE MONTHS ENDED SEPTEMBER 30,		
	2001	2000	
<\$>	(DOLLARS IN	 I THOUSANDS) <c></c>	
Cash Flows from Operating Activities:			
Net income	\$ 137,853	\$ 128 , 559	
Loss from discontinued operations		3,072	
Depreciation	23,840	24,338	
Amortization of intangibles	33,869	24,488	
Share purchase discount	925	1,426	
Deferred income taxes		(1,388)	
Trade accounts receivable	(3,315)	(1,722)	
Inventories	92	2,124	
Accounts payable	4,457	(14,487)	
Accrued wages, employee profit sharing and pension	1,676	(7,566)	
Restructuring accruals	(2,076)	(10,451)	
Other assets and liabilities	11,288	28,840	
Net cash provided by operating activities of continuing operations	208,609	177,233	
Cash Flows from Investing Activities:			
Proceeds from sales of marketable securities	37 , 990	7,627	
Purchases of marketable securities	(30,000)	(25,000)	
Purchases of capital assets	(22,281)	(40,678)	
Payments for acquisitions, net of cash acquired		(95,991)	
Proceeds from sales of capital assets	1,452	14,434	
Loan to others		32,500	
Other	(3,807)	(7,212)	
Net cash used by investing activities of continuing operations	(16,646)	(114,320)	
Cash Flows from Financing Activities: Net borrowings (payments) on short-term debt Payments on long-term debt Change in book overdrafts Payments to retire shares Proceeds from issuing shares under employee plans Cash dividends paid to shareholders	102,900 (101,213) (3,802) (231,620) 43,762 (77,472)	(35,000) (639) (7,360) 6,547 (80,274)	
cash dividends paid to sharehorders	(//,4/2)	(00,274)	

Net cash used by financing activities of continuing operations	 267 , 445)	 (116,726)
Net Cash Used by Discontinued Operations	 	 (35,348)
Net Decrease in Cash and Cash Equivalents	(75,482) 80,732	(89,161) 124,435
Cash and Cash Equivalents at End of Period	\$ 5,250	\$ 35,274

 | |See Notes to Unaudited Consolidated Financial Statements

4

DELUXE CORPORATION

NOTES TO UNAUDITED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

- 1. The condensed consolidated balance sheet as of September 30, 2001, the condensed consolidated statements of income for the quarters and nine months ended September 30, 2001 and 2000, and the consolidated statements of cash flows for the nine months ended September 30, 2001 and 2000, are unaudited. In the opinion of management, all adjustments necessary for a fair presentation of the Company's consolidated financial statements are included. Other than any discussed in the notes below, such adjustments consist only of normal recurring items. Interim results are not necessarily indicative of results for a full year. The consolidated financial statements and notes are presented in accordance with instructions for Form 10-Q, and do not contain certain information included in the Company's consolidated annual financial statements and notes. The consolidated financial statements and notes appearing in this Report should be read in conjunction with the Company's consolidated audited financial statements and related notes included in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2000.
- 2. On January 1, 2001, the Company adopted Statement of Financial Accounting Standards (SFAS) No. 133, ACCOUNTING FOR DERIVATIVE INSTRUMENTS AND HEDGING ACTIVITIES, as amended by SFAS No. 138, ACCOUNTING FOR CERTAIN DERIVATIVE INSTRUMENTS AND CERTAIN HEDGING ACTIVITIES. SFAS No. 133 establishes accounting and reporting standards for derivative instruments and for hedging activities. It requires that all derivatives, including those embedded in other contracts, be recognized as either assets or liabilities and that those financial instruments be measured at fair value. The accounting for changes in the fair value of derivatives depends on their intended use and designation. The Company has reviewed the requirements of SFAS No. 133 and has determined that it currently has no free-standing or embedded derivatives. Adoption of this standard did not have an impact on the Company's reported results of operations or financial position.
- 3. In June 2001, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) issued SFAS No. 141, BUSINESS COMBINATIONS, which addresses accounting and financial reporting for business combinations. This statement is effective in its entirety for the Company on January 1, 2002. The Company has not yet determined the impact this statement will have on its results of operations or financial position.
- 4. In June 2001, the FASB issued SFAS No. 142, GOODWILL AND OTHER INTANGIBLE ASSETS, which addresses accounting and financial reporting for goodwill and intangible assets. Under this new statement, goodwill and intangible assets with indefinite lives are no longer amortized, but are subject to impairment testing on at least an annual basis. This statement is effective in its entirety for the Company on January 1, 2002. As of September 30, 2001, the net book value of the Company's goodwill was \$83.8 million, and goodwill amortization expense for the first nine months of 2001 was \$4.6 million. The Company has not yet determined the impact this statement will have on its results of operations or financial position.
- 5. In August 2001, the FASB issued SFAS No. 144, ACCOUNTING FOR THE IMPAIRMENT OR DISPOSAL OF LONG-LIVED ASSETS, which addresses accounting and financial reporting for the impairment or disposal of long-lived assets. This statement is effective for the Company on January 1, 2002. The Company does not expect that adoption of this standard will have a material effect on its results of operations or financial position.
- 6. The Company capitalizes certain contract acquisition costs related to signing or renewing contracts with its financial institution clients. These costs, which primarily consist of cash payments made to the financial institutions, are generally amortized as a reduction of revenue on a straight-line basis over the contract term and are included in other long-term assets in the Company's consolidated balance sheets. The Company evaluates the

5

7. The following table reflects the calculation of basic and diluted earnings per share from continuing operations (dollars and shares in thousands, except per share amounts):

<TABLE>

	SEPTE	ER ENDED MBER 30,	NINE MON' SEPTEMI	BER 30,
	2001		2001	
<\$>	<c></c>		<c></c>	
<pre>Income from continuing operations per share-basic:</pre>				
<pre>Income from continuing operations Weighted average shares outstanding</pre>			\$137,853 69,521	
Income from continuing operations per share-basic			\$ 1.98 ======	\$ 1.82
<pre>Income from continuing operations per share-diluted:</pre>				
Income from continuing operations Weighted average shares outstanding Dilutive impact of options Shares contingently issuable		•	\$137,853 69,521 505 37	72,265
Weighted average shares and potential dilutive shares outstanding	68 , 132	72 , 484	70 , 063	72 , 350
<pre>Income from continuing operations per share-diluted</pre>	\$ 0.75	\$ 0.65	\$ 1.97 ======	\$ 1.82 ======

</TABLE>

During the third quarter of 2001 and 2000, options to purchase 56,442 and 5.3 million common shares, respectively, were outstanding but were not included in the computation of diluted earnings per share. During the first nine months of 2001 and 2000, options to purchase a weighted-average of 1.8 million and 5.4 million common shares, respectively, were outstanding but were not included in the computation of diluted earnings per share. The exercise prices of the excluded options were greater than the average market price of the Company's common shares during the respective periods.

- 8. Certain amounts reported in 2000 have been reclassified to conform with the 2001 presentation. These changes had no impact on previously reported net income or shareholders' equity.
 - 9. Inventories were comprised of the following (dollars in thousands):

	SEPTEMBER 30, 2001	DECEMBER 31, 2000
Raw materials	\$ 2,450 7,082 937	\$ 2,879 6,504 1,177
Total	\$ 10,469 ======	\$ 10,560

10. As of September 30, 2001, the Company had committed lines of credit for \$350.0 million available for borrowing and as support for its \$300.0 million commercial paper program. No amounts were drawn on these lines during the first nine months of 2001. The average amount drawn on these lines during 2000 was \$18.8 million at a weighted-average interest rate of 6.26%. As of September 30, 2001 and December 31, 2000, no amounts were outstanding under these lines of credit. The average amount of commercial paper outstanding during the first nine months of 2001 was \$73.6 million at a weighted-average interest rate of 4.17%. As of September 30, 2001, \$102.9 million was outstanding at a weighted-average interest rate of 3.21%. The average amount of commercial paper outstanding during 2000 was \$6.2 million at a weighted-average interest rate of 6.56%. No commercial paper was outstanding as of December 31, 2000.

The Company had uncommitted bank lines of credit for \$50.0 million available at variable interest rates. The average amount drawn on these lines of credit during the first nine months of 2001 was \$1.8 million at a

6

The average amount drawn on these lines of credit during 2000 was \$33,000 at a weighted-average interest rate of 6.38%. As of September 30, 2001 and December 31, 2000, no amounts were outstanding under these lines of credit.

The Company has a shelf registration in place for the issuance of up to \$300.0 million in medium-term notes. Such notes could be used for general corporate purposes, including working capital, capital expenditures, possible acquisitions and repayment or repurchase of outstanding indebtedness and other securities of the Company. As of September 30, 2001 and December 31, 2000, no such notes were issued or outstanding.

11. The Company's consolidated balance sheets reflect restructuring accruals of \$1.0 million and \$3.1 million as of September 30, 2001 and December 31, 2000, respectively, for employee severance costs. The status of these restructuring accruals as of September 30, 2001 was as follows (dollars in millions):

CHECK DETAILED DIAME

<TABLE>

TOTAL		NTING PLANT /OTHER(1)		UCTIONS (2)	PLAIDM	100N (3)	2001 REDU	JCTIONS (4)	
		NO. OF		NO. OF		NO. OF		NO. OF	
NO. OF									
EMPLOYEES		EMPLOYEES		EMPLOYEES		EMPLOYEES		EMPLOYEES	
AFFECTED	AMOUNT	AFFECTED	AMOUNT	AFFECTED	AMOUNT	AFFECTED	AMOUNT	AFFECTED	AMOUNT
 <\$>	<c></c>	<c></c>	<c></c>	<c></c>			<c></c>	<c></c>	<c></c>
<c> Balance, December 31, 2000 .</c>			\$ 1.5				\$		\$
3.1 145	٧ 0.0	70	γ ±	40	ų 0.0	33	Ş ——		Y
Restructuring charges 0.6 46							0.6	46	
Severance paid	(0.5)	(35)	(0.9) (25)	(0.6)	(34)	(0.2)	(33)	
Balance, June 30, 2001 1.5 64	0.3	35	0.6	15	0.2	1	0.4	13	
Restructuring charges 0.7 89							0.7	89	
Restructuring reversals		(15)	(0.3) (13)	(0.1)				
(0.4) (28) Severance paid	(0.1)	(1)	(0.2) (2)	(0.1)	(1)	(0.4)	(43)	
Balance, September 30, 2001 1.0 78	\$ 0.2	19	\$ 0.1		\$		\$ 0.7	59	\$

</TABLE>

- (1) Includes charges related to implementing a new order processing and customer service system.
- (2) Includes charges related to the Company's initiative to reduce selling, general and administrative (SG&A) expense.
- (3) Includes charges recorded in 2000 relating to the scaling-back and repositioning of PlaidMoon.
- (4) Includes charges recorded in 2001 relating to reductions within all business segments.

During the third quarter of 2001, the Company recorded restructuring accruals of \$0.7 million for employee severance primarily relating to customer service employees within the Business Services segment and mail center employees within the Financial Services segment. These reductions are expected to affect approximately 89 employees and are expected to be completed during the fourth quarter of 2001. Additionally, the Company reversed \$0.4 million of previously recorded restructuring accruals due to higher employee attrition than anticipated. During the second quarter of 2001, the Company recorded restructuring accruals of \$0.6 million for employee severance related to various

reductions within the Direct Checks segment. These reductions were completed in the third quarter of 2001 and affected 46 employees. These restructuring charges and reversals are reflected in SG&A expense in the Company's consolidated statements of income for the quarter and nine months ended September 30, 2001.

During the second quarter of 2000, the Company recorded restructuring accruals of \$1.0 million within continuing operations as a result of the outsourcing of certain data entry functions. This outsourcing affected approximately 155 employees and was completed during 2000. Additionally, the Company reversed \$3.0 million of restructuring accruals within continuing operations relating to the Company's initiative to reduce SG&A expense. This was due to higher attrition than anticipated and the reversal of "early termination" payments to a group of employees. Under the Company's current severance practices, employees are provided some period of advance notice prior to being terminated. In certain situations, the Company asks the employees to leave immediately because they may have access to crucial infrastructure or information. In these cases, severance includes an additional amount for wages which would have been received during the notice period. In this situation, management subsequently decided to keep employees working for the notice period and thus, a reduction in the restructuring reserves was required since this pay was no longer severance, but an operating expense. These new restructuring charges and reversals are reflected in SG&A expense in the Company's consolidated statement of income for the nine months ended September 30, 2000.

12. During 2000, the Company operated two business segments: Paper Payment Systems and eFunds. On December 29, 2000, the Company disposed of the eFunds segment via a spin-off transaction. For 2001, the Company has re-organized its remaining businesses into three business segments: Financial Services, Direct Checks and Business

7

Services. Financial Services sells checks and related products and services through financial institutions. Direct Checks sells checks and related products directly to consumers through direct mail and the Internet. Business Services sells checks, forms and related products to small businesses through financial institutions and directly to customers via direct mail and the Internet. All three segments operate only in the United States. Prior year segment information has been revised to reflect this new organization.

The accounting policies of the segments are the same as those described in the summary of significant accounting policies as presented in the Company's notes to the consolidated financial statements included in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2000. Corporate expenses have been allocated to the segments based on segment revenues. This allocation includes expenses for various support functions such as executive management, human resources and finance and includes depreciation and amortization expense related to corporate assets. The corresponding corporate asset balances have not been allocated to the segments. Corporate assets consist primarily of cash, investments and deferred tax assets relating to corporate activities.

The Company is an integrated enterprise, characterized by substantial intersegment cooperation, cost allocations and the sharing of assets. Therefore, the Company does not represent that these segments, if operated independently, would report the operating income and other financial information shown. The following is the Company's segment information for the third quarter and first nine months of 2001 and 2000 (dollars in thousands):

Quarters Ended September 30, 2001 and 2000 _____

<table></table>						
<caption></caption>						
		FINANCIAL	DIRECT	BUSINESS	CORPORATE AND	
		SERVICES	CHECKS	SERVICES	UNALLOCATED	CONSOLIDATED
<s></s>	<c></c>	<c></c>	<c></c>	<c></c>	<c></c>	<c></c>
Revenue:						
	2001	\$197,329	\$74,765	\$51,439	\$	\$323,533
	2000	199,417	68 , 953	47,714		316,084
Operating income:						
	2001	48,474	17,481	17 , 512		83,467
	2000	40,319	17,117	15,496		72,932
Depreciation and						
amortization expens	e:					
	2001	12,592	3,845	1,454		17,891
	2000	12,897	3,447	1,124		17,468
Total assets:						
	2001	297,794	143,473	36,089	93,647	571,003
	2000	323,308	149,127	42,011	458,028	972,474
Purchases of capita	1					

 2001
 3,088
 1,288
 577
 226
 5,179

 2000
 7,724
 1,239
 276
 4,670
 13,909

</TABLE>

8

Nine Months Ended September 30, 2001 and 2000

<TABLE>

10111 1 1 0111		FINANCIAL	DIRECT	BUSINESS	CORPORATE AND	
		SERVICES	CHECKS	SERVICES	UNALLOCATED	CONSOLIDATED
<s></s>	<c></c>	<c></c>	<c></c>	<c></c>	<c></c>	<c></c>
Revenue:						
	2001	\$576 , 695	\$229 , 902	\$150 , 510	\$	\$957 , 107
	2000	609 , 835	210,358	139,718		959 , 911
Operating income:						
	2001	121,176	54,287	48,531		223,994
	2000	128,935	43,278	42,065		214,278
Depreciation and						
amortization expense	:					
	2001	41,793	11,664	4,252		57 , 709
	2000	36,489	8,949	3,388		48,826
Total assets:						
	2001	297,794	143,473	36,089	93,647	571,003
	2000	323,308	149,127	42,011	458,028	972,474
Purchases of capital						
assets:						
	2001	15,106	4,917	1,920	338	22,281
	2000	23,921	4,281	999	11,477	40,678

 | · | • | | • | |Corporate and Unallocated assets as of September 30, 2000, includes net assets of discontinued operations of \$299.8 million. Corporate and Unallocated purchases of capital assets includes activity related to the Company's PlaidMoon project, which was scaled-back and repositioned into the other segments in the fourth quarter of 2000.

13. In January 2001, the Company's Board of Directors approved a plan to purchase up to 14 million shares of the Company's common stock. At that time, it was announced that these repurchases would be completed within a 12- to 18-month period. Through September 30, 2001, the Company has spent \$231.6 million to repurchase 8.3 million shares. The Company's shareholders' equity declined from \$262.8 million at December 31, 2000 to \$140.8 million at September 30, 2001 primarily as a result of these share repurchases and the required accounting treatment for them. Changes in the Company's shareholders' equity through September 30, 2001 were as follows (dollars in thousands):

<TABLE> <CAPTION>

	COMMON SHARES	ADDITIONAL PAID-IN CAPITAL	RETAINED EARNINGS	UNEARNED COMPENSATION	ACCUMULATED OTHER COMPREHENSIVE INCOME	TOTAL
<\$>	<c></c>	<c></c>	<c></c>	<c></c>	<c></c>	<c></c>
Balance, December 31, 2000	\$72,555	\$ 44,243	\$ 146,243	\$(60)	\$(173)	\$ 262,808
Net income			137,853			137,853
Cash dividends			(77,472)			(77,472)
Common stock issued	1,907	47,308				49,215
Common stock repurchased	(8,265)	(91,328)	(132,027)			(231,620)
Other common stock retired	(9)	(223)				(232)
Unearned compensation Unrealized gain on				(9)		(9)
marketable securities					275	275
Balance, September 30, 2001	\$66 , 188	\$	\$ 74 , 597	\$(69)	\$ 102	\$ 140,818

</TABLE>

9

^{14.} Discontinued operations represents the results of the Company's eFunds segment, which was disposed of via a spin-off transaction on December 29, 2000. Revenue and loss from discontinued operations for the quarter and nine months ended September 30, 2000, were as follows (dollars in thousands):

<CAPTION>

	SEPTEMBER 30, 2000	SEPTEMBER 30, 2000
<pre><s> Revenue from external customers</s></pre>	<c> \$ 90,366</c>	<c> \$261,150</c>
Pre-tax income from operations of discontinued operations before measurement date	7,124 (2,431) 2,260	6,355 (9,885) (458)
Income (loss) from discontinued operations	\$ 2,433	\$ (3,072) ======

OHARTER ENDED

NINE MONTHS ENDED

</TABLE>

During the second quarter of 2000, the Company's discontinued operations recorded net charges of \$9.7 million for expected future losses on the long-term service contracts of its electronic benefits transfer (EBT) business. In April 2000, the Company completed negotiations with the prime contractor for a state coalition for which the Company's discontinued operations provided EBT services. Prior to this, the Company and the prime contractor were operating without a binding contract. The Company increased its accrual for expected future losses on long-term service contracts by \$12.2 million to reflect the fact that there was now a definitive agreement with this contractor. Partially offsetting this charge was the reversal of \$2.5 million of previously recorded contract loss accruals. These reversals resulted from productivity improvements and cost savings from lower than anticipated telecommunications and interchange expenses.

In June 2000, the Company's eFunds segment sold 5.5 million shares of its common stock to the public. Prior to this initial public offering (IPO), the Company owned 40 million, or 100%, of eFunds total outstanding shares. Subsequent to the IPO, the Company continued to own 40 million shares of eFunds, representing 87.9% of eFunds total outstanding shares. Proceeds from the offering, based on the offering price of \$13.00 per share, totaled \$71.5 million (\$64.5 million, net of offering expenses). The difference of \$30.5 million between the net proceeds from the offering and the carrying amount of the Company's investment in eFunds was recorded as additional paid-in capital. No tax expense or deferred tax was provided on this amount, as the Company disposed of its ownership in eFunds via a tax-free spin-off transaction in December 2000.

In conjunction with the spin-off of eFunds, the Company has agreed to indemnify eFunds for future losses arising from any litigation based on the conduct of eFunds' EBT and medical eligibility verification businesses prior to eFunds' IPO in June 2000, and from certain future losses on identified loss contracts. The contractual maximum amount of litigation and contract losses for which the Company will indemnify eFunds is \$14.6 million. Through September 30, 2001, no amounts have been paid or claimed under this indemnification agreement.

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

COMPANY PROFILE

During 2000, we operated two business segments: Paper Payment Systems and eFunds. On December 29, 2000, we disposed of the eFunds segment via a spin-off transaction. For 2001, we have re-organized our remaining businesses into three business segments: Financial Services, Direct Checks and Business Services. Financial Services sells checks and related products and services through financial institutions. Direct Checks sells checks and related products directly to consumers through direct mail and the Internet. Business Services sells checks, forms and related products to small businesses through financial institutions and directly to customers via direct mail and the Internet. All three segments operate only in the United States.

10

RESULTS OF OPERATIONS - QUARTER AND NINE MONTHS ENDED SEPTEMBER 30, 2001 COMPARED TO THE QUARTER AND NINE MONTHS ENDED SEPTEMBER 30, 2000

The following table presents, for the periods indicated, selected statement of income data (dollars in thousands):

<TABLE> <CAPTION>

QUARTER ENDED 2001	R 30 , 2000	NE MONTHS 2001	ENDED	SEPTE	MBER 30, 2000
% OF	% OF	% OF			% OF
\$ REVENUE	\$ REVENUE	\$ REVENUE	2	\$	REVENUE

<s></s>	<c></c>	<c></c>	<c></c>	<c></c>	<c></c>	<c></c>	<c></c>	<c></c>
Revenue	\$323,533		\$316,084		\$957 , 107		\$959 , 911	
Gross profit	212,473	65.7%	202,876	64.2%	617,136	64.5%	618,639	64.4%
Selling, general and								
administrative expense	129,006	39.9%	129,944	41.1%	393,142	41.1%	404,361	42.1%
Operating income	83,467	25.8%	72,932	23.1%	223,994	23.4%	214,278	22.3%

 | | | | | | | |REVENUE - Revenue increased \$7.4 million, or 2.4%, to \$323.5 million in the third quarter of 2001 from \$316.1 million in the third quarter of 2000. Units for the third quarter were up 3.9% as compared to 2000, while revenue per unit was down 1.5%. The increase in revenue was due to growth within the Direct Checks and Business Services segments. Direct Checks revenue increased due to higher volume resulting from increased units per order, as well as price increases. Business Services volume increased as this business continued to benefit from financial institution referrals and stronger customer retention results. Additionally, a third quarter 2001 price increase contributed to this business' increased revenue. Partially offsetting these increases was a decrease in revenue for the Financial Services segment. This segment continued to experience competitive pricing pressure and a client mix shift toward larger financial institutions which, due to their volumes, generally pay lower average prices per unit than smaller accounts. Additionally, third quarter results included a higher amount of conversion work for several financial institutions. While this caused an increase in volume as compared to 2000, conversions are a lower priced product, causing a decrease in revenue per unit.

Revenue for the first nine months of 2000 decreased \$2.8 million, or 0.3%, to \$957.1 million from \$959.9 million in 2000. Units for the first nine months of 2001 were down 1.0% as compared to 2000, while revenue per unit was up 0.7%. The decrease in revenue was primarily due to continued competitive pricing pressure within the Financial Services segment, as well as the resulting volume decline due to the loss of financial institution clients. Additionally, the segment experienced a client mix shift toward larger financial institutions which, due to their volumes, generally pay lower average prices per unit than smaller accounts. The decrease in this segment was partially offset by growth in our other two segments. Direct Checks revenue increased due to higher volume resulting from increased units per order, price increases and the acquisition of Designer Checks in February 2000. Business Services revenue increased as this business continued to benefit from financial institution referrals and stronger customer retention results. Additionally, price increases in the third quarter of 2000 and 2001 contributed to this business' increased revenue.

GROSS PROFIT - Gross profit increased \$9.6 million to \$212.5 million in the third quarter of 2001 from \$202.9 million in the third quarter of 2000. As a percentage of revenue, gross margin increased to 65.7% in the third quarter of 2001 from 64.2% in the third quarter of 2000. The increase was due to printing and distribution center productivity improvements and other cost management efforts primarily within the Financial Services segment, as well as the price increases within the Direct Checks and Business Services segments. Partially offsetting these increases was continued pricing pressure within the Financial Services segment.

Gross profit decreased \$1.5 million to \$617.1 million in the first nine months of 2001 from \$618.6 million in 2000. As a percentage of revenue, gross margin was 64.5% in the first nine months of 2001 as compared to 64.4% in 2000. The effect of continued pricing pressure within the Financial Services segment, as well as higher delivery costs for this business were offset by price increases within the Direct Checks and Business Services segments and productivity improvements within the Financial Services segment.

11

SELLING, GENERAL AND ADMINISTRATIVE (SG&A) EXPENSE - SG&A expense decreased \$0.9 million, or 0.7%, to \$129.0 million in the third quarter of 2001 from \$129.9 million in the third quarter of 2000 and decreased \$11.3 million, or 2.8%, to \$393.1 million in the first nine months of 2001 from \$404.4 million in the first nine months of 2000. As a percentage of revenue, SG&A expense decreased to 39.9% in the third quarter of 2001 from 41.1% in the third quarter of 2000, and decreased to 41.1% in the first nine months of 2001 from 42.1% in the first nine months of 2000. The improvements were primarily due to reduced spending resulting from on-going cost management efforts across all businesses, reduced e-commerce spending and administrative cost reductions due to the spin-off of eFunds on December 29, 2000. Partially offsetting these decreased expenses were total net restructuring charges of \$0.9 million recorded in the second and third quarters of 2001 related to reductions within all segments. These reductions are expected to affect a total of 135 employees and are expected to be completed in the fourth quarter of 2001. By comparison, the first nine months of 2000 included net restructuring reversals of \$2.0 million within the Financial Services segment, consisting of a \$1.0 million charge for the outsourcing of certain data entry functions, offset by reversals of \$3.0 million relating to our initiative to reduce SG&A expense. The outsourcing of data entry functions was completed in 2000 and affected approximately 155 employees. The restructuring reversals resulted from higher than anticipated attrition and the

reversal of early termination payments to a group of employees.

INTEREST EXPENSE - Interest expense decreased \$1.9 million to \$1.0 million in the third quarter of 2001 from \$2.9 million in the third quarter of 2000 and decreased \$6.5 million to \$3.2 million in the first nine months of 2001 from \$9.7 million in the first nine months of 2000. The decreases were due to our lower debt levels and interest rates. During the first nine months of 2001, we had weighted-average debt outstanding of \$91.9 million at a weighted-average interest rate of 4.96%. During the first nine months of 2000, we had weighted-average debt outstanding of \$131.2 million at a weighted-average interest rate of 8.02%. In February 2001, we paid off our \$100.0 million of unsecured and unsubordinated notes which carried interest at 8.55%.

PROVISION FOR INCOME TAXES - Our effective tax rate in the third quarter of 2001 was 37.5% compared to 36.8% in the third quarter of 2000. Our effective tax rate in the first nine months of 2001 was 37.5% compared to 37.1% in the first nine months of 2000.

INCOME FROM CONTINUING OPERATIONS - Income from continuing operations in the third quarter of 2001 increased \$4.1 million, or 8.7%, to \$51.1 million from \$47.0 million in the third quarter of 2000. Income from continuing operations increased \$6.3 million, or 4.7%, to \$137.9 million in the first nine months of 2001 from \$131.6 million in the first nine months of 2000. The improvements were due to the increases in operating income and the decrease in interest expense discussed above.

DISCONTINUED OPERATIONS - Income from discontinued operations was \$2.4 million in the third quarter of 2000. In the first nine months of 2000 discontinued operations generated a loss of \$3.1 million. This represents the results of our eFunds segment, which was disposed of via a spin-off transaction on December 29, 2000, as well as the costs of the spin-off.

The results of discontinued operations for the first nine months of 2000 included net charges of \$9.7 million for expected future losses on the long-term service contracts of eFunds' electronic benefits transfer (EBT) business. In April 2000, eFunds completed negotiations with the prime contractor for a state coalition for which it provided EBT services. Prior to this, eFunds and the prime contractor were operating without a binding contract. eFunds increased its accrual for expected future losses on long-term service contracts by \$12.2 million to reflect the fact that there was now a definitive agreement with this contractor. Partially offsetting this charge was the reversal of \$2.5 million of previously recorded contract loss accruals. These reversals resulted from productivity improvements and cost savings from lower than anticipated telecommunications and interchange expenses. Loss from discontinued operations for the first nine months of 2000 also included charges of \$7.2 million for payments due under executive employment agreements due to the spin-off of eFunds.

LIQUIDITY, CAPITAL RESOURCES AND FINANCIAL CONDITION

We believe that the most important measures of our financial strength are the ratios of earnings before interest and taxes (EBIT) to interest expense and free cash flow to debt. EBIT to interest expense was 69.6 and 22.4 for the first nine months of 2001 and 2000, respectively. Free cash flow to debt on a 12-month trailing basis through September 30, 2001 was 131.2%. For the year ended December 31, 2000 this ratio was 88.3%. Free cash flow represents cash flow from operating activities less purchases of capital assets and dividend payments.

12

As of September 30, 2001, we had cash and cash equivalents of \$5.3 million, as well as marketable securities of \$10.6 million. The following table shows our cash flow activity for the first nine months of 2001 and 2000 and should be read in conjunction with our consolidated statements of cash flows (dollars in thousands):

<TABLE> <CAPTION>

		NINE MONTHS END	ED SEPTEMBER 30,
		2001	2000
<s></s>		<c></c>	<c></c>
	Continuing operations: Cash provided by operating activities Cash used by investing activities Cash used by financing activities	\$ 208,609 (16,646) (267,445)	\$ 177,233 (114,320) (116,726)
	Cash used by continuing operations	(75,482) 	(53,813) (35,348)
	Net decrease in cash and cash equivalents	\$ (75,482)	\$ (89,161)

Cash provided by operating activities represents our primary source of working capital and the source for financing capital expenditures and paying cash dividends. We believe that cash provided by operating activities, as well as cash available from our current credit facilities and commercial paper program, is sufficient to sustain our existing operations, provide cash for share repurchases and fund possible acquisitions.

During the first nine months of 2001, earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization (EBITDA) were \$281.9 million. These operating cash inflows were utilized primarily to make 2000 employee profit sharing and pension contributions, to fund Financial Services contract acquisition costs, to pre-fund our trust for employee medical costs and to make income tax payments.

Cash on hand at year-end, cash provided by operating activities during the first nine months of 2001, the net issuance of \$102.9 million of commercial paper and cash receipts of \$43.8 million from stock issued under employee stock purchase plans enabled us to spend \$231.6 million on share repurchases, to make payments on long-term debt of \$101.2 million, to pay dividends of \$77.5 million and to purchase \$22.3 million of capital assets during the first nine months of \$2001.

As of September 30, 2001, we had committed lines of credit for \$350.0 million available for borrowing and as support for our \$300.0 million commercial paper program. No amounts were drawn on these lines during the first nine months of 2001. The average amount drawn on these lines during 2000 was \$18.8 million at a weighted-average interest rate of 6.26%. As of September 30, 2001 and December 31, 2000, no amounts were outstanding under these lines of credit. The average amount of commercial paper outstanding during the first nine months of 2001 was \$73.6 million at a weighted-average interest rate of 4.17%. As of September 30, 2001, \$102.9 million was outstanding at a weighted-average interest rate of 3.21%. The average amount of commercial paper outstanding during 2000 was \$6.2 million at a weighted-average interest rate of 6.56%. No commercial paper was outstanding as of December 31, 2000.

We had uncommitted bank lines of credit for 50.0 million available at variable interest rates. The average amount drawn on these lines of credit during the first nine months of 2001 was \$1.8 million at a weighted-average interest rate of 4.26%. The average amount drawn on these lines of credit during 2000 was \$33,000 at a weighted-average interest rate of 6.38%. As of September 30, 2001 and December 31, 2000, no amounts were outstanding under these lines of credit.

We have a shelf registration in place for the issuance of up to \$300.0 million in medium-term notes. Such notes could be used for general corporate purposes, including working capital, capital expenditures, possible acquisitions and repayment or repurchase of outstanding indebtedness and other securities. As of September 30, 2001 and December 31, 2000, no such notes were issued or outstanding.

In conjunction with the spin-off of eFunds, we have agreed to indemnify eFunds for future losses arising from any litigation based on the conduct of eFunds' EBT and medical eligibility verification businesses prior to eFunds' initial public offering in June 2000, and from certain future losses on identified loss contracts. The contractual maximum amount of litigation and contract losses for which we will indemnify eFunds is \$14.6 million. Through September 30, 2001, no amounts have been paid or claimed under this indemnification agreement.

13

RECENT DEVELOPMENTS

In January 2001, we announced that our board of directors approved a stock repurchase program, authorizing the repurchase of up to 14 million shares of Deluxe common stock. At that time, we announced that we expected to complete these repurchases over a 12- to 18- month period. In May 2001 we adopted a plan under Rule 10b5-1 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended. This plan permits us to purchase shares at times when we ordinarily would not be in the market because of self-imposed trading blackout periods, such as the days or weeks immediately preceding our quarterly earnings releases. Our Rule 10b5-1 plan authorizes our securities brokers to purchase up to 4 million shares in aggregate during our black-out periods for the 2001 fiscal year reporting period and is part of the 14 million share repurchase program. We also expect to continue to make open market purchases during our normal trading windows.

Under the share repurchase program, we have spent \$231.6 million to repurchase 8.3 million shares through September 30, 2001. Our shareholders' equity declined from \$262.8 million at December 31, 2000 to \$140.8 million at September 30, 2001 primarily as a result of these share repurchases and the required accounting treatment for them. The resulting decrease in shares

outstanding resulted in a \$0.07 increase in diluted income from continuing operations per share for the third quarter of 2001 and a \$0.10 per share increase for the first nine months of 2001. We funded these repurchases by utilizing cash generated from operations and by issuing commercial paper. As of September 30, 2001, \$102.9 million of commercial paper was outstanding. If the remaining 5.7 million shares are purchased within the 12- to 18- month timeframe originally anticipated, our reported shareholders' equity could move to a negative position. The market value of the Company's shareholders' equity was \$2.3 billion as of September 30, 2001, calculated at the September 28, 2001 closing market price of \$34.54 per share with 66.2 million shares outstanding.

In June 2001, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) issued Statement of Financial Accounting Standards (SFAS) No. 141, BUSINESS COMBINATIONS, which addresses accounting and financial reporting for business combinations. This statement is effective for us in its entirety on January 1, 2002. We have not yet determined the impact this statement will have on our results of operations or financial position.

In June 2001, the FASB issued SFAS No. 142, GOODWILL AND OTHER INTANGIBLE ASSETS, which addresses accounting and financial reporting for goodwill and intangible assets. Under this new statement, goodwill and intangible assets with indefinite lives are no longer amortized, but are subject to impairment testing on at least an annual basis. This statement is effective for us in its entirety on January 1, 2002. As of September 30, 2001, the net book value of our goodwill was \$83.8 million, and goodwill amortization expense for the first nine months of 2001 was \$4.6 million. We have not yet determined the impact this statement will have on our results of operations or financial position.

In August 2001, the FASB issued SFAS No. 144, ACCOUNTING FOR THE IMPAIRMENT OR DISPOSAL OF LONG-LIVED ASSETS, which addresses accounting and financial reporting for the impairment or disposal of long-lived assets. This statement is effective for us on January 1, 2002. We do not expect that adoption of this standard will have a material effect on our results of operations or financial position.

As a result of the terrorist attacks of September 11, we did not suffer the loss of any employees or assets. Our express delivery was impacted because the country's air delivery system was shut down. As a result, some of our customers may have experienced an interruption in delivery. Orders within our Business Services segment slowed somewhat immediately following September 11, but they returned to normal levels by the end of the month.

OUTLOOK

As of yet, the slowing United States economy has had little impact on our results of operations and we do not expect to see an impact in the last quarter of the year, assuming no further deterioration in the economy. While we cannot predict what impact a prolonged war on terrorism will have on the United States economy, our plan is to watch expenses, continue to invest in our business and make capital expenditures when they will increase productivity or profitably increase revenue. We currently expect that our fourth quarter earnings per share will be between \$.65 and \$.68, excluding the impact of any further share repurchases we might make in the fourth quarter.

14

We continue to take steps throughout the company that are directly related to our business strategy. Our strategy is:

- We will leverage our core competencies of personalization, direct marketing and e-commerce to expand the opportunities in our existing businesses.
- We will invest in our existing businesses by adding services and expanding product offerings.
- We will consider acquisitions that leverage our core competencies and that are accretive to earnings and cash flow per share.
- We will invest in technology and processes that will lower our cost structure and enhance our revenue opportunities.

In line with this strategy, we expanded our product offerings by introducing a new line of Disney check packages. Additionally, both Direct Checks and Business Services have had success in leveraging our e-commerce capabilities. Internet orders for Direct Checks increased over 80% during the first nine months of 2001 as compared to 2000, while Business Forms Internet orders more than doubled during the same period.

We continue to invest in our businesses, particularly as it relates to our use of the Internet. We currently are developing a browser application-based solution to allow clients to inquire and purchase our check products from their

desktops. We will provide software modifications, upgrades, fixes, etc. to our financial institution clients remotely, allowing our customers ease of use. Additionally, we are continuing to build an electronic order processing capability for multiple channels. We also continue to invest in areas of the business where we can increase productivity and reduce costs. We anticipate total capital purchases of \$35.0 million to \$40.0 million in 2001.

While the check printing industry is mature, our existing leadership position in the marketplace contributes to our financial strength. Although we don't anticipate significant growth in operating income in 2001, we believe that our business strategy will enable us to increase shareholder value.

Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosure About Market Risk

We are exposed to changes in interest rates primarily as a result of the borrowing and investing activities used to maintain liquidity and fund business operations. We do not engage in speculative or leveraged transactions, nor do we hold or issue financial instruments for trading purposes. We continue to utilize commercial paper to fund working capital requirements and share repurchases. We also have various lines of credit available, as well as a shelf registration for the issuance of up to \$300.0 million in medium-term notes. The nature and amount of debt outstanding can be expected to vary as a result of future business requirements, market conditions and other factors. As of September 30, 2001, we had \$102.9 million of commercial paper outstanding at a weighted-average interest rate of 3.21%. The carrying value of this debt approximates its fair value due to its short-term duration. Other than capital lease obligations, we had no long-term debt outstanding as of September 30, 2001.

As of September 30, 2001, we had an investment portfolio of fixed income securities of \$10.6 million. These securities, like all fixed income instruments, are subject to interest rate risk and will decline in value if market interest rates increase. However, we have the ability to hold these fixed income investments until maturity and therefore would not expect to recognize an adverse impact on income or cash flows.

PART II - OTHER INFORMATION

Item 1. Legal Proceedings

Other than routine litigation incidental to its business, there are no material pending legal proceedings to which the Company or any of its subsidiaries is a party or to which any of the Company's property is subject.

15

Item 5. Other Information

CAUTIONARY STATEMENTS

The Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995 ("the Reform Act") provides a "safe harbor" for forward-looking statements to encourage companies to provide prospective information. We are filing this cautionary statement in connection with the Reform Act. When we use the words or phrases "should result," "believe", "intend", "plan", "are expected to," "targeted," "will continue," "will approximate," "is anticipated," "estimate," "project" or similar expressions in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, in future filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission ("the Commission"), in our press releases and in oral statements made by our representatives, they indicate forward-looking statements within the meaning of the Reform Act.

We want to caution you that any forward-looking statements made by us or on our behalf are subject to uncertainties and other factors that could cause them to be wrong. Some of these uncertainties and other factors are listed under the caption "Risk Factors" below (many of which have been discussed in prior filings with the Commission). Although we have attempted to compile a comprehensive list of these important factors, we want to caution you that other factors may prove to be important in affecting future operating results. New factors emerge from time to time, and it is not possible for us to predict all of these factors, nor can we assess the impact each factor or combination of factors may have on our business.

You are further cautioned not to place undue reliance on those forward-looking statements because they speak only of our views as of the date the statements were made. We undertake no obligation to publicly update or revise any forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise.

RISK FACTORS

Check printing is, and is expected to continue to be, an essential part of our business and the principal source of our operating income. We primarily sell checks for personal and small business use and believe that there will continue to be a substantial demand for these checks for the foreseeable future. However, according to our estimates, growth in total checks written by individuals and small businesses declined slightly in 2000 compared to 1999, and the total number of personal, business and government checks written in the United States has been in decline since 1997. We believe that checks written by individuals and small businesses will continue to decline due to the increasing use of alternative payment methods, including credit cards, debit cards, smart cards, automated teller machines, direct deposit, electronic and other bill paying services, home banking applications and Internet-based payment services. However, the rate and the extent to which alternative payment methods will achieve consumer acceptance and replace checks cannot be predicted with certainty. A surge in the popularity of any of these alternative payment methods could have a material, adverse effect on the demand for checks and a material, adverse effect on our business, results of operations and prospects.

WE FACE INTENSE COMPETITION IN ALL AREAS OF OUR BUSINESS.

Although we believe we are the leading check printer in the United States, we face considerable competition. In addition to competition from alternative payment systems, we also face considerable competition from other check printers in our traditional sales channel through financial institutions, from direct mail sellers of checks and from sellers of business checks and forms. Additionally, we face competition from check printing software vendors, and increasingly, from Internet-based sellers of checks to individuals and small businesses. From time to time, some of our competitors have reduced the prices of their products in an attempt to gain volume. The corresponding pricing pressure placed on us has resulted in reduced profit margins in the past and similar pressures can reasonably be expected in the future. We cannot assure you that we will be able to compete effectively against current and future competitors. Continued competition could result in price reductions, reduced margins and loss of customers.

CONSOLIDATION AMONG FINANCIAL INSTITUTIONS MAY ADVERSELY AFFECT OUR ABILITY TO SELL OUR PRODUCTS.

Financial institutions have been undergoing large-scale consolidation, causing the number of financial institutions to decline. Margin pressures arise from this consolidation when merged entities seek not only the most favorable prices formerly offered to the predecessor institutions, but also additional discounts due to the greater volume represented by the combined entity. This

16

concentration greatly increases the importance of retaining our major customers and attracting significant additional customers in an increasingly competitive environment. Although we devote considerable efforts towards the development of a competitively priced, high quality suite of products and services for the financial services industry, there can be no assurance that significant customers will not be lost or that any such loss can be counterbalanced through the addition of new customers or by expanded sales to our remaining customers.

FORECASTS INVOLVING FUTURE RESULTS REFLECT VARIOUS ASSUMPTIONS THAT MAY PROVE TO BE INCORRECT.

From time to time, our representatives make predictions or forecasts regarding our future results, including but not limited to, forecasts regarding estimated revenues, earnings or earnings per share. Any forecast regarding our future performance reflects various assumptions which are subject to significant uncertainties, and, as a matter of course, may prove to be incorrect. Further, the achievement of any forecast depends on numerous factors which are beyond our control. As a result, we cannot assure you that our performance will be consistent with any management forecasts or that the variation from such forecasts will not be material and adverse. You are cautioned not to base your entire analysis of our business and prospects upon isolated predictions, and are encouraged to use the entire available mix of historical and forward-looking information made available by us, and other information affecting us and our products and services, including the risk factors discussed here.

In addition, our representatives may occasionally comment publicly on the perceived reasonableness of published reports by independent analysts regarding our projected future performance. Such comments should not be interpreted as an endorsement or adoption of any given estimate or range of estimates or the assumptions and methodologies upon which such estimates are based. The methodologies we employ in arriving at our own internal projections and the approaches taken by independent analysts in making their estimates are likely different in many significant respects. We expressly disclaim any responsibility to advise analysts or the public markets of our views regarding the current accuracy of the published estimates of outside analysts. If you are relying on

these estimates, you should pursue your own independent investigation and analysis of their accuracy and the reasonableness of the assumptions on which they are based.

UNCERTAINTIES EXIST REGARDING OUR SHARE REPURCHASE PROGRAM.

In January 2001, we announced that our board of directors had approved the repurchase of up to 14 million shares of our common stock. At that time, we indicated that we expected to be able to complete these purchases over a 12- to 18-month period. Stock repurchase activities are subject to certain pricing restrictions, stock market forces, management discretion and various regulatory requirements. As a result, there can be no assurance as to the timing and/or amount of shares that we may repurchase under this share repurchase program.

INCREASED PRODUCTION AND DELIVERY COSTS COULD ADVERSELY AFFECT OUR OPERATING RESULTS.

Increases in production costs such as labor, paper and delivery could adversely affect our profitability. In addition, events such as the 1997 United Parcel Services strike can also adversely impact our margins by imposing higher delivery costs. Competitive pressures in the check printing industry may inhibit our ability to reflect any of these increased costs in the prices of our products.

OUR STRATEGIC INITIATIVES MAY COST MORE THAN ANTICIPATED AND MAY NOT BE SUCCESSFUL.

We are developing and evaluating plans and launching initiatives for future growth, including the development of additional products and services and the expansion of Internet commerce capabilities. These plans and initiatives will involve increased levels of investment. There can be no assurance that the amount of this investment will not exceed our expectations and result in materially increased levels of expense.

The new products and services we develop may not meet acceptance in the marketplace. Also, Internet commerce initiatives involve new technologies and business methods and serve new or developing markets. There is no assurance that these initiatives will achieve targeted revenue, profit or cash flow levels or result in positive returns on our investment. Internet commerce is also a relatively recent phenomenon and may not continue to expand as a medium of commerce.

17

WE MAY EXPERIENCE SOFTWARE DEFECTS THAT COULD HARM OUR BUSINESS AND REPUTATION.

We use sophisticated software and computing systems. We may experience difficulties in installing or integrating our technologies on platforms used by our customers or in new environments, such as the Internet. Errors or delays in the processing of check orders or other difficulties could result in lost customers, delay in market acceptance, additional development costs, diversion of technical and other resources, negative publicity or exposure to liability claims

ECONOMIC CONDITIONS WITHIN THE UNITED STATES COULD HAVE AN ADVERSE EFFECT ON OUR RESULTS OF OPERATIONS.

Although the recent slow-down in the United States economy has had little impact on our results of operations thus far, a prolonged general slow-down in the economy could negatively affect our business. Such a slow-down could reduce consumers' use of check products and business forms, resulting in revenue shortfalls. To mitigate any such shortfalls, we may have to increase our marketing and sales efforts, which would result in increased expense. We may also have to take steps to further decrease our cost structure. We can provide no assurance that we would be able to sustain our current levels of profitability in such a situation.

THE SPIN-OFF OF EFUNDS CORPORATION MAY NOT RESULT IN INCREASED SHAREHOLDER VALUE IN THE LONG-TERM.

In December 2000, we completed the spin-off of eFunds Corporation (eFunds). There can be no assurance that the spin-off of eFunds will result in increased value to our shareholders in the long-term for many reasons or that the separation will achieve the desired levels of efficiency or cost savings in our operations.

WE FACE UNCERTAINTY WITH RESPECT TO FUTURE ACQUISITIONS.

We have acquired complementary businesses in the past as part of our business strategy and may pursue acquisitions of complementary businesses in the future. We cannot predict whether suitable acquisition candidates can be acquired on acceptable terms or whether any acquired products, technologies or

businesses will contribute to our revenues or earnings to any material extent. A significant acquisition could result in the potentially dilutive issuance of equity securities, the incurrence of contingent liabilities or debt, or additional amortization expense relating to acquired intangible assets, and thus, could adversely affect our business, results of operations and financial condition. Additionally, the success of any acquisition would depend upon our ability to effectively integrate the acquired businesses into ours. The process of integrating acquired businesses may involve numerous risks, including among others, difficulties in assimilating operations and products, diversion of management's attention from other business concerns, risks of operating businesses in which we have limited or no direct prior experience, potential loss of our key employees or key employees of acquired businesses, potential exposure to unknown liabilities and possible loss of our customers or customers of the acquired businesses.

WE FACE RESTRICTIONS ON OUR ABILITY TO ACQUIRE OR ISSUE DELUXE SHARES.

Under Section 355(e) of the Internal Revenue Code, the spin-off of eFunds could be taxable if 50% or more of our shares are acquired as part of a plan or series of transactions that include the spin-off. For this purpose, any acquisitions of our shares within two years before or after the spin-off are presumed to be part of such a plan, although we may be able to rebut that presumption. As a result of the possible adverse U.S. federal income tax consequences, we may be restricted in our ability to affect certain acquisitions, to issue our shares or to execute other transactions that would result in a change of control of Deluxe. Section 355(e) of the Internal Revenue Code is not expected to place limitations on the stock repurchase program we announced in January 2001.

WE DEPEND ON A LIMITED SOURCE OF SUPPLY FOR OUR PRINTING PLATE MATERIAL AND THE UNAVAILABILITY OF THIS MATERIAL COULD HAVE AN ADVERSE EFFECT ON OUR RESULTS OF OPERATIONS.

Our check printing operations utilize a paper printing plate material that is available from only a limited number of sources. We believe we have a reliable source of supply for this material and that we maintain an inventory sufficient to avoid any production disruptions in the event of an interruption of its supply. In the event, however, that our current supplier becomes unwilling or unable to supply the required printing plate material at an acceptable price and we are unable to locate a suitable alternative source within a reasonable time frame, we would be forced to convert our facilities to an alternative printing process. Any such conversion would require the unanticipated investment of significant sums and could result in production delays and loss of business.

18

WE MAY BE UNABLE TO PROTECT OUR INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY.

Despite our efforts to protect our intellectual property, third parties may infringe or misappropriate our intellectual property or otherwise independently develop substantially equivalent products and services. The loss of intellectual property protection or the inability to secure or enforce intellectual property protection could harm our business and ability to compete. We rely on a combination of trademark and copyright laws, trade secret protection and confidentiality and license agreements to protect our trademarks, software and know-how. We may be required to spend significant resources to protect our trade secrets and monitor and police our intellectual property rights.

Third parties may assert infringement claims against us in the future. In particular, there has been a substantial increase in the issuance of patents for Internet-related systems and business methods, which may have broad implications for all participants in Internet commerce. Claims for infringement of these patents are increasingly becoming a subject of litigation. If we become subject to an infringement claim, we may be required to modify our products, services and technologies or obtain a license to permit our continued use of those rights. We may not be able to do either of these things in a timely manner or upon reasonable terms and conditions. Failure to do so could seriously harm our business, operating results and prospects as a result of lost business, increased expense or being barred from offering our products or implementing our systems or other business methods. In addition, future litigation relating to infringement claims could result in substantial costs and a diversion of management resources. Adverse determinations in any litigation or proceeding could also subject us to significant liabilities and could prevent us from using or offering some of our products, services or technologies.

WE ARE DEPENDENT UPON eFUNDS FOR CERTAIN SIGNIFICANT INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY NEEDS.

We have entered into an agreement with eFunds for the provision of software development, maintenance and support services through March 31, 2005. In the event that eFunds is not able to provide adequate information technology services, we would be adversely affected. Although we believe that information

technology services are available from numerous sources, a failure to perform by eFunds could cause a disruption in our business while we obtain an alternative source of supply.

LEGISLATION RELATING TO CONSUMER PRIVACY PROTECTION COULD HARM OUR BUSINESS.

We are subject to regulations implementing the privacy requirements of a new federal financial modernization law known as The Gramm-Leach-Bliley Act ("the Act"). The Act requires us to develop and implement policies to protect the security and confidentiality of consumers' nonpublic personal information and to disclose these policies to consumers before a customer relationship is established and annually thereafter. These regulations could have the effect of increasing our expenses and otherwise foreclosing future business initiatives.

The Act does not prohibit state legislation or regulations that are more restrictive on the collection and use of data. More restrictive legislation or regulations have been introduced in the past and could be introduced in the future in Congress and the states. We are unable to predict whether more restrictive legislation or regulations will be adopted in the future. Any future legislation or regulations could have a negative impact on our business, results of operations or prospects.

Laws and regulations may be adopted in the future with respect to the Internet or e-commerce covering issues such as user privacy. New laws or regulations may impede the growth of the Internet. This could decrease traffic to our websites and decrease the demand for our products and services. Additionally, the applicability to the Internet of existing laws governing property ownership, taxation, libel and personal privacy is uncertain and may remain uncertain for a considerable length of time.

THE INTERNAL REVENUE SERVICE (IRS) MAY TREAT THE SPIN-OFF OF EFUNDS AS TAXABLE TO US AND TO OUR SHAREHOLDERS IF REPRESENTATIONS MADE TO THE IRS WERE INACCURATE OR IF UNDERTAKINGS MADE TO THE IRS OR THE REQUIREMENTS OF THE INTERNAL REVENUE CODE ARE NOT FULFILLED.

We have received confirmation from the IRS that, for U.S. federal income tax purposes, the spin-off of eFunds is tax-free to us and to our shareholders, except to the extent that cash was received in lieu of fractional shares. This confirmation is premised on a number of representations and undertakings made by us and by eFunds to the IRS, including representations with respect to each company's intention not to engage in certain transactions in the future. The spin-off may be held to be taxable to us and to our shareholders who received eFunds shares if the IRS determines that any of the representations made are incorrect or untrue in any

19

respect, or if any undertakings made are not complied with. If the spin-off is held to be taxable, both Deluxe and our shareholders who received eFunds shares could be subject to a material amount of taxes. eFunds will be liable to us for any such taxes incurred to the extent such taxes are attributable to specific actions or failures to act by eFunds, or to specific transactions involving eFunds following the spin-off. In addition, eFunds will be liable to us for a portion of any taxes incurred if the spin-off fails to qualify as tax-free as a result of a retroactive change of law or other reason unrelated to the action or inaction of either us or eFunds eFunds may not, however, have adequate funds to perform its indemnification obligations and such indemnification obligations are only for the benefit of Deluxe and not individual shareholders.

WE MAY BE SUBJECT TO ENVIRONMENTAL RISKS.

Our check printing plants are subject to many existing and proposed federal and state regulations designed to protect the environment. In some instances, we owned and operated our check printing plants before the environmental regulations came into existence. We have sold former check printing plants to third parties and in most instances have agreed to indemnify the current owner of the facility for on-site environmental liabilities. Although we are not aware of any fact or circumstance which would require the future expenditure of material amounts for environmental compliance, if environmental liabilities are discovered at our check printing plants, we could be required to spend material amounts for environmental compliance in the future.

WE MAY BE SUBJECT TO SALES AND OTHER TAXES WHICH COULD HAVE ADVERSE EFFECTS ON OUR BUSINESS.

In accordance with current federal, state and local tax laws, and the constitutional limitations thereon, we currently collect sales, use or other similar taxes in state and local jurisdictions where our direct-to-consumer businesses have a physical presence. One or more state or local jurisdictions may seek to impose sales tax collection obligations on us and other out-of-state companies which engage in remote or online commerce. Further, tax law and the interpretation of constitutional limitations thereon, are subject to change. In

addition, any new operations of these businesses in states where they do not presently have a physical presence could subject shipments of goods by these businesses into such states to sales tax under current or future laws. If one or more state or local jurisdictions successfully asserts that we must collect sales or other taxes beyond our current practices, it could have a material, adverse affect on our business.

Item 6. Exhibits and Reports on Form 8-K

(a) The following exhibits are filed as part of this report:

Exhibit Number	Description	Method of Filing
3.1	Articles of Incorporation (incorporated by reference to the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 1990).	*
3.2	Bylaws (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.2 to the Company's Quarterly Report on Form $10-Q$ for the quarter ended September 30, 1999).	*
4.1	Amended and Restated Rights Agreement, dated as of January 31, 1997, by and between the Company and Norwest Bank Minnesota, National Association, as Rights Agent, which includes as Exhibit A thereto, the form of Rights Certificate (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to the Company's Amendment No. 1 on Form 8-A/A-1 (File No. 001-07945) filed with the Commission on February 7, 1997).	*
4.2	Amendment No. 1 to Amended and Restated Rights Agreement, entered into as of January 21, 2000, between the Company and Norwest Bank Minnesota, National Association as Rights Agent (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to the Company's Amendment No. 1 to its Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the Quarter Ended June 30, 2000).	*
	20	
4.3	Indenture, relating to up to \$300,000,000 of debt securities (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-3 (33-62041) filed with the Commission on August 23, 1995).	*
4.4	Credit Agreement dated as of August 24, 2001, among the Company, Bank One, N.A. as administrative agent, The Bank of New York as syndication agent and the other financial institutions party thereto, related to a \$350,000,000 revolving credit agreement.	Filed herewith
12.3	Statement re: computation of ratios.	Filed herewith

^{*}Incorporated by reference

(b) Reports on Form 8-K:

None.

21

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

DELUXE CORPORATION (Registrant)

Date: October 29, 2001 /s/ Lawrence J. Mosner

Lawrence J. Mosner, Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer)

Date: October 29, 2001 /s/ Douglas J. Treff

Douglas J. Treff Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer)

22

INDEX TO EXHIBITS

Exhibit No.	Description	Page Number
4.4	Credit Agreement dated as of August 24, 2001, among the Company, Bank One, N.A. as administrative agent, The Bank of New York as syndication agent and the other financial institutions party thereto, related to a \$350,000,000 revolving credit agreement.	ne
12.3	Statement re: computation of ratios	

23

EXECUTION COPY

CREDIT AGREEMENT

DATED AS OF AUGUST 24, 2001

AMONG

DELUXE CORPORATION,

BANK ONE, NA,

AS ADMINISTRATIVE AGENT,

THE BANK OF NEW YORK,

AS SYNDICATION AGENT

AND

THE OTHER FINANCIAL INSTITUTIONS PARTY HERETO

ARRANGED BY

BANC ONE CAPITAL MARKETS, INC.,

AND

BNY CAPITAL MARKETS, INC.,

AS CO-LEAD ARRANGERS AND JOINT BOOK RUNNERS

TABLE OF CONTENTS

SECTION		PAGE
ARTICLE I DEFI	NITIONS	1
1.01	Certain Defined Terms	1
1.02	Other Interpretive Provisions	
1.03	Accounting Principles	. 14
ARTICLE II THE	CREDITS	. 14
2.01	The Revolving Credit	. 14
2.02	Loan Accounts; Bid Loan Notes	. 14
2.03	Procedure for Committed Borrowing	. 15
2.04	Conversion and Continuation Elections for Committed Borrowings	16
2.05	Bid Borrowings	
2.06	Procedure for Bid Borrowings	
2.07	Voluntary Termination or Reduction of Commitments;	• - /
2.0	Increase of Commitments	. 20
2.08	Optional Prepayments	
2.09	Extension of Revolving Termination Date	
2.10	Repayment	
2.11	Interest	
2.12	Fees	. 23
2.13	Computation of Fees and Interest	. 24
2.14	Payments by the Company	. 25
2.15	Payments by the Banks to the Agent	. 25
2.16	Sharing of Payments, Etc	. 26
ARTICLE III TA	XES, YIELD PROTECTION AND ILLEGALITY	. 26
3.01	Taxes	
3.02	Illegality	
3.03	Increased Costs and Reduction of Return	
3.04	Funding Losses	
3.05	Inability to Determine Rates	
3.06	Reserves on Offshore Rate Committed Loans	
3.07	Certificates of Banks	
3.08	Substitution of Banks	
3.09	Survival	. 32
	IDITIONS PRECEDENT	
4.01	Conditions of Initial Loans	
4.02	Conditions to All Borrowings	. 33
ARTICLE V REPR	RESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES	. 34

5.01	Corporate Existence and Power 3	
5.02	Corporate Authorization; No Contravention	
5.03	Governmental Authorization	
5.04	Binding Effect 3	5
	ii.	
	11.	
5.05	Litigation	5
5.06	No Default	
5.07	ERISA Compliance	
5.08	Use of Proceeds; Margin Regulations	
5.09	Title to Properties	
5.10	Taxes 3	
5.11	Financial Condition	
5.12	Environmental Matters 3	7
5.13	Regulated Entities 3	7
5.14	No Burdensome Restrictions 3	7
5.15	Copyrights, Patents, Trademarks and Licenses, etc 3	
5.16	Subsidiaries	
5.17	Insurance	
5.18	Full Disclosure	
3.10	ruii Disciosure	0
ADMICID III ADDI	DMARTITE COMPANIO	
	RMATIVE COVENANTS	
6.01	Financial Statements	
6.02	Certificates; Other Information	
6.03	Notices 3	9
6.04	Preservation of Corporate Existence, Etc 4	0
6.05	Maintenance of Property 4	1
6.06		1
6.07		1
6.08	1 2	1
	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	
6.09	Compliance with ERISA4	
6.10	Inspection of Property and Books and Records 4	
6.11	Environmental Laws 4	
6.12	Use of Proceeds 4	2
ARTICLE VII NEG	GATIVE COVENANTS 4	2
7.01	Limitation on Liens 4	2
7.02	Disposition of Assets 4	4
7.03	Consolidations and Mergers 4	
7.04	Transactions with Affiliates	
7.05	Use of Proceeds	
7.06	Restricted Payments 4	
7.07	ERISA 4	
7.08	Change in Business 4	5
7.09	Accounting Changes 4	5
7.10	Interest Coverage 4	6
7.11	Subsidiary Indebtedness 4	6
	•	
ARTICLE VIII EV	VENTS OF DEFAULT4	6
8.01	Event of Default 4	6
8.02	Remedies	
8.03	Rights Not Exclusive	
0.03	Rights Not Exclusive 4	ט
	iii.	
	±±±•	
ARTICLE IX THE	AGENT4	9
9.01		9
9.02	11	9
9.03		9
9.04	4 9	9
9.05		0
9.06	Credit Decision 5	0
9.07	Indemnification 5	1
9.08	Agent in Individual Capacity 5	1
9.09	Successor Agent 5	1
9.10	Withholding Tax	
**-*		_
ARTICLE X MISCE	LLANEOUS5	2
10.01	Amendments and Waivers	
10.02	Notices	
10.03	No Waiver; Cumulative Remedies	
10.04	Costs and Expenses 5	
10.05	Indemnity	
10.06	Payments Set Aside 5	
10.07	Successors and Assigns 5	
10.08	Assignments, Participations, etc 5	
10.09	Set-off 5	8
10.10	Notification of Addresses, Lending Offices, Etc 5	8
10.11	Counterparts5	
10.12	Severability	
		-

10.13 10.14 10.15 10.16	No Third Parties Benefited
ANNEX I	Pricing Grid
SCHEDULES	
Schedule 5.05 Schedule 5.07 Schedule 5.12 Schedule 5.16 Schedule 7.01	Environmental Schedule List of Subsidiaries and Material Equity Investments
EXHIBITS Exhibit A Exhibit B Exhibit C Exhibit D	Form of Compliance Certificate Form of Notice of Borrowing Form of Notice of Conversion/Continuation Form of Invitation for Competitive Bids

iv.

Exhibit E	Form of	Competitive Bid Request
Exhibit F	Form of	Competitive Bid
Exhibit G-1	Form of	Committed Loan Note
ExhibitG-2	Form of	Bid Loan Note
Exhibit H	Form of	Opinion of Counsel to the Company
Exhibit I	Form of	Assignment and Acceptance

v.

CREDIT AGREEMENT

This CREDIT AGREEMENT is entered into as of August 24, 2001, among DELUXE CORPORATION, a Minnesota corporation (the "Company"), the several financial institutions from time to time party to this Agreement (collectively, the "Banks"; individually, a "Bank"), and BANK ONE, NA, with its principal office in Chicago, Illinois, as administrative agent (the "Agent") for the Banks and The Bank of new York, as syndication agent (the "Syndication Agent") for the Banks.

WHEREAS, the Banks have agreed to make available to the Company a revolving credit facility upon the terms and conditions set forth in this Agreement;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual agreements, provisions and covenants contained herein, the parties agree as follows:

ARTICLE I

DEFINITIONS

 $1.01\,$ Certain Defined Terms. The following terms have the following meanings:

"Absolute Rate" has the meaning specified in subsection 2.06(c).

"Absolute Rate Auction" means a solicitation of Competitive Bids setting forth Absolute Rates pursuant to Section 2.06.

"Absolute Rate Bid Loan" means a Bid Loan that bears interest at a rate determined with reference to the Absolute Rate.

"Acquisition" means any transaction or series of related transactions for the purpose of or resulting, directly or indirectly, in (a) the acquisition of all or substantially all of the assets of a Person, or of any material part of the business and operations or division of a Person, (b) the acquisition of in excess of 50% of the capital stock, partnership interests or equity of any Person, or otherwise causing any Person to become a Subsidiary, or (c) a merger or consolidation or any other combination with another Person (other than a Person that is a Subsidiary) provided that the Company or a Subsidiary is the surviving entity.

"Affiliate" means, as to any Person, any other Person which, directly or indirectly, is in control of, is controlled by, or is under

common control with, such Person. A Person shall be deemed to control another Person if the controlling Person possesses, directly or indirectly, the power to direct or cause the direction of the management and policies of the other Person, whether through the ownership of voting securities, by contract, or otherwise.

"Agent" means Bank One in its capacity as administrative agent for the Banks hereunder, and any successor agent arising under Section 9.09.

1.

"Agent-Related Persons" means Bank One in its capacity as Agent and any successor agent arising under Section 9.09, together with their respective Affiliates (including, in the case of Bank One, Banc One Capital Markets, Inc.) and The Bank of New York in its capacity as Syndication Agent, together with its affiliates (including BNY Capital Markets, Inc.), and the officers, directors, employees, agents and attorneysin- fact of such Persons and Affiliates.

"Agent's Payment Office" means the address for payments set forth on Schedule 10.02 hereto in relation to the Agent, or such other address as the Agent may from time to time specify.

"Agreement" means this Credit Agreement.

"Applicable Margin" means (i) with respect to Base Rate Committed Loans, the amount set forth opposite the indicated Level Status below the heading "Committed Loan Base Rate Spread" and (ii) with respect to Offshore Rate Committed Loans, the amount set forth opposite the indicated Level Status below the heading "Committed Loan LIBO Rate Spread," in the pricing grid set forth on Annex I. The Applicable Margin shall automatically change in respect of all Committed Loans then outstanding or as to which a Notice of Borrowing has been delivered as of the date of any public announcement by S&P or Moody's resulting in a change of Level Status.

"Arrangers" means Banc One Capital Markets, Inc. and BNY Capital Markets, Inc. $\,$

"Assignee" has the meaning specified in subsection 10.08(a).

"Assignment and Acceptance" has the meaning specified in Section $10.08\,\mbox{(a)}\,.$

"Attorney Costs" means and includes all reasonable fees and disbursements of any law firm or other external counsel, the reasonable allocated cost of internal legal services and all reasonable disbursements of internal counsel.

"Bank" has the meaning specified in the introductory clause hereto. $% \left(1\right) =\left(1\right) \left(1\right) +\left(1\right) \left(1\right) \left(1\right) +\left(1\right) \left(1$

"Bank One" means Bank One, NA, a national banking association having its principal office in Chicago, Illinois, in its individual capacity, and its successors.

"Bankruptcy Code" means the Federal Bankruptcy Reform Act of 1978 (11 U.S.C. ss.101, et seq.).

"Base Rate" means, for any day, a fluctuating rate of interest per annum equal to the higher of (i) the Prime Rate for such day and (ii) the sum of (a) the Federal Funds Effective Rate for such day and (b) one-half of one percent (0.5%) per annum.

"Base Rate Committed Loan" means a Committed Loan that bears interest based on the Base Rate. $\,$

2.

"Bid Borrowing" means a Borrowing hereunder consisting of one or more Bid Loans made to the Company on the same day by one or more

"Bid Loan" means a Loan by a Bank to the Company under Section 2.05, which may be a LIBOR Bid Loan or an Absolute Rate Bid Loan.

"Bid Loan Lender" means, in respect of any Bid Loan, the Bank making such Bid Loan to the Company.

"Bid Loan Note" has the meaning specified in Section 2.02.

"Borrowing" means a borrowing hereunder consisting of Loans of the same Type (in the case of Committed Loans) made to the Company on the same day by one or more of the Banks under Article II, and may be a Committed Borrowing or a Bid Borrowing and, other than in the case of Base Rate Committed Loans, having the same Interest Period.

"Borrowing Date" means any date on which a Borrowing occurs under Section $2.03. \ \,$

"Business Day" means any day other than a Saturday, Sunday or other day on which commercial banks in New York City or Chicago are authorized or required by law to close and, if the applicable Business Day relates to any Offshore Rate Loan, means such a day on which dealings are carried on in the applicable offshore dollar interbank market.

"Capital Adequacy Regulation" means any guideline, request or directive of any central bank or other Governmental Authority, or any other law, rule or regulation, whether or not having the force of law, in each case, regarding capital adequacy of any bank or of any corporation controlling a bank.

"Closing Date" means the date on which all conditions precedent set forth in Section 4.01 are satisfied or waived by all Banks (or, in the case of subsection 4.01(e), waived by the Person entitled to receive such payment).

"Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, and regulations promulgated thereunder.

"Commitment", as to each Bank, has the meaning specified in Section 2.01.

"Committed Borrowing" means a Borrowing hereunder consisting of Committed Loans made on the same day by the Banks ratably according to their respective Pro Rata Shares and, in the case of Offshore Rate Committed Loans, having the same Interest Periods.

"Committed Loan" means a Loan by a Bank to the Company under Section 2.01, and may be an Offshore Rate Committed Loan or a Base Rate Committed Loan (each, a "Type" of Committed Loan).

3.

"Committed Loan Note" has the meaning specified in Section 2.02.

"Competitive Bid" means an offer by a Bank to make a Bid Loan in accordance with subsection $2.06\,(c)$.

"Competitive Bid Request" has the meaning specified in subsection $2.06\,\mathrm{(a)}$.

"Compliance Certificate" means a certificate substantially in the form of Exhibit A. $\,$

"Contingent Obligation" means, as applied to any Person, any material direct or indirect liability of that Person with respect to any Indebtedness, lease, dividend, Surety Instrument or other obligation (the "primary obligations") of another Person (the "primary obligor"), including any obligation of that Person, whether or not contingent, (a) to purchase, repurchase or otherwise acquire such primary obligations or any property constituting direct or indirect security therefor, or (b) to advance or provide funds (i) for the payment or discharge of any such primary obligation, or (ii) to maintain working capital or equity capital of the primary obligor or otherwise to maintain the net worth or solvency or any balance sheet item, level of income or financial condition of the primary obligor, or (c) to purchase property, securities or services primarily for the purpose of assuring the owner of any such primary obligation of the ability of the primary obligor to make payment of such primary obligation, or (d) otherwise to assure or hold harmless the holder of any such primary obligation against loss in respect thereof; in each case (a), (b), (c) or (d), including arrangements wherein the rights and remedies of the holder of the primary obligation are limited to repossession or sale of certain property of such Person. The amount of any Contingent Obligation shall be deemed equal to the lesser of (x)the stated or determinable amount of the primary obligation in respect of which such Contingent Obligation is made or, if not stated or if indeterminable, the maximum reasonably anticipated liability in respect thereof, or (y) any limitation of such Contingent Obligation contained in the instrument or agreement creating such Contingent Obligation.

"Contractual Obligation" means, as to any Person, any provision either of any security issued by such Person or of any agreement, undertaking, contract, indenture, mortgage, deed of trust or other instrument, document or agreement to which such Person is a party or by which it or any of its property is bound and which in either case is material to such Person.

"Conversion/Continuation Date" means any date on which, under Section 2.04, the Company (a) converts Committed Loans of one Type to another Type, or (b) continues Committed Loans of the same Type, but with a new Interest Period, in the case of Committed Loans having Interest Periods expiring on such date.

"Default" means any event or circumstance which, with the giving of notice, the lapse of time, or both, would (if not cured or otherwise remedied during such time) constitute an Event of Default.

"Dollars", "dollars" and "\$" each mean lawful money of the United States.

4 .

"Eligible Assignee" means (i) a commercial bank organized under the laws of the United States, or any state thereof, and having a combined capital and surplus of at least \$500,000,000; (ii) a commercial bank organized under the laws of any other country which is a member of the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (the "OECD"), or a political subdivision of any such country, and having a combined capital and surplus of at least \$500,000,000, provided that such bank is acting through a branch or agency located in the United States; or (iii) a Person that is primarily engaged in the business of commercial banking and that is (A) a Subsidiary of a Bank, (B) a Subsidiary of a Person of which a Bank is a Subsidiary, or (C) a Person of which a Bank is a Subsidiary; provided that any such bank or Person shall also have senior unsecured longterm debt ratings which are rated at least A- (or the equivalent) as publicly announced by S&P or A3 (or the equivalent) as publicly announced by Moody's.

"Environmental Claims" means all claims, however asserted, by any Governmental Authority or other Person alleging potential liability or responsibility for violation of any Environmental Law, or for release or injury to the environment.

"Environmental Laws" means all federal, state or local laws, statutes, common law duties, rules, regulations, ordinances and codes, together with all administrative orders, directed duties, licenses, authorizations and permits of, and agreements with, any Governmental Authorities, in each case relating to environmental, health, safety and land use matters.

"ERISA" means the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, and regulations promulgated thereunder.

"ERISA Affiliate" means any trade or business (whether or not incorporated) under common control with the Company within the meaning of Section 414(b) or (c) of the Code (and Sections 414(m) and (o) of the Code for purposes of provisions relating to Section 412 of the Code).

"ERISA Event" means (a) a Reportable Event with respect to a Pension Plan; (b) a withdrawal by the Company or any ERISA Affiliate from a Pension Plan subject to Section 4063 of ERISA during a plan year in which it was a substantial employer (as defined in Section 4001(a)(2) of ERISA) or a cessation of operations which is treated as such a withdrawal under Section 4062(e) of ERISA; (c) a complete or partial withdrawal by the Company or any ERISA Affiliate from a Multiemployer Plan or notification that a Multiemployer Plan is in reorganization; (d) the filing of a notice of intent to terminate, the treatment of a Plan amendment as a termination under Section 4041 or 4041A of ERISA of, or the commencement of proceedings by the PBGC to terminate, a Pension Plan or Multiemployer Plan; (e) an event or condition which might reasonably be expected to constitute grounds under Section 4042 of ERISA for the termination of, or the appointment of a trustee to administer, any Pension Plan or Multiemployer Plan; or (f) the imposition of any liability under Title IV of ERISA, other than PBGC premiums due but not delinquent under Section 4007 of ERISA, upon the Company or any ERISA Affiliate.

"Event of Default" means any of the events or circumstances specified in Section $8.01. \,$

"Exchange Act" means the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and regulations promulgated thereunder.

"Federal Funds Effective Rate" means, for any day, an interest rate per annum equal to the weighted average of the rates on overnight Federal funds transactions with members of the Federal Reserve System arranged by Federal funds brokers on such day, as published for such day (or, if such day is not a Business Day, for the immediately preceding Business Day) by the Federal Reserve Bank of New York, or, if such rate is not so published for any day which is a Business Day, the average of the quotations at approximately 10:00 a.m. (Chicago time) on such day on such transactions received by the Agent from three Federal funds brokers of recognized standing selected by the Agent in its sole discretion.

"Fee Letters" has the meaning specified in subsection 2.12(a).

"FRB" means the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, and any Governmental Authority succeeding to any of its principal functions.

"Funded Debt" means as of the date of any determination all outstanding Indebtedness of the Company and its consolidated Subsidiaries which matures more than one (1) year after the incurrence thereof or is extendable, renewable or refundable, at the option of the obligor, to a date more than one (1) year after the incurrence thereof.

"GAAP" means generally accepted accounting principles set forth from time to time in the opinions and pronouncements of the Accounting Principles Board and the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants and statements and pronouncements of the Financial Accounting Standards Board (or agencies with similar functions of comparable stature and authority within the U.S. accounting profession).

"Governmental Authority" means any nation or government, any state or other political subdivision thereof, any central bank (or similar monetary or regulatory authority) thereof, any entity exercising executive, legislative, judicial, regulatory or administrative functions of or pertaining to government, and any governmental regulatory authority or agency such as the FDIC, FRB, IRS or SEC.

"Indebtedness" of any Person means, without duplication, (a) all indebtedness for borrowed money; (b) all obligations issued, undertaken or assumed as the deferred purchase price of property or services (other than trade payables entered into in the ordinary course of business on ordinary terms); (c) all non-contingent reimbursement or payment obligations with respect to Surety Instruments; (d) all obligations evidenced by notes, bonds, debentures or similar instruments, including obligations so evidenced incurred in connection with the acquisition of property, assets or businesses; (e) all recourse indebtedness created or arising under any conditional sale or other title retention agreement, or incurred as financing, in either case with respect to property acquired by the Person; and (f) all obligations with respect to capital leases; provided, however, that the term "Indebtedness" shall not include non-recourse obligations or indebtedness of any

6.

kind; and provided further, however, that the term "Indebtedness" shall not include any such obligations or indebtedness owing by the Company or any Subsidiary to the Company or any Subsidiary.

"Indemnified Liabilities" has the meaning specified in Section 10.05.

"Indemnified Person" has the meaning specified in Section 10.05.

"Independent Auditor" has the meaning specified in subsection $6.01\,(\mathrm{a})$.

"Insolvency Proceeding" means with respect to a Person (a) any case, action or proceeding before any court or other Governmental Authority relating to bankruptcy, reorganization, insolvency, liquidation, receivership, dissolution, winding-up or relief of debtors, or (b) any general assignment for the benefit of creditors, composition, marshalling of assets for creditors generally, or other,

similar arrangement in respect of its creditors generally or any substantial portion of its creditors; in each case undertaken under U.S. Federal, state or foreign law, including the Bankruptcy Code.

"Interest Payment Date" means, as to any Loan other than a Base Rate Committed Loan, the last day of each Interest Period applicable to such Loan and, as to any Base Rate Committed Loan, the last Business Day of each calendar quarter, provided, however, that (a) if any Interest Period for an Offshore Rate Committed Loan exceeds three months, the date that falls three months after the beginning of such Interest Period and after each Interest Payment Date thereafter is also an Interest Payment Date, and (b) as to any Bid Loan, such intervening dates prior to the maturity thereof as may be specified by the Company and agreed to by the applicable Bid Loan Lender in the applicable Competitive Bid shall also be Interest Payment Dates.

"Interest Period" means, (a) as to any Offshore Rate Committed Loan, the period commencing on the Business Day such Loan is disbursed, or on the Conversion/Continuation Date on which the Loan is converted into or continued as an Offshore Rate Committed Loan, and ending on the date one, two, three or six months thereafter, as selected by the Company in its Notice of Borrowing or Notice of Conversion/Continuation, as the case may be; (b) as to any LIBOR Bid Loan, the period commencing on the Business Day such Loan is disbursed and ending on the date one, two, three, six, nine or twelve months thereafter as selected by the Company in the applicable Competitive Bid Request and agreed to by the applicable Bid Loan Lender(s); and (c) as to any Absolute Rate Bid Loan, a period of not less than 7 days and not more than 364 days as selected by the Company in the applicable Competitive Bid Request and agreed to by the applicable Bid Loan Lender(s);

provided that:

(i) if any Interest Period would otherwise end on a day that is not a Business Day, that Interest Period shall be extended to the following Business Day unless, in the case of an Offshore Rate Loan, the result of such extension would be to carry such Interest Period into another calendar month, in which event such Interest Period shall end on the preceding Business Day;

7.

- (ii) any Interest Period pertaining to an Offshore Rate Loan that begins on the last Business Day of a calendar month (or on a day for which there is no numerically corresponding day in the calendar month at the end of such Interest Period) shall end on the last Business Day of the calendar month at the end of such Interest Period; and
- (iii) no Interest Period for any Loan shall extend beyond the Revolving Termination Date.

"Invitation for Competitive Bids" means a solicitation for Competitive Bids, substantially in the form of Exhibit D.

"IRS" means the Internal Revenue Service, and any Governmental Authority succeeding to any of its principal functions under the Code.

"Lending Office" means, as to any Bank, the office or offices of such Bank specified as its "Lending Office" or "Domestic Lending Office" or "Offshore Lending Office", as the case may be, on Schedule 10.02, or such other office or offices as such Bank may from time to time notify the Company and the Agent.

- "Level I Status" has the meaning specified in Annex I.
- "Level II Status" has the meaning specified in Annex I.
- "Level III Status" has the meaning specified in Annex I.
- "Level IV Status" has the meaning specified in Annex I.
- "Level V Status" has the meaning specified in Annex I.
- "Level VI Status" has the meaning specified in Annex I.
- "Level VII Status" has the meaning specified in Annex I.

"Level Status" means Level I Status, Level II Status, Level III Status, Level IV Status, Level V Status, Level VI Status or Level VII Status (as such terms are defined in Annex I), as applicable at any

"LIBO Base Rate" for any Interest Period, with respect to each LIBOR Bid Loan in any Bid Borrowing or each Offshore Rate Committed Loan comprising part of the same Committed Borrowing, means, with respect to a Eurodollar Advance for the relevant Interest Period, the applicable British Bankers' Association Interest Settlement Rate for deposits in Dollars appearing on Reuters Screen FRBD as of 11:00 a.m. (London time) two (2) Business Days prior to the first day of such Interest Period, and having a maturity equal to such Interest Period, PROVIDED that, (i) if Reuters Screen FRBD is not available to the Agent for any reason, the applicable LIBO Base Rate for the relevant Interest Period shall instead be the applicable British Bankers' Association Interest Settlement Rate for deposits in Dollars as reported by any other generally recognized financial information service as of 11:00 a.m. (London time) two (2) Business Days prior

8.

to the first day of such Interest Period, and having a maturity equal to such Interest Period, and (ii) if no such British Bankers' Association Interest Settlement Rate is available, the applicable LIBO Base Rate for the relevant Interest Period shall instead be the rate determined by the Agent to be the rate at which Bank One offers to place deposits in Dollars with first class banks in the London interbank market at approximately 11:00 a.m. (London time) two (2) Business Days prior to the first day of such Interest Period, in the approximate amount of Bank One's relevant Eurodollar Loan, and having a maturity equal to such Interest Period.

"LIBO Rate" means, with respect to each LIBOR Bid Loan in any Bid Borrowing or Offshore Rate Committed Loan comprising part of the same Committed Borrowing for the relevant Interest Period, the sum of (i) the quotient of (a) the LIBO Base Rate applicable to such Interest Period, DIVIDED BY (b) one MINUS the Reserve Requirement (expressed as a decimal) applicable to such Interest Period, PLUS (ii) the then Applicable Margin, changing as and when the Applicable Margin changes.

"LIBOR Auction" means a solicitation of Competitive Bids setting forth a LIBOR Bid Margin pursuant to Section 2.06.

"LIBOR Bid Loan" means any Bid Loan that bears interest at a rate based upon the LIBO Rate.

"LIBOR Bid Margin" has the meaning specified in subsection 2.06(c)(ii)(C).

"Lien" means any security interest, mortgage, deed of trust, pledge, hypothecation, charge or deposit arrangement, encumbrance, lien (statutory or other) or preferential arrangement of any kind or nature whatsoever in respect of any property (including those created by, arising under or evidenced by any conditional sale or other title retention agreement, the interest of a lessor under a capital lease, any financing lease having substantially the same economic effect as any of the foregoing, or the filing of any financing statement signed by and naming the owner of the asset to which such lien relates as debtor, under the Uniform Commercial Code or any comparable law), but not including the interest of a lessor under an operating lease.

"Loan" means an extension of credit by a Bank to the Company under Article II, and may be a Committed Loan or a Bid Loan.

"Loan Documents" means this Agreement, any Notes, the Fee Letters and all other documents delivered to the Agent or any Bank in connection herewith.

"Majority Banks" means (a) at any time prior to the Revolving Termination Date, Banks then holding greater than 50% of the Commitments, and (b) otherwise, Banks then holding greater than 50% of the then aggregate unpaid principal amount of the Loans.

"Margin Stock" means "margin stock" as such term is defined in Regulation T, U or X of the FRB.

"Material Adverse Effect" means (a) a material adverse change in, or a material adverse effect upon, the financial condition of the Company and its Subsidiaries taken as

9.

"Material Subsidiary" means, at any time, any Subsidiary having at such time either (i) total (gross) revenues for the preceding four fiscal quarter period in excess of 20% of total (gross) revenues of the Company and its consolidated Subsidiaries for such period or (ii) total assets, as of the last day of the preceding fiscal quarter, having a net book value in excess of 20% of the total assets of the Company and its consolidated Subsidiaries as of such day, in each case, based upon the Company's most recent annual or quarterly financial statements delivered to the Agent under Section 6.01.

"Moody's" means Moody's Investors Service, a division of Dun & Bradstreet Corporation.

"Multiemployer Plan" means a "multiemployer plan", within the meaning of Section 4001(a)(3) of ERISA, to which the Company or any ERISA Affiliate makes, is making, or is obligated to make contributions or, during the preceding three calendar years, has made, or been obligated to make, contributions.

"Notes" means the Committed Loan Notes and the Bid Loan Notes.

"Notice of Borrowing" means a notice in substantially the form of $\operatorname{Exhibit}\, B.$

"Notice of Conversion/Continuation" means a notice in substantially the form of Exhibit ${\tt C.}$

"Obligations" means all advances, debts, liabilities, obligations, covenants and duties arising under this Agreement and the Notes, owing by the Company to any Bank, the Agent, or any Indemnified Person, whether direct or indirect (including those acquired by assignment), absolute or contingent, due or to become due, now existing or hereafter arising.

"Offshore Rate Committed Loan" means any Committed Loan that bears interest based on the LIBO Rate.

"Offshore Rate Loan" means any LIBOR Bid Loan or any Offshore Rate Committed Loan.

"Organization Documents" means, for any corporation, the certificate or articles of incorporation, the bylaws, any certificate of determination or instrument relating to the rights of preferred shareholders of such corporation, any shareholder rights agreement, and all applicable resolutions of the board of directors (or any committee thereof) of such corporation.

"Other Taxes" means any present or future stamp or documentary taxes or any other excise or property taxes, charges or similar levies which arise from any payment made hereunder or from the execution, delivery or registration of, or otherwise with respect to, this Agreement or any other Loan Documents.

10.

"Participant " has the meaning specified in subsection 10.08(d).

"PBGC" means the Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation, or any Governmental Authority succeeding to any of its principal functions under ERISA.

"Pension Plan" means a pension plan (as defined in Section 3(2) of ERISA) subject to Title IV of ERISA which the Company sponsors, maintains, or to which it makes, is making, or is obligated to make contributions, or in the case of a multiple employer plan (as described in Section 4064(a) of ERISA) has made contributions at any time during the immediately preceding five (5) plan years.

"Permitted Liens" has the meaning specified in Section 7.01.

"Person" means an individual, partnership, corporation, business trust, joint stock company, trust, unincorporated association, joint venture or Governmental Authority.

"Plan" means an employee benefit plan (as defined in Section 3(3) of ERISA) which the Company sponsors or maintains or to which the Company makes, is making, or is obligated to make contributions and includes any Pension Plan.

"Prime Rate" means a rate per annum equal to the prime rate of

interest announced from time to time by Bank One or its parent (which is not necessarily the lowest rate charged to any customer), changing when and as said prime rate changes.

"Pro Rata Share" means, as to any Bank at any time, the percentage equivalent (expressed as a decimal, rounded to the ninth decimal place) at such time of such Bank's Commitment divided by the combined Commitments of all Banks (or, if all Commitments have been terminated, the aggregate principal amount of such Bank's Loans divided by the aggregate principal amount of the Loans then held by all Banks). The initial Pro Rata Share of each Bank is set forth opposite such Bank's name in Schedule 2.01 under the heading "Pro Rata Share.".

"Replacement Bank" has the meaning specified in Section 3.08.

"Reportable Event" means, any of the events set forth in Section 4043(b) of ERISA or the regulations thereunder, other than any such event for which the 30-day notice requirement under ERISA has been waived in regulations issued by the PBGC.

"Requirement of Law" means, as to any Person, any law (statutory or common), treaty, rule or regulation or determination of an arbitrator or of a Governmental Authority, in each case applicable to or binding upon the Person or any of its property or to which the Person or any of its property is subject.

"Reserve Requirement" means, with respect to an Interest Period, the maximum aggregate reserve requirement (including all basic, supplemental, marginal and other reserves) which is imposed under Regulation D on "Eurocurrency liabilities" (as defined in Regulation D).

11.

"Responsible Officer" means any of the following officers of the Company: the chief executive officer, the chief operating officer, the president, the chief financial officer, the treasurer, the assistant treasurer, or any other officer of the Company having similar authority and responsibility to any of the foregoing.

"Revolving Termination Date" means the earlier to occur of:

- (a) August 22, 2002, as such date may be extended in accordance with Section 2.09; and $\frac{1}{2}$
- (b) the date on which the Commitments terminate in accordance with Section 2.07 or 8.02 of this Agreement.

"S&P" means Standard & Poor's Ratings Services, a division of McGraw-Hill Companies, Inc.

"SEC" means the Securities and Exchange Commission, or any Governmental Authority succeeding to any of its principal functions.

"Subsidiary" of a Person means any corporation, association, partnership, limited liability company, joint venture or other business entity of which more than 60% of the voting stock, membership interests or other equity interests (in the case of Persons other than corporations), is owned or controlled directly or indirectly by the Person, or one or more of the Subsidiaries of the Person, or a combination thereof. Unless the context otherwise clearly requires, references herein to a "Subsidiary" refer to a Subsidiary of the Company.

"Surety Instruments" means all letters of credit (including standby and commercial), banker's acceptances, bank guaranties, shipside bonds, surety bonds and similar instruments.

"Taxes" means any and all present or future taxes, levies, imposts, deductions, charges or withholdings, and all liabilities with respect thereto, excluding, in the case of each Bank and the Agent, such taxes (including income taxes or franchise taxes) as are imposed on or measured by each Bank's net income by the jurisdiction (or any political subdivision thereof) under the laws of which such Bank or the Agent, as the case may be, is organized or maintains a lending office; provided, however, that "Taxes" shall be limited to taxes, levies, imposts, deductions, charges or withholdings, and all liabilities with respect thereto, which are imposed by any Governmental Authority in the United States unless the Company makes any payments hereunder with funds derived from sources outside the United States.

"Total Capitalization" means, as of any date of determination, the sum of (i) Funded Debt, and (ii) the sum of the amounts set forth ${\cal C}$

on the consolidated balance sheet of the Company and its consolidated Subsidiaries as shareholders' equity as determined in accordance with GAAP.

"Type" has the meaning specified in the definition of "Committed Loan." $\hfill \hfill \hfil$

12.

"Unfunded Pension Liability" means the excess of a Plan's benefit liabilities under Section 4001(a)(16) of ERISA, over the current value of that Plan's assets, determined in accordance with the assumptions used for funding the Pension Plan pursuant to Section 412 of the Code for the applicable plan year.

"United States" and "U.S." each means the United States of America.

"Wholly-Owned Subsidiary" means any corporation in which (other than directors' qualifying shares or similar nominal shares required by law) 100% of the capital stock of each class having ordinary voting power, and 100% of the capital stock of every other class, in each case, at the time as of which any determination is being made, is owned, beneficially and of record, by the Company, or by one or more of the other Wholly-Owned Subsidiaries, or both.

1.02 Other Interpretive Provisions.

- (a) Defined Terms. Unless otherwise specified herein or therein, all terms defined in this Agreement shall have the defined meanings when used in any certificate or other document made or delivered pursuant hereto. The meaning of defined terms shall be equally applicable to the singular and plural forms of the defined terms. Terms (including uncapitalized terms) not otherwise defined herein and that are defined in the UCC shall have the meanings therein described.
- (b) The Agreement. The words "hereof", "herein", "hereunder" and words of similar import when used in this Agreement shall refer to this Agreement as a whole and not to any particular provision of this Agreement; and subsection, section, schedule and exhibit references are to this Agreement unless otherwise specified.
 - (c) Certain Common Terms.
 - (i) The term "documents" includes any and all instruments, documents, agreements, certificates, indentures, notices and other writings, however evidenced.
- (d) Performance; Time. Whenever any performance obligation hereunder shall be stated to be due or required to be satisfied on a day other than a Business Day, such performance shall be made or satisfied on the next succeeding Business Day. In the computation of periods of time from a specified date to a later specified date, the word "from" means "from and including"; the words "to" and "until" each mean "to but excluding", and the word "through" means "to and including." If any provision of this Agreement refers to any action taken or to be taken by any Person, or which such Person is prohibited from taking, such provision shall be interpreted to encompass any and all reasonable means, direct or indirect, of taking, or not taking, such action.
- (e) Contracts. Unless otherwise expressly provided herein, references to agreements and other contractual instruments shall be deemed to include all subsequent

13.

amendments and other modifications thereto, but only to the extent such amendments and other modifications are not prohibited by the terms of any Loan Document.

- (f) Laws. References to any statute or regulation are to be construed as including all statutory and regulatory provisions consolidating, amending, replacing, supplementing or interpreting the statute or regulation.
- $\,$ (g) Captions. The captions and headings of this Agreement are for convenience of reference only and shall not affect the interpretation of this Agreement.
 - (h) Independence of Provisions. The parties acknowledge that

this Agreement and other Loan Documents may use several different limitations, tests or measurements to regulate the same or similar matters, and that such limitations, tests and measurements are cumulative and must each be performed, except as expressly stated to the contrary in this Agreement.

- 1.03 Accounting Principles.
- (a) Unless the context otherwise clearly requires, all accounting terms not expressly defined herein shall be construed, and all financial computations required under this Agreement shall be made, in accordance with GAAP, consistently applied.
- (b) References herein to "fiscal year" and "fiscal quarter" refer to such fiscal periods of the Company.

ARTICLE II

THE CREDITS

2.01 The Revolving Credit. Each Bank severally agrees, on the terms and conditions set forth herein, to make Committed Loans to the Company from time to time on any Business Day during the period from the Closing Date to the Revolving Termination Date, in an aggregate amount not to exceed at any time outstanding the amount set forth on Schedule 2.01 (such amount as the same may be reduced under Section 2.07, Section 2.09 or changed as a result of one or more assignments under Section 10.08, the Bank's "Commitment"); provided, however, that, the aggregate principal amount of all outstanding Committed Loans, together with the aggregate principal amount of all Bid Loans outstanding, shall not at any time exceed the combined Commitments. Within the limits of each Bank's Commitment, and subject to the other terms and conditions hereof, the Company may borrow under this Section 2.01, prepay under Section 2.08 and reborrow under this Section 2.01.

2.02 Loan Accounts; Notes.

(a) The Committed Loans and Bid Loans made by each Bank shall be evidenced by one or more loan accounts or records maintained by such Bank in the ordinary course of business. The loan accounts or records maintained by the Agent and each Bank shall be prima facie evidence of the amount of the Loans made by the Banks to the Company and the interest and payments thereon. Any failure so to record or any error in doing so shall not, however, limit

14.

or otherwise affect the obligation of the Company hereunder to pay any amount owing with respect to the Loans.

(b) If requested by any Bank, the Company shall execute and deliver to such Bank a promissory note evidencing such Bank's Committed Loans (each a "Committed Loan Note") and a promissory note evidencing such Bank's Bid Loans (each a "Bid Loan Note", and collectively, the "Notes") (each such Committed Loan Note to be substantially in the form of Exhibit G-1, and each such Bid Loan Note to be substantially in the form of Exhibit G-2). Each Bank shall endorse on the schedule annexed to its Note the date, amount and maturity of each Loan made by it and the amount of each payment of principal made by the Company with respect thereto. Each such Bank is irrevocably authorized by the Company to endorse its Note and each Bank's record shall be prima facie evidence of the amount of each such Loan; provided, however, that the failure of a Bank to make, or an error in making, a notation thereon with respect to any Loan shall not limit or otherwise affect the obligations of the Company hereunder or under any such Note to such Bank.

2.03 Procedure for Committed Borrowing.

- (a) Each Committed Borrowing shall be made upon the Company's irrevocable written notice delivered to the Agent in the form of a Notice of Borrowing (which notice must be received by the Agent (i) prior to 10:00 a.m. (Chicago time) three Business Days prior to the requested Borrowing Date, in the case of Offshore Rate Committed Loans; and (ii) prior to 10:00 a.m. (Chicago time) on the requested Borrowing Date, in the case of Base Rate Committed Loans, specifying:
 - (A) the amount of the Committed Borrowing, which shall be in an aggregate minimum amount of \$5,000,000 or any multiple of \$1,000,000 in excess thereof;
 - (B) the requested Borrowing Date, which shall be a Business Day;
 - (C) the Type of Committed Loans comprising the Committed Borrowing; and $% \left(1\right) =\left(1\right) \left(1\right) +\left(1\right) \left(1\right) \left(1\right) +\left(1\right) \left(1\right)$

- (D) if the Committed Loans consist of Offshore Rate Committed Loans, the duration of the Interest Period applicable to such Committed Loans included in such notice. If the Notice of Borrowing fails to specify the duration of the Interest Period for any Committed Borrowing comprised of Offshore Rate Committed Loans, such Interest Period shall be one month
- (b) The Agent will promptly notify each Bank of its receipt of any Notice of Borrowing and of the amount of such Bank's Pro Rata Share of that Committed Borrowing.
- (c) Each Bank will make the amount of its Pro Rata Share of each Committed Borrowing available to the Agent for the account of the Company at the Agent's Payment Office by 12:00 noon (Chicago time) on the Borrowing Date requested by the Company in funds immediately available to the Agent. Any such amount which is received later than 12:00 noon (Chicago time) shall be deemed to have been received on the immediately succeeding Business Day. The proceeds of each such Committed Borrowing will then be made available to the

15.

Company by the Agent at such office by crediting the account of the Company on the books of Bank One for the aggregate of the amounts made available to the Agent by the Banks and in like funds as received by the Agent, or if requested by the Company, by wire transfer in accordance with written instructions provided to the Agent by the Company of such funds as received by the Agent, unless on the date of the Committed Borrowing all or any portion of the proceeds thereof shall then be required to be applied to the repayment of any outstanding Loans, in which case such proceeds or portion thereof shall be applied to the payment of such Loans.

- (d) After giving effect to any Committed Borrowing, there may not be more than eight (8) different Interest Periods in effect in respect of all Committed Loans and Bid Loans together then outstanding.
 - 2.04 Conversion and Continuation Elections for Committed Borrowings.
- (a) The Company may, upon irrevocable written notice to the Agent in accordance with subsection $2.04\,(\mathrm{b})$:
 - (i) elect, as of any Business Day, in the case of Base Rate Committed Loans, or as of the last day of the applicable Interest Period, in the case of Offshore Rate Committed Loans, to convert any such Committed Borrowings (or any part thereof in an amount not less than \$5,000,000, or that is in an integral multiple of \$1,000,000 in excess thereof) into Committed Borrowings of the other Type; or
 - (ii) elect, as of the last day of the applicable Interest Period, to continue any Committed Borrowings having Interest Periods expiring on such day (or any part thereof in an amount not less than \$5,000,000, or that is in an integral multiple of \$1,000,000 in excess thereof);

provided, that if at any time the aggregate amount of Offshore Rate Committed Loans in respect of any Committed Borrowing is reduced, by payment, prepayment, or conversion of part thereof to be less than \$1,000,000, such Offshore Rate Committed Loans shall automatically convert into Base Rate Committed Loans, and on and after such date the right of the Company to continue such Committed Loans as, and convert such Committed Loans into, Offshore Rate Committed Loans shall terminate.

- (b) The Company shall deliver a Notice of Conversion/
 Continuation to be received by the Agent not later than (i) 10:00 a.m. (Chicago time) at least three Business Days in advance of the Conversion/Continuation Date, if the Committed Borrowings are to be converted into or continued as Offshore Rate Committed Loans; and (ii) 10:00 a.m. (Chicago time) on the Conversion/Continuation Date, if the Loans are to be converted into Base Rate Committed Loans, specifying:
 - (A) the proposed Conversion/Continuation Date;
 - (B) the aggregate amount of Committed Loans to be converted or continued;
 - $\,$ (C) the Type of Committed Loans resulting from the proposed conversion or continuation; and

- (D) other than in the case of conversions into Base Rate Committed Loans, the duration of the requested Interest Period.
- (c) If upon the expiration of any Interest Period applicable to Offshore Rate Committed Loans, the Company has failed to select timely a new Interest Period to be applicable to such Loans in accordance with Section 2.04(b), or if any Event of Default then exists, the Company shall be deemed to have elected to convert such Offshore Rate Committed Loans into Base Rate Committed Loans effective as of the expiration date of such Interest Period.
- (d) The Agent will promptly notify each Bank of its receipt of a Notice of Conversion/ Continuation, or, if no timely notice is provided by the Company, the Agent will promptly notify each Bank of the details of any automatic conversion. All conversions and continuations shall be made ratably according to the respective outstanding principal amounts of the Committed Loans with respect to which the notice was given held by each Bank.
- (e) Unless the Majority Banks otherwise agree, during the existence of an Event of Default, the Company may not elect to have a Committed Loan made as, converted into or continued as, an Offshore Rate Committed Loan.
- (f) Unless otherwise agreed to by the Agent, after giving effect to any conversion or continuation of Committed Loans, there may not be more than eight (8) different Interest Periods in effect in respect of all Committed Loans and Bid Loans together then outstanding.
- 2.05 Bid Borrowings. In addition to Committed Borrowings, each Bank severally agrees that the Company may, as set forth in Section 2.06, from time to time request the Banks prior to the Revolving Termination Date to submit offers to make Bid Loans to the Company; provided, however, that the Banks may, but shall have no obligation to, submit such offers and the Company may, but shall have no obligation to, accept any such offers; and provided, further, that at no time shall (a) the outstanding aggregate principal amount of all Bid Loans made by all Banks, plus the outstanding aggregate principal amount of all Committed Loans made by all Banks exceed the combined Commitments; or (b) the number of Interest Periods for Bid Loans then outstanding plus the number of Interest Periods for Committed Loans then outstanding exceed eight (8) unless agreed by the Agent.
- 2.06 Procedure for Bid Borrowings. The Company may, as set forth in this Section, request the Agent to solicit offers from all the Banks to make Bid Loans.
- (a) When the Company wishes to request the Banks to submit offers to make Bid Loans hereunder, it shall transmit to the Agent by telephone call followed promptly by facsimile transmission a notice in substantially the form of Exhibit E (a "Competitive Bid Request") so as to be received no later than 10:00 a.m. (Chicago time) (x) four Business Days prior to the date of a proposed Bid Borrowing in the case of a LIBOR Auction, or (y) one Business Day prior to the date of a proposed Bid Borrowing in the case of an Absolute Rate Auction, specifying:
 - (i) the date of such Bid Borrowing, which shall be a Business Day; $\$
 - (ii) the aggregate amount of such Bid Borrowing, which shall be a minimum amount of \$5,000,000 or in multiples of \$1,000,000 in excess thereof;

17.

- (iii) whether the Competitive Bids requested are to be for LIBOR Bid Loans or Absolute Rate Bid Loans or both; and
- (iv) the duration of the Interest Period applicable
 thereto, subject to the provisions of the definition of
 "Interest Period" herein.

Subject to subsection 2.06(c), the Company may not request Competitive Bids for more than three Interest Periods in a single Competitive Bid Request and may not request Competitive Bids more than once in any period of five Business Days.

- (b) Upon receipt of a Competitive Bid Request, the Agent will promptly send to the Banks by facsimile transmission an Invitation for Competitive Bids, which shall constitute an invitation by the Company to each Bank to submit Competitive Bids offering to make the Bid Loans to which such Competitive Bid Request relates in accordance with this Section 2.06.
- (c) (i) Each Bank may at its discretion submit a Competitive Bid containing an offer or offers to make Bid Loans in response to any Invitation for Competitive Bids. Each Competitive Bid must comply with the requirements of this subsection 2.06(c) and must be submitted to the Agent by

facsimile transmission at its offices specified in or pursuant to Section 10.02 not later than (1) 10:00 a.m. (Chicago time) three Business Days prior to the proposed date of Borrowing, in the case of a LIBOR Auction or (2) 10:00 a.m. (Chicago time) on the proposed date of Borrowing, in the case of an Absolute Rate Auction; provided that Competitive Bids by Bank One (or any Affiliate of Bank One) may only be submitted if Bank One or such Affiliate notifies the Company of the terms of the offer or offers contained therein not later than (A) 10:00 a.m. (Chicago time) three Business Days prior to the proposed date of Borrowing, in the case of a LIBOR Auction or (B) 10:00 a.m. (Chicago time) on the proposed date of Borrowing, in the case of an Absolute Rate Auction.

- (ii) Each Competitive Bid shall be in substantially the form of Exhibit F, specifying therein:
 - (A) the proposed date of Borrowing;
- (B) the principal amount of each Bid Loan for which such Competitive Bid is being made, which principal amount (x) may be equal to, greater than or less than the Commitment of the quoting Bank, (y) must be \$5,000,000 or in multiples of \$1,000,000 in excess thereof, and (z) may not exceed the principal amount of Bid Loans for which Competitive Bids were requested;
- (C) in case the Company elects a LIBOR Auction, the margin above or below the LIBO Rate (the "LIBOR Bid Margin") offered for each such Bid Loan, expressed in multiples of 1/1000th of one basis point to be added to or subtracted from the applicable LIBO Rate and the Interest Period applicable thereto;
- (D) in case the Company elects an Absolute Rate Auction, the rate of interest per annum expressed in multiples of $1/1000 {\rm th}$ of one basis point (the

18.

"Absolute Rate") offered for each such Bid Loan and the Interest Period applicable thereto; and

- (E) the identity of the quoting Bank.
- $\,$ (F) a Competitive Bid may contain up to three separate offers by the quoting Bank with respect to each Interest Period specified in the related Invitation for Competitive Bids.
 - (iii) Any Competitive Bid shall be disregarded if it:
- (A) is not substantially in conformity with Exhibit F or does not specify all of the information required by subsection (c)(ii) of this Section;
- (B) contains qualifying, conditional or similar language;
- $\,$ (C) proposes terms other than or in addition to those set forth in the applicable Invitation for Competitive Bids; or
- $\mbox{(D) arrives after the time set forth in subsection (c)(i).} \label{eq:constraint}$
- (d) Promptly on receipt and not later than 10:00 a.m. (Chicago time) three Business Days prior to the proposed date of Borrowing, in the case of a LIBOR Auction, or 10:00 a.m. (Chicago time) on the proposed date of Borrowing, in the case of an Absolute Rate Auction, the Agent will notify the Company of the terms (i) of any Competitive Bid submitted by a Bank that is in accordance with subsection 2.06(c), and (ii) of any Competitive Bid that amends, modifies or is otherwise inconsistent with a previous Competitive Bid submitted by such Bank with respect to the same Competitive Bid Request. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any such subsequent Competitive Bid shall be disregarded by the Agent unless such subsequent Competitive Bid is submitted solely to correct a manifest error in such former Competitive Bid and only if received within the times set forth in subsection 2.06(c). The Agent's notice to the Company shall specify (1) the aggregate principal amount of Bid Loans for which offers have been received for each Interest Period specified in the related Competitive Bid Request; (2) the respective principal amounts and LIBOR Bid Margins or Absolute Rates, as the case may be, so offered; and (3) any other information regarding such Competitive Bid reasonably requested by the Company. Subject only to the provisions of Sections 3.02, 3.05 and 4.02 hereof and the provisions of this subsection (d), any Competitive Bid shall be irrevocable except with the written consent of the Agent given on the written instructions of the Company.

(e) Not later than 10:00 a.m. (Chicago time) three Business Days prior to the proposed date of Borrowing, in the case of a LIBOR Auction, or 10:00 a.m. (Chicago time) on the proposed date of Borrowing, in the case of an Absolute Rate Auction, the Company shall notify the Agent, in writing and in a form reasonably acceptable to the Agent, of its acceptance or non-acceptance of the offers received by it pursuant to subsection 2.06(c) or notified to it pursuant to subsection 2.06(d). The Company shall be under no obligation to accept any offer and may choose to accept or reject some or all offers. In the case of acceptance, such notice shall specify the aggregate principal amount of offers for each Interest Period that is accepted. The Company may accept any Competitive Bid in whole or in part; provided that:

19.

- (i) the aggregate principal amount of each Bid Borrowing may not exceed the applicable amount set forth in the related Competitive Bid Request;
- (ii) the principal amount of each Bid Borrowing must be \$5,000,000 or in any multiple of \$1,000,000 in excess thereof;
- (iii) acceptance of offers may only be made on the basis of ascending LIBOR Bid Margins or Absolute Rates within each Interest Period, as the case may be; and
- (iv) the Company may not accept any offer that is described in subsection 2.06(c) (iii) or that otherwise fails to comply with the requirements of this Agreement.
- (f) If offers are made by two or more Banks with the same LIBOR Bid Margins or Absolute Rates, as the case may be, for a greater aggregate principal amount than the amount in respect of which such offers are accepted for the related Interest Period, the principal amount of Bid Loans in respect of which such offers are accepted shall be allocated by the Agent among such Banks (in such multiples, not less than \$1,000,000, as the Agent may deem appropriate) as nearly as practicable in proportion to the aggregate principal amounts of such offers. Determination by the Agent of the amounts of Bid Loans shall be conclusive in the absence of manifest error.
 - (g) (i) The Agent will promptly notify each Bank having submitted a Competitive Bid if its offer has been accepted and, if its offer has been accepted, of the amount of the Bid Loan or Bid Loans to be made by it on the date of the Bid Borrowing.
- (ii) Each Bank, which has received notice pursuant to subsection 2.06(g) (i) that its Competitive Bid has been accepted, shall make the amounts of such Bid Loans available to the Agent for the account of the Company at the Agent's Payment Office, by 11:00 a.m. (Chicago time) in the case of Absolute Rate Bid Loans, and by 11:00 a.m. (Chicago time) in the case of LIBOR Bid Loans, on such date of Bid Borrowing, in funds immediately available to the Agent for the account of the Company at the Agent's Payment Office.
- (iii) Promptly following each Bid Borrowing, the Agent shall notify each Bank of the ranges of bids submitted and the highest and lowest bids accepted for each Interest Period requested by the Company and the aggregate amount borrowed pursuant to such Bid Borrowing.
- (h) If, on or prior to the proposed date of Borrowing, the Commitments have not been terminated and if, on such proposed date of Borrowing all applicable conditions to funding referenced in Sections 3.02, 3.05 and 4.02 hereof are satisfied, the Bank or Banks whose offers the Company has accepted will fund each Bid Loan so accepted. Nothing in this Section 2.06 shall be construed as a right of first offer in favor of the Banks or to otherwise limit the ability of the Company to request and accept credit facilities from any Person (including any of the Banks), provided that such credit facilities are not prohibited by this Agreement.
- $2.07\ \mbox{Voluntary Termination}$ or Reduction of Commitments; Increase of Commitments.

20.

(a) The Company may, upon not less than three Business Days' prior notice to the Agent, terminate the Commitments, or permanently reduce the Commitments by an aggregate minimum amount of \$5,000,000 or any multiple of \$1,000,000 in excess thereof; unless, after giving effect thereto and to any payments or prepayments of Committed Loans made on the effective date thereof, the then-outstanding principal amount of the Loans would exceed the amount of the combined Commitments then in effect. The Agent shall promptly notify the Banks of any such termination or reduction. Once reduced in accordance with this

Section, the Commitments may not be increased. Any reduction of the Commitments shall be applied to each Bank according to its Pro Rata Share. All accrued commitment fees to, but not including the effective date of any reduction or termination of Commitments, shall be paid on the effective date of such reduction or termination.

(b) At any time the Company may, on the terms set forth below, request that the Commitments hereunder be increased by an amount up to \$150,000,000 (the maximum aggregate amount of all Commitments hereunder not to exceed \$500,000,000); provided, however, that an increase in the Commitments hereunder may only be made at a time when no Default or Unmatured Default shall have occurred and be continuing. In the event of such a requested increase in the Commitments, any financial institution which the Company and the Agent invite to become a Bank or to increase its Commitment may set the amount of its Commitment at a level agreed to by the Company and the Agent. In the event that the Company and one or more of the Banks (or other financial institutions) shall agree upon such an increase in the Commitments (i) the Company, the Agent and each Bank or other financial institution increasing its Commitment or extending a new Commitment shall enter into an amendment to this Agreement setting forth the amounts of the Commitments, as so increased, providing that the financial institutions extending new Commitments shall be Banks for all purposes under this Agreement, and setting forth such additional provisions as the Agent and the Company shall consider reasonably appropriate and (ii) the Company shall furnish, if requested, new Notes to each financial institution that is extending a new Commitment or increasing its Commitment. No such amendment shall require the approval or consent of any Bank whose Commitment is not being increased. Upon the execution and delivery of such amendment as provided above, and upon satisfaction of such other conditions as the Agent may reasonably specify upon the request of the financial institutions that are extending new Commitments (including, without limitation, the Agent administering the reallocation of any outstanding Loans (other than Bid Loans) ratably among the Banks after giving effect to each such increase in the Commitments, and the delivery of certificates, evidence of corporate authority and legal opinions on behalf of the Company), this Agreement shall be deemed to be amended accordingly.

2.08 Optional Prepayments.

(a) Subject to Section 3.04, the Company may, at any time or from time to time, upon not less than three Business Days' irrevocable notice to the Agent, in the case of Offshore Rate Committed Loans, or upon not less than one Business Day's irrevocable notice to the Agent, in the case of Base Rate Committed Loans, ratably prepay such Loans in whole or in part, in minimum amounts of \$5,000,000 or any multiple of \$1,000,000 in excess thereof. Such notice of prepayment shall specify the date and amount of such prepayment and the Type(s) of Committed Loans to be prepaid. The Agent will promptly notify each Bank of its receipt of any such notice, and of such Bank's Pro Rata Share of such prepayment. If such notice is given by the Company, the Company shall make such prepayment and the payment amount specified in

21.

such notice shall be due and payable on the date specified therein, together with accrued interest thereon to each such date on the amount prepaid and any amounts required pursuant to Section 3.04; provided that if the Company shall fail to make any such payment on the date specified therein, such failure shall not constitute an Event of Default hereunder, and if the Committed Loan is a Base Rate Committed Loan such Loan shall continue as if such prepayment notice had not been given, and if the Committed Loan is an Offshore Rate Committed Loan such Loan shall be automatically converted to a Base Rate Committed Loan as of the date specified in such notice.

(b) Bid Loans may not be voluntarily prepaid.

2.09 Extension of Revolving Termination Date. Provided that no Default or Event of Default exists as of the date of the Request, the Company may, by irrevocable written notice ("Request") to the Agent and each Bank delivered no earlier than 60 days and no later than 30 days before the then-applicable Revolving Termination Date, request the Banks to extend the Revolving Termination Date to the date that is 364 days after the then-current Revolving Termination Date. Each Bank shall, no later than 20 days after the date of such Request, give written notice to the Agent stating whether such Bank agrees to extend the Revolving Termination Date, in its sole discretion. If the Agent receives such agreement by such date from each of the Banks, provided there exists no Default or Event of Default on the then-current Revolving Termination Date, the Revolving Termination Date shall be extended for 364 days and the Agent shall promptly notify the Bank and the Company of such extension. If any Bank fails to respond to the Request within the time specified above, it shall be deemed to have declined the Request. If less than all the Banks shall agree to such extension, the extension contemplated in this Section may nonetheless occur with respect to the consenting Banks, provided that any such extension shall be conditioned upon an agreement to such extension by Banks with at least 80% of the aggregate Commitments. The Agent shall notify the Company and each of the Banks as to which Banks have agreed to such extension and as to the new

Revolving Termination Date as a result thereof, or that such extension shall not occur, as the case may be. In the event that the Revolving Termination Date is extended by some but not all of the Banks, on the existing Revolving Termination Date for any Bank not extending (each a "Non- Continuing Bank"), the Company shall repay all Loans of such Non-Continuing Bank, together with all accrued and unpaid interest thereon, and all fees and other amounts (including amounts arising under Section 3.04(d)) owing to such Non-Continuing Bank, and upon such payment each such Non-Continuing Bank shall cease to constitute a Bank hereunder, except with respect to the indemnification provisions of this Agreement, which shall survive as to such Non- Continuing Bank.

2.10 Repayment. The Company shall repay to the Banks on the Revolving Termination Date the aggregate principal amount of Loans outstanding on such date. The Company shall repay each Offshore Rate Committed Loan and each Bid Loan on the last day of the relevant Interest Period.

2.11 Interest.

(a) Each Committed Loan shall bear interest on the outstanding principal amount thereof from the applicable Borrowing Date at a rate per annum equal to the LIBO Rate or the Base Rate, as the case may be (and subject to the Company's right to convert to other Types of

22.

Loans under Section 2.04), plus the Applicable Margin. Each Bid Loan shall bear interest on the outstanding principal amount thereof from the relevant Borrowing Date at a rate per annum equal to the LIBO Rate plus (or minus) the LIBOR Bid Margin, or at the Absolute Rate, as the case may be.

- (b) Interest on each Loan shall be paid in arrears on each Interest Payment Date. Interest shall also be paid on the date of any prepayment of Committed Loans (except in the case of a Base Rate Committed Loan, as to which such interest shall be paid on the next Interest Payment Date) under Section 2.08 for the portion of the Loans so prepaid and upon payment (including prepayment) in full thereof.
- (c) Notwithstanding subsection (a) of this Section, after acceleration or the occurrence and continuation of an Event of Default under Section 8.01(a) or (c), or commencing five (5) days after the occurrence and continuation of any other Event of Default, the Company shall pay interest (after as well as before entry of judgment thereon to the extent permitted by law) on the principal amount of all outstanding Obligations, at a rate per annum which is determined by adding 2% per annum to the Applicable Margin then in effect for such Loans and, in the case of Obligations not subject to an Applicable Margin, at a rate per annum equal to the Base Rate plus 2%; provided, however, that, on and after the expiration of any Interest Period applicable to any Offshore Rate Loan outstanding on the date of occurrence of such Event of Default or acceleration, the principal amount of such Loan shall, after the expiration of such Interest Period and during the continuation of such Event of Default or after acceleration, bear interest at a rate per annum equal to the Base Rate plus 2%. Interest payable under this subsection 2.11(c) shall be payable on demand by the Majority Banks or the applicable Bid Loan Bank, as the case may be.
- (d) Anything herein to the contrary notwithstanding, the obligations of the Company to any Bank hereunder shall be subject to the limitation that payments of interest shall not be required for any period for which interest is computed hereunder, to the extent (but only to the extent) that contracting for or receiving such payment by such Bank would be contrary to the provisions of any law applicable to such Bank limiting the highest rate of interest that may be lawfully contracted for, charged or received by such Bank, and in such event the Company shall pay such Bank interest at the highest rate permitted by applicable law.

2.12 Fees.

- (a) Arrangement, Agency Fees. The Company shall pay an arrangement fee to Bank One for its own or any affiliate's account, and shall pay agency (including bid agency) fees and other sums to the Agent for the Agent's own account, as required by the letter agreement among the Company, the Agent and Banc One Capital Markets, Inc. dated July 31, 2001. In addition, the Company shall pay an arrangement fee to The Bank of New York for its own or any affiliate's account as required by the letter agreement among the Company, the Syndication Agent and BNY Capital Markets, Inc. dated July 31, 2001 (collectively, the "Fee Letters").
- (b) Facility Fees. The Company shall pay to the Agent for the account of each Bank a facility fee on the entire portion of such Bank's Commitment (whether utilized or unutilized), computed on a quarterly basis in arrears on the last Business Day of each calendar quarter, equal to (i) 0.070% per annum if Level I Status exists, (ii) 0.075% per annum if Level II

Status exists, (iii) 0.080% per annum if Level III Status exists, (iv) 0.100% per annum if Level IV Status exists, (v) 0.125% per annum if Level V Status exists, (vi) 0.150% per annum if Level VI Status exists, and (vii) 0.200% if Level VII Status exists. Such facility fee shall accrue from the Closing Date to the Revolving Termination Date and shall be due and payable quarterly in arrears on the last Business Day of each calendar quarter commencing on September 30, 2001 through the Revolving Termination Date, with the final payment to be made on the Revolving Termination Date; provided that, in connection with any reduction or termination of Commitments under Section 2.07, the accrued facility fee calculated for the period ending on such date shall also be paid on the date of such reduction or termination, with the following quarterly payment being calculated on the basis of the period from such reduction or termination date to such quarterly payment date. The facility fees provided in this subsection shall accrue at all times after the above-mentioned commencement date, including at any time during which one or more conditions in Article IV are not met.

(c) Utilization Fee. The Company shall pay to the Agent for the account of each Bank a utilization fee on the actual outstanding Loan balance for all days on which the aggregate outstanding Loans exceed 33.0% of the aggregate Commitments balance of the Banks, equal to a rate per annum of 0.10%. Such utilization fee shall be computed on a quarterly basis in arrears on the last Business Day of each calendar quarter during which aggregate outstanding loans exceed 33.0% of the aggregate Commitments, shall accrue for all such days from the Closing Date to the Revolving Termination Date, and shall be payable in arrears on the last Business Day of each such quarter commencing on the last Business Day of the fiscal quarter following the Closing Date through the Revolving Termination Date, with the final payment, if applicable, to be made on the Revolving Termination Date.

2.13 Computation of Fees and Interest.

- (a) All computations of facility fees under Section 2.12 (b) and interest for Base Rate Committed Loans shall be made on the basis of a year of 365 or 366 days, as the case may be, and actual days elapsed. All other computations of interest shall be made on the basis of a 360-day year and actual days elapsed (which results in more interest being paid than if computed on the basis of a 365-day year). Interest and fees shall accrue during each period during which interest or such fees are computed from the first day thereof to the last day thereof.
- (b) Each determination of an interest rate by the Agent shall be conclusive and binding on the Company and the Banks in the absence of manifest error. The Agent will, at the request of the Company or any Bank, deliver to the Company or the Bank, as the case may be, a statement showing the quotations used by the Agent in determining any interest rate.
- (c) The Agent will, with reasonable promptness, notify the Company and the Banks of each determination of the LIBO Rate; provided that any failure to do so shall not relieve the Company of any liability hereunder or provide the basis for any Event of Default or any claim against the Agent. Any change in the interest rate payable on the Offshore Rate Committed Loans or in the facility fees payable under Section 2.12(b) resulting from a change in the Company's senior unsecured long-term debt ratings shall become effective and shall apply to any such Loans then outstanding or to such fees as of the opening of business on the day on which such change in the Company's debt ratings becomes effective. The Agent will with reasonable promptness notify the Company and the Banks of the effective date and the amount

24.

of each such change, provided that any failure to do so shall not relieve the Company of any liability hereunder or provide the basis for any Event of Default or any claim against the Agent.

2.14 Payments by the Company.

(a) All payments to be made by the Company shall be made without set-off, recoupment or counterclaim. Except as otherwise expressly provided herein, all payments by the Company shall be made to the Agent for the account of the Banks at the Agent's Payment Office, and shall be made in dollars and in immediately available funds, no later than 12:00 noon (Chicago time) on the date specified herein. The Agent will promptly distribute to each Bank its Pro Rata Share (or other applicable share as expressly provided herein) of such payment in like funds as received. Any payment received by the Agent later than 12:00 noon (Chicago time) shall be deemed to have been received on the following Business Day and any applicable interest or fee shall continue to accrue.

(b) Subject to the provisions set forth in the definition of "Interest Period" herein, whenever any payment is due on a day other than a

Business Day, such payment shall be made on the following Business Day, and such extension of time shall in such case be included in the computation of interest or fees, as the case may be.

(c) Unless the Agent receives notice from the Company prior to the date on which any payment is due to the Banks that the Company will not make such payment in full as and when required, the Agent may assume that the Company has made such payment in full to the Agent on such date in immediately available funds and the Agent may (but shall not be so required), in reliance upon such assumption, distribute to each Bank on such due date an amount equal to the amount then due such Bank. If and to the extent the Company has not made such payment in full to the Agent, each Bank shall repay to the Agent on demand such amount distributed to such Bank, together with interest thereon at the Federal Funds Rate for each day from the date such amount is distributed to such Bank until the date repaid.

2.15 Payments by the Banks to the Agent.

(a) Unless the Agent receives notice from a Bank on or prior to the Closing Date or, with respect to any Borrowing after the Closing Date, prior to 11:00 a.m. (Chicago time) on the date of such Borrowing, that such Bank will not make available as and when required hereunder to the Agent for the account of the Company the amount of that Bank's Loan comprising a Borrowing, the Agent may assume that each Bank has made such amount available to the Agent in immediately available funds on the Borrowing Date and the Agent may (but shall not be so required), in reliance upon such assumption, make available to the Company on such date a corresponding amount. If and to the extent any Bank shall not have made its full amount available to the Agent in immediately available funds and the Agent in such circumstances has made available to the Company such amount, that Bank shall on the Business Day following such Borrowing Date make such amount available to the Agent, together with interest at the Federal Funds Rate for each day during such period. A notice of the Agent submitted to any Bank with respect to amounts owing under this subsection (a) shall be conclusive, absent manifest error. If such amount is so made available, such payment to the Agent shall constitute such Bank's Loan on the date of Borrowing for all purposes of this Agreement. If such amount is not made available to the Agent on the Business Day following the Borrowing Date, the Agent

25.

will notify the Company of such failure to fund and, upon demand by the Agent, the Company shall pay such amount to the Agent for the Agent's account, together with interest thereon for each day elapsed since the date of such Borrowing, at a rate per annum equal to the interest rate applicable at the time to the Loans comprising such Borrowing.

(b) The failure of any Bank to make any Committed Loan on any Borrowing Date shall not relieve any other Bank of any obligation hereunder to make a Committed Loan on such Borrowing Date, but no Bank shall be responsible for the failure of any other Bank to make the Committed Loan to be made by such other Bank on any Borrowing Date.

2.16 Sharing of Payments, Etc. If, other than as expressly provided in Section 3.08 or 10.08 hereof, any Bank shall obtain on account of the Committed Loans made by it any payment (whether voluntary, involuntary, through the exercise of any right of set-off, or otherwise) in excess of its Pro Rata Share, such Bank shall immediately (a) notify the Agent of such fact, and (b) purchase from the other Banks such participations in the Committed Loans made by them as shall be necessary to cause such purchasing Bank to share the excess payment pro rata with each of them; provided, however, that if all or any portion of such excess payment is thereafter recovered from the purchasing Bank, such purchase shall to that extent be rescinded and each other Bank shall repay to the purchasing Bank the purchase price paid therefor, together with an amount equal to such paying Bank's ratable share (according to the proportion of (i) the amount of such paying Bank's required repayment to (ii) the total amount so recovered from the purchasing Bank) of any interest or other amount paid or payable by the purchasing Bank in respect of the total amount so recovered. The Company agrees that any Bank so purchasing a participation from another Bank may, to the fullest extent permitted by law, exercise all its rights of payment (including the right of set-off, but subject to Section 10.09) with respect to such participation as fully as if such Bank were the direct creditor of the Company in the amount of such participation. The Agent will keep records (which shall be conclusive and binding in the absence of manifest error) of participations purchased under this Section and will in each case notify the Banks following any such purchases or repayments. Any Bank having outstanding both Committed Loans and Bid Loans at any time a right of set-off is exercised by such Bank shall apply the proceeds of such set-off first to such Bank's Committed Loans, until its Committed Loans are reduced to zero, and thereafter to its Bid Loans.

3.01 Taxes.

- (a) Subject to subsection 3.01(f), any and all payments by the Company to each Bank or the Agent under this Agreement and any other Loan Document shall be made free and clear of, and without deduction or withholding for, any Taxes. In addition, the Company shall pay all Other Taxes.
- (b) Subject to subsection 3.01(f), the Company agrees to indemnify and hold harmless each Bank and the Agent for the full amount of Taxes or Other Taxes (including any Taxes or Other Taxes imposed by any jurisdiction on amounts payable under this Section) paid by the Bank or the Agent and any liability (including penalties, interest, additions to tax and

26.

expenses) arising therefrom or with respect thereto, whether or not such Taxes or Other Taxes were correctly or legally asserted. Payment under this indemnification shall be made within 30 days after the date the Bank or the Agent makes written demand therefor. If the Company in good faith determines that any such Taxes or Other Taxes for which indemnification has been sought hereunder are not due or owing or otherwise correctly assessed, the Bank or Agent at the request of the Company, or the Company at the election of the Bank or Agent following any such request, in either case at the expense of the Company, shall by appropriate means file for a refund or otherwise contest the payment of such Taxes or Other Taxes, provided that any such filing or contest does not result in any penalty, lien or other liability to the Bank or Agent for which the Company has not provided a satisfactory undertaking to indemnify and hold the Bank or Agent harmless. The Bank and the Agent agree to provide reasonable cooperation to the Company in connection with any such filing or contest, at the Company's expense and, if the Company has paid any such Tax or Other Tax or compensated the Bank or Agent with respect thereto, any refund thereof shall belong and be remitted to the Company.

- (c) If the Company shall be required by law to deduct or withhold any Taxes or Other Taxes from or in respect of any sum payable hereunder to any Bank or the Agent, then, subject to subsection 3.01(f):
 - (i) the sum payable shall be increased as necessary so that after making all required deductions and withholdings (including deductions and withholdings applicable to additional sums payable under this Section) such Bank or the Agent, as the case may be, receives an amount equal to the sum it would have received had no such deductions or withholdings been made;
 - $\hspace{1.5cm} \text{(ii)} \hspace{1.5cm} \text{the Company shall make such deductions and withholdings;} \\$
 - (iii) the Company shall pay the full amount deducted or withheld to the relevant taxing authority or other authority in accordance with applicable law; and
 - (iv) the Company shall also pay to each Bank or the Agent for the account of such Bank, at the time interest is paid, all additional amounts which the respective Bank specifies as necessary to preserve the after-tax yield the Bank would have received if such Taxes or Other Taxes had not been imposed.
- (d) Within 30 days after the date of any payment by the Company of Taxes or Other Taxes, the Company shall furnish the Agent the original or a certified copy of a receipt evidencing payment thereof, or other evidence of payment satisfactory to the Agent.
- (e) Each Bank which is a foreign person (i.e., a person other than a United States person for United States Federal income tax purposes) agrees that:
 - (i) it shall, no later than the Closing Date (or, in the case of a Bank which becomes a party hereto pursuant to Section 10.08 after the Closing Date, the date upon which the Bank becomes a party hereto) deliver to the Company through the Agent two accurate and complete signed originals of Internal Revenue Service Form W-8 BEN or any successor thereto ("Form W-8 BEN"), or two accurate and complete signed originals of Internal Revenue Service Form W-8 ECI or any successor thereto ("Form W- 8 ECI"), as appropriate, in each case indicating that the Bank is on the date of delivery

thereof entitled to receive payments of principal, interest and fees under this Agreement free from withholding of United States Federal income tax;

- (ii) if at any time the Bank makes any changes necessitating a new Form W-8 BEN or Form W-8 ECI, it shall with reasonable promptness deliver to the Company through the Agent in replacement for, or in addition to, the forms previously delivered by it hereunder, two accurate and complete signed originals of Form W-8 BEN; or two accurate and complete signed originals of Form W-8 ECI, as appropriate, in each case indicating that the Bank is on the date of delivery thereof entitled to receive payments of principal, interest and fees under this Agreement free from withholding of United States Federal income tax;
- (iii) it shall, before or promptly after the occurrence of any event (including the passing of time) requiring a change in or renewal of the most recent Form W-8 BEN or Form W-8 ECI previously delivered by such Bank, deliver to the Company through the Agent two accurate and complete original signed copies of Form W-8 BEN or Form W-8 ECI in replacement for the forms previously delivered by the Bank; and
- (iv) it shall, promptly upon the Company's or the Agent's reasonable request to that effect, deliver to the Company or the Agent (as the case may be) such other forms or similar documentation as may be required from time to time by any applicable law, treaty, rule or regulation in order to establish such Bank's tax status for withholding purposes.
- (f) The Company will not be required to indemnify, hold harmless or pay any additional amounts in respect of United States Federal income tax pursuant to subsection 3.01(c) to any Bank for the account of any Lending Office of such Bank:
 - (i) if the obligation to indemnify, hold harmless or pay such additional amounts would not have arisen but for a failure by such Bank to comply with its obligations (if any) under subsection 3.01(e) in respect of such Lending Office;
 - (ii) if such Bank shall have delivered to the Company a Form W-8 BEN in respect of such Lending Office pursuant to subsection 3.01(e), and such Bank shall not at any time be entitled to exemption from deduction or withholding of United States Federal income tax in respect of payments by the Company hereunder for the account of such Lending Office for any reason other than a change in United States law or regulations or in the official interpretation of such law or regulations by any governmental authority charged with the interpretation or administration thereof (whether or not having the force of law) after the date of delivery of such Form W-8 BEN; or
 - (iii) if the Bank shall have delivered to the Company a Form W-8 ECI in respect of such Lending Office pursuant to subsection 3.01(e), and such Bank shall not at any time be entitled to exemption from deduction or withholding of United States Federal income tax in respect of payments by the Company hereunder for the account of such Lending Office for any reason other than a change in United States law or regulations or any applicable tax treaty or regulations or in the official interpretation of any such law, treaty or regulations by any governmental authority charged with the

28.

interpretation or administration thereof (whether or not having the force of law) after the date of delivery of such Form W-8 ECI.

- (g) If the Company is required to pay additional amounts to any Bank or the Agent pursuant to subsection (c) of this Section, then such Bank shall use reasonable efforts (consistent with legal and regulatory restrictions) to change the jurisdiction of its Lending Office so as to eliminate any such additional payment by the Company which may thereafter accrue, if such change in the judgment of such Bank is not otherwise disadvantageous to such Bank.
- (h) Each Bank agrees to promptly notify the Company of the first written assessment of any Taxes payable by the Company hereunder which is received by such Bank, provided that failure to give such notice shall not in any way prejudice the Bank's rights under Section 3.01 hereof. The Company shall not be obligated to pay any Taxes under Section 3.01 which are assessed against any Bank if the statute of limitations applicable thereto (as same may be

extended from time to time by agreement between such Bank and the relevant Governmental Authority) has lapsed. Additionally, the Company shall not be obligated to pay any penalties, interest, additions to tax or expenses with respect to any final assessment of Taxes against any Bank (i) unless such Bank shall have first notified the Company in writing of such final assessment, and (ii) which are attributable to periods exceeding 90 days prior to the date of receipt by the Company of such notice.

3.02 Illegality.

- (a) If any Bank determines that the introduction of any Requirement of Law, or any change in any Requirement of Law, or in the interpretation or administration of any Requirement of Law, has made it unlawful, or any central bank or other Governmental Authority has asserted that it is unlawful, for any Bank or its applicable Lending Office to make Offshore Rate Loans, then, on notice thereof by the Bank to the Company through the Agent, any obligation of that Bank to make additional Offshore Rate Loans (including in respect of any LIBOR Bid Loan as to which the Company has accepted such Bank's Competitive Bid, but as to which the Borrowing Date has not arrived) shall be suspended until the Bank notifies the Agent and the Company that the circumstances giving rise to such determination no longer exist.
- (b) If a Bank determines that it is unlawful to maintain any Offshore Rate Loan, the Company shall, upon its receipt of notice of such fact and demand from such Bank (with a copy to the Agent), prepay in full such Offshore Rate Loans of that Bank then outstanding, together with interest accrued thereon and amounts required under Section 3.04, either on the last day of the Interest Period thereof, if the Bank may lawfully continue to maintain such Offshore Rate Loans to such day, or immediately, if the Bank may not lawfully continue to maintain such Offshore Rate Loan. If the Company is required to so prepay any Offshore Rate Committed Loan, then concurrently with such prepayment, the Company shall borrow from the affected Bank, and the affected Bank shall lend to the Company, in the amount of such repayment, a Base Rate Committed Loan.
- (c) If the obligation of any Bank to make or maintain Offshore Rate Committed Loans has been so terminated or suspended, the Company may elect, by giving notice to the Bank through the Agent that all Loans which would otherwise be made by the Bank as Offshore Rate Committed Loans shall be instead Base Rate Committed Loans.

29.

(d) Before giving any notice to the Agent under this Section, the affected Bank shall designate a different Lending Office with respect to its Offshore Rate Loans if such designation will avoid the need for giving such notice or making such demand and will not, in the judgment of the Bank, be illegal or otherwise disadvantageous to the Bank in such Bank's reasonable judgment.

3.03 Increased Costs and Reduction of Return.

- (a) If any Bank determines that, due to either (i) the introduction of or any change in or in the interpretation of any law or regulation after the Closing Date or (ii) the compliance by that Bank with any guideline or request from any central bank or other Governmental Authority (whether or not having the force of law) after the Closing Date, there shall be any increase in the cost to such Bank of agreeing to make or making, funding or maintaining any Offshore Rate Loans, then the Company shall be liable for, and shall from time to time, upon demand (with a copy of such demand to be sent to the Agent), pay to the Agent for the account of such Bank, additional amounts as are sufficient to compensate such Bank for such increased costs.
- (b) If any Bank shall have determined that (i) the introduction after the Closing Date of any Capital Adequacy Regulation , (ii) any change after the Closing Date in any Capital Adequacy Regulation, (iii) any change after the Closing Date in the interpretation or administration of any Capital Adequacy Regulation by any central bank or other Governmental Authority charged with the interpretation or administration thereof, or (iv) compliance by the Bank (or its Lending Office) or any corporation controlling the Bank with any change in any Capital Adequacy Regulation after the Closing Date, affects the amount of capital required to be maintained by the Bank or any corporation controlling the Bank and (taking into consideration such Bank's or such corporation's policies with respect to capital adequacy and such Bank's desired return on capital) determines that the amount of such capital is increased as a consequence of its Commitment, loans, credits or obligations under this Agreement, then, upon demand of such Bank to the Company through the Agent, the Company shall pay to the Bank, from time to time as specified by the Bank, additional amounts sufficient to compensate the Bank for such increase.
- (c) The Company shall not be obligated to pay any amounts under subsection 3.03(a) or (b) to any Bank (i) unless such Bank shall have first notified the Company in writing that it intends to seek compensation from

the Company pursuant to such subsection, and (ii) which are attributable to periods exceeding 90 days prior to the date of receipt by the Company of such notice.

- 3.04 Funding Losses. The Company shall reimburse each Bank and hold each Bank harmless from any direct loss or expense (but excluding any consequential loss or expense) which the Bank may sustain or incur as a consequence of:
- (a) the failure of the Company to make on a timely basis any payment required hereunder of principal of any Offshore Rate Loan;
- (b) the failure of the Company to borrow a Bid Loan after the Agent has notified a Bank pursuant to subsection 2.06(g) (i) that its Competitive Bid has been accepted by the

30.

Company, or the failure of the Company to borrow, continue or convert a Committed Loan after the Company has given (or is deemed to have given) a Notice of Borrowing or a Notice of Conversion/Continuation;

- (c) the failure of the Company to make any prepayment of any Committed Loan in accordance with any notice delivered under Section 2.08;
- (d) the prepayment (including pursuant to Sections 2.08 or 2.09) or payment after acceleration thereof following an Event of Default of any Offshore Rate Loan or Absolute Rate Bid Loan on a day that is not the last day of the relevant Interest Period; or
- (e) the automatic conversion under the proviso contained in Section 2.04(a) or under the proviso contained in Section 2.08 of any Offshore Rate Committed Loan to a Base Rate Committed Loan on a day that is not the last day of the relevant Interest Period;

including any such loss or expense arising from the liquidation or reemployment of funds obtained by it to maintain its Offshore Rate Loans or from fees payable to terminate the deposits from which such funds were obtained. For purposes of calculating amounts payable by the Company to the Banks under this Section and under subsection 3.03(a), each Offshore Rate Committed Loan made by a Bank (and each related reserve, special deposit or similar requirement) shall be conclusively deemed to have been funded at the LIBO Rate by a matching deposit or other borrowing in the interbank eurodollar market for a comparable amount and for a comparable period, whether or not such Offshore Rate Committed Loan is in fact so funded.

- 3.05 Inability to Determine Rates. If the LIBO Rate applicable pursuant to subsection 2.11(a) for any requested Interest Period with respect to a proposed Offshore Rate Loan does not adequately and fairly reflect the cost to the Banks of funding such Loan, the Agent will promptly so notify the Company and each Bank. Thereafter, the obligation of the Banks to make additional Offshore Rate Loans hereunder shall be suspended until the Agent upon the instruction of the Majority Banks revokes such notice in writing. Upon receipt of such notice, the Company without cost or expense may revoke any Notice of Borrowing or Notice of Conversion/Continuation then submitted by it. If the Company does not revoke such Notice, the Banks shall make, convert or continue the Committed Loans, as proposed by the Company, in the amount specified in the applicable notice submitted by the Company, but such Committed Loans shall be made, converted or continued as Base Rate Committed Loans instead of Offshore Rate Committed Loans.
- 3.06 Reserves on Offshore Rate Committed Loans. The Company shall pay to each Bank, as long as such Bank shall be required under regulations of the FRB to maintain reserves with respect to liabilities or assets consisting of or including Eurocurrency funds or deposits (currently known as "Eurocurrency liabilities"), additional interest on the unpaid principal amount of each Offshore Rate Committed Loan equal to the actual costs of such reserves allocated to such Committed Loan by the Bank (as reasonably determined by the Bank), payable on each date on which interest is payable on such Committed Loan, provided the Company shall have received at least 30 days' prior written notice (with a copy to the Agent) of such additional interest from the Bank. If a Bank fails to give notice 30 days prior to the relevant Interest Payment Date, such additional interest shall be payable 30 days from receipt of such notice.

notified such Bank of its objection to such certificate (with a copy to the Agent) within 30 days of the Company's receipt of such claim.

3.08 Substitution of Banks. Upon the receipt by the Company from any Bank (an "Affected Bank") of a claim for compensation under Section 3.01, 3.02 or 3.03, the Company may: (i) request the Affected Bank to use its reasonable efforts to obtain a replacement bank or financial institution satisfactory to the Company and the Agent and meeting the qualifications of an Eligible Assignee to acquire and assume all or a ratable part of all of such Affected Bank's Committed Loans and Commitment (a "Replacement Bank"); (ii) request one or more of the other Banks to acquire and assume all or part of such Affected Bank's Committed Loans and Commitment (but no other Bank shall be required to do so); or (iii) designate a Replacement Bank. Any such designation of a Replacement Bank under clause (i) or (iii) shall be subject to the prior written consent of the Agent (which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld). Any transfer arising under this Section 3.08 shall comply with the requirements of Section 10.08 and on the date of transfer the Affected Bank shall be entitled to all sums payable to it hereunder on such date including, outstanding principal, accrued interest and fees, and other sums (including amounts payable under Section 3.04(d)) arising under the provisions of this Agreement with reference to such Committed Loans.

3.09 Survival. The agreements and obligations of the Company in this Article III shall survive the payment of all other Obligations.

ARTICLE IV

CONDITIONS PRECEDENT

- 4.01 Conditions to Effectiveness of Commitments. The obligation of each Bank to make its initial Committed Loan hereunder, and to receive through the Agent the initial Competitive Bid Request, is subject to and shall become effective when the Agent shall have received on or before the Closing Date all of the following, in form and substance satisfactory to the Agent and each Bank, and in sufficient copies for each Bank:
- (a) Credit Agreement; Notes. This Agreement (and, if requested, Notes for each such requesting Bank) properly executed;
 - (b) Resolutions; Incumbency.
 - (i) Copies of the resolutions of the board of directors of the Company authorizing the transactions contemplated hereby, certified as of the Closing Date by the Secretary, Assistant Secretary or other appropriate officer of the Company; and
 - (ii) A certificate of the Secretary, Assistant Secretary or other appropriate officer of the Company certifying the names and true signatures of the officers of the Company authorized to execute, deliver and perform, this Agreement, and all other Loan Documents to be delivered by it hereunder;

- $\mbox{\ensuremath{\mbox{(c)}}}$ Organization Documents; Good Standing. Each of the following documents:
 - (i) the articles or certificate of incorporation and the bylaws of the Company as in effect on the Closing Date, certified by the Secretary, Assistant Secretary or other appropriate officer of the Company as of the Closing Date; and
 - (ii) a good standing certificate dated within five (5) days of the Closing Date for the Company from the Secretary of State (or similar, applicable Governmental Authority) of its state of incorporation;
- (d) Legal Opinions. An opinion of Anthony C. Scarfone, General Counsel to the Company and addressed to the Agent and the Banks, substantially in the form of Exhibit H;
- (e) Payment of Fees. Evidence of payment by the Company of all accrued and unpaid fees, costs and expenses to the extent then due and payable on the Closing Date, including any such costs, fees and expenses arising under or referenced in Section 2.12;
- (f) Certificate. A certificate signed on behalf of the Company by the Company's chief executive officer, chief financial officer or treasurer, dated as of the Closing Date, stating that:
 - $\hbox{(i)} \qquad \qquad \text{the representations and warranties contained} \\ \hbox{in Article V are true and correct on and as of such date, as though} \\$

made on and as of such date;

- (ii) no Default or Event of Default exists or would result from the initial Borrowing; and
- (iii) there has occurred since December 31, 2000, no event or circumstance that has resulted or would reasonably be expected to result in a material change in the business, assets, liabilities (actual or contingent), operations, condition (financial or otherwise) or prospects of the Company and its Subsidiaries taken as a whole.
- (g) Existing Credit Facilities. Evidence satisfactory to the Agent that the Credit Agreement dated as of August 30, 1999 and the Multi-Year Credit Agreement dated as of July 8, 1997 have been terminated.
- (h) Other Documents. Such other approvals, opinions, documents or materials as the Agent or any Bank may reasonably request.
- 4.02 Conditions to All Borrowings. The obligation of each Bank to make any Committed Loan to be made by it, or any Bid Loan as to which the Company has accepted the relevant Competitive Bid (including its initial Loan), or to continue or convert any Committed Loan under Section 2.04 is subject to the satisfaction of the following conditions precedent on the relevant Borrowing Date or Conversion/Continuation Date:
- (a) Notice of Borrowing or Conversion/Continuation. As to any Committed Loan, the Agent shall have received (with, in the case of the initial Loan only, a copy for each Bank) a Notice of Borrowing or a Notice of Conversion/Continuation, as applicable;

33.

- (b) Continuation of Representations and Warranties. The representations and warranties in Article V shall be true and correct on and as of such Borrowing Date or Conversion/Continuation Date with the same effect as if made on and as of such Borrowing Date or Conversion/Continuation Date (except to the extent such representations and warranties expressly refer to an earlier date, in which case they shall be true and correct as of such earlier date); and
- (c) No Existing Default. No Default or Event of Default shall exist or shall result from such Borrowing or continuation or conversion.

Each Notice of Borrowing and Notice of Conversion/Continuation and Competitive Bid Request submitted by the Company hereunder shall constitute a representation and warranty by the Company hereunder, as of the date of each such notice or request and as of each Borrowing Date or Conversion/Continuation Date, as applicable, that the conditions in Section 4.02 are satisfied.

ARTICLE V

REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES

The Company represents and warrants to the Agent and each ${\tt Bank}$ that:

- 5.01 Corporate Existence and Power. The Company and each of its Material Subsidiaries:
- (a) is a corporation duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the jurisdiction of its incorporation;
- (b) has the power and authority and all governmental licenses, authorizations, consents and approvals to own its assets, carry on its business (except where the failure to have any such governmental license, authorization, consent or approval would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect) and as to the Company only, to execute, deliver, and perform its obligations under the Loan Documents;
- (c) is duly qualified as a foreign corporation and is licensed and in good standing under the laws of each jurisdiction where its ownership, lease or operation of property or the conduct of its business requires such qualification or license except when the failure to so qualify or be so licensed or in good standing would preclude it from enforcing its rights with respect to any of its assets or expose it to any liability, which in either case would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect; and
- (d) is in all material respects in compliance with the Requirements of Law except to the extent that the failure to do so would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.
- 5.02 Corporate Authorization; No Contravention. The execution, delivery and performance by the Company of this Agreement and each other Loan Document to

34.

(a) contravene the terms of any of the Company's Organization Documents;

(b) conflict with or result in any breach or contravention of, or the creation of any Lien under, any document evidencing any Contractual Obligation to which the Company is a party or any order, injunction, writ or decree of any Governmental Authority to which the Company or its property is subject except where such conflict, breach, contravention or Lien would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect; or

(c) violate any Requirement of Law.

- 5.03 Governmental Authorization. No approval, consent, exemption, authorization, or other action by, or notice to, or filing with, any Governmental Authority is necessary or required in connection with the execution, delivery or performance by, or enforcement against, the Company of the Agreement or any other Loan Document.
- 5.04 Binding Effect. This Agreement and each other Loan Document to which the Company is a party constitute the legal, valid and binding obligations of the Company, enforceable against the Company in accordance with their respective terms, except as enforceability may be limited by applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, or similar laws affecting the enforcement of creditors' rights generally or by equitable principles relating to enforceability.
- 5.05 Litigation. Except as specifically disclosed in Schedule 5.05, there are no actions, suits, proceedings, claims or disputes pending, or to the best knowledge of the Company, threatened or contemplated, at law, in equity, in arbitration or before any Governmental Authority, against the Company, or its Subsidiaries or any of their respective properties which:
- (a) purport to affect or pertain to this Agreement or any other Loan Document, or any of the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby; or ${\sf Contemplate}$
- (b) would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse $\ensuremath{\mathsf{Effect}}$.

No injunction, writ, temporary restraining order or any order of any nature has been issued by any court or other Governmental Authority purporting to enjoin or restrain the execution, delivery or performance of this Agreement or any other Loan Document, or directing that the transactions provided for herein or therein not be consummated as herein or therein provided.

- 5.06 No Default. At the Closing Date and at the time of any Borrowing, no Default or Event of Default exists or would result from the incurring of any Obligations by the Company. As of the Closing Date, neither the Company nor any Subsidiary is in default under or with respect to any Contractual Obligation in any respect which, individually or together with all such defaults, would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, or that would, if such default had occurred after the Closing Date, create an Event of Default under subsection 8.01(e).
- $5.07\ \textsc{ERISA}$ Compliance. Except as specifically disclosed in Schedule $5.07\colon$
- (a) Each Plan is in compliance in all material respects with the applicable provisions of ERISA, the Code and other federal or state law except where non-compliance would not reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect. Each Plan which is intended to qualify under Section 401(a) of the Code has received a favorable determination

35.

letter from the IRS or, if otherwise, the failure to apply for or receive a favorable determination letter would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. To the best knowledge of the Company, nothing has occurred which would cause the loss of qualification the effect of which would reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect. The Company and each ERISA Affiliate has made all required contributions to any Plan subject to Section 412 of the Code, and no application for a funding waiver or an extension of any amortization period pursuant to Section 412 of the Code has been made with respect to any Plan when the failure to make such contribution or when such application or extension would reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect.

- (b) There are no pending or, to the best knowledge of Company, threatened claims, actions or lawsuits, or action by any Governmental Authority, with respect to any Plan which has resulted or would reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect. There has been no prohibited transaction or violation of the fiduciary responsibility rules with respect to any Plan which has resulted or would reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect.
- (c)(i) No ERISA Event has occurred or is reasonably expected to occur; (ii) no Pension Plan has any Unfunded Pension Liability; (iii) neither the Company nor any ERISA Affiliate has incurred, or reasonably expects to incur, any liability under Title IV of ERISA with respect to any Pension Plan (other than premiums due and not delinquent under Section 4007 of ERISA); (iv) neither the Company nor any ERISA Affiliate has incurred, or reasonably expects to incur, any liability (and no event has occurred which, with the giving of notice under Section 4219 of ERISA, would result in such liability) under Section 4201 or 4243 of ERISA with respect to a Multiemployer Plan; and (v) neither the Company nor any ERISA Affiliate has engaged in a transaction that could be subject to Section 4069 or 4212(c) of ERISA that, in the case of any of clauses (i) through (v), would reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect.
- 5.08 Use of Proceeds; Margin Regulations. The proceeds of the Loans are to be used solely for the purposes set forth in and permitted by Section 6.12 and Section 7.05. Neither the Company nor any Subsidiary is generally engaged in the business of purchasing or selling Margin Stock or extending credit for the purpose of purchasing or carrying Margin Stock.
- 5.09 Title to Properties. The Company and each Subsidiary have good record and marketable title in fee simple to, or to their knowledge valid leasehold interests in, all real property necessary for the ordinary conduct of their respective businesses, except for such defects in title as would not reasonably be expected, individually or in the aggregate, to have a Material Adverse Effect. As of the Closing Date, the property of the Company and its Subsidiaries is subject to no Liens, other than Permitted Liens.
- 5.10 Taxes. The Company and its Subsidiaries have filed all Federal and other material tax returns and reports required to be filed, and have paid all Federal and other material taxes, assessments, fees and other governmental charges levied or imposed upon them or their properties, income or assets otherwise due and payable, except those which are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and for which adequate reserves have been provided in accordance with GAAP or where failure to file such return or to pay any such tax would not.

36.

reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. There is no proposed tax assessment against the Company or any Subsidiary that would, if made, have a Material Adverse Effect.

5.11 Financial Condition.

- (a) The audited consolidated financial statements of the Company and its Subsidiaries dated December 31, 2000, and the unaudited consolidated financial statements dated June 30, 2001, and the related consolidated statements of income or operations, balance sheet and cash flows for the fiscal year or the fiscal quarter, respectively, ended on that date:
 - (i) were prepared in accordance with GAAP consistently applied throughout the period covered thereby, except as otherwise expressly noted therein, subject to ordinary, good faith year end audit adjustments in the case of such unaudited statements;
 - (ii) fairly present the financial condition of the Company and its Subsidiaries as of the date thereof and results of operations for the period covered thereby; and
 - (iii) show all material Indebtedness and other liabilities, direct or contingent, of the Company and its consolidated Subsidiaries as of the date thereof, including liabilities for taxes, material commitments and Contingent Obligations except for Indebtedness and other liabilities, the existence of which would not have a Material Adverse Effect.
- (b) Since December 31, 2000, there has been no Material Adverse Effect.
- 5.12 Environmental Matters. The Company conducts in the ordinary course of business a review of the effect of existing Environmental Laws and existing Environmental Claims on its business, operations and properties, and as a result thereof the Company has reasonably concluded that, except as specifically disclosed in Schedule 5.12, such Environmental Laws and Environmental Claims

would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

- 5.13 Regulated Entities. None of the Company, any Person controlling the Company, or any Subsidiary, is an "Investment Company" within the meaning of the Investment Company Act of 1940. The Company is not subject to any other Federal or state statute or regulation limiting its ability to incur Indebtedness.
- 5.14 No Burdensome Restrictions. Neither the Company nor any Subsidiary is a party to or bound by any Contractual Obligation, or subject to any restriction in any Organization Document, or any Requirement of Law, which would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.
- 5.15 Copyrights, Patents, Trademarks and Licenses, etc. Except as disclosed in Schedule 5.15, the Company or its Subsidiaries own or are licensed or otherwise have the right to use all of the patents, trademarks, service marks, trade names, copyrights, contractual franchises, authorizations and other rights that are reasonably necessary for the operation of their respective businesses, without conflict with the rights of any other Person except where the failure to own,

37.

be licensed to or otherwise have the right to use the same would not have a Material Adverse Effect. To the best knowledge of the Company, no material slogan or other advertising device, product, process, method, substance, part or other material now employed, or now contemplated to be employed, by the Company or any Subsidiary infringes upon any rights held by any other Person where any such infringement would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. Except as specifically disclosed in Schedule 5.05, no claim or litigation regarding any of the foregoing is pending or to the knowledge of the Company threatened, which would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

- 5.16 Subsidiaries. As of the Closing Date, the Company has no Subsidiaries other than those specifically disclosed in part (a) of Schedule 5.16 hereto and has no material equity investments in any other corporation or entity other than those specifically disclosed in part (b) of Schedule 5.16.
- 5.17 Insurance. The properties of the Company and its Subsidiaries are insured with financially sound and reputable insurance or reinsurance companies, in such amounts, with such deductibles and covering such risks as are believed by the Company to be adequate in the exercise of its reasonable business judgment.
- 5.18 Full Disclosure. None of the representations or warranties made by the Company in the Loan Documents as of the date such representations and warranties are made or deemed made, and none of the statements contained in any exhibit, financial report or statements or certificate furnished by or on behalf of the Company in connection with the Loan Documents, contains any untrue statement of a material fact or omits any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements made therein, in light of the circumstances under which they are made, not misleading as of the time when made or delivered.

ARTICLE VI

AFFIRMATIVE COVENANTS

So long as any Bank shall have any Commitment hereunder, or any Loan or other Obligation (other than indemnification) shall remain unpaid or unsatisfied, unless the Majority Banks waive compliance in writing:

- 6.01 Financial Statements. The Company shall deliver to the Agent, in form and detail reasonably satisfactory to the Agent, with sufficient copies for each Bank:
- (a) as soon as available, but not later than the date which is the earlier of (x) 120 days after the end of each fiscal year or (y) five (5) Business Days after the delivery of the following financial statements to the SEC, a copy of the audited consolidated balance sheet of the Company and its consolidated Subsidiaries as at the end of such year and the related consolidated statements of income or operations, shareholders' equity and cash flows for such year, setting forth in each case in comparative form the figures for the previous fiscal year, and accompanied by the opinion of PriceWaterhouseCoopers LLP or another nationally-recognized independent public accounting firm ("Independent Auditor") which report shall state that such consolidated financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position for the periods indicated in conformity with GAAP. Such opinion shall not be qualified or limited

because of a restricted or limited examination by the Independent Auditor of any material portion of the Company's or any Subsidiary's records; and

- (b) as soon as available, but not later than 60 days after the end of each of the first three fiscal quarters of each fiscal year, a copy of the unaudited consolidated balance sheet of the Company and its consolidated Subsidiaries as of the end of such quarter and the related consolidated statements of income and cash flows for the period commencing on the first day and ending on the last day of such quarter, and certified on behalf of the Company by a Responsible Officer as fairly presenting, in all material respects and in accordance with GAAP (subject to ordinary, good faith year-end audit adjustments), the financial position and the results of operations of the Company and its consolidated Subsidiaries.
- 6.02 Certificates; Other Information. The Company shall furnish to the Agent, with sufficient copies for each Bank:
- (a) concurrently with the delivery of the financial statements referred to in subsections 6.01(a) and (b), a Compliance Certificate executed by a Responsible Officer on behalf of the Company which certifies that no Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing (except as described therein);
- (b) promptly, copies of all financial statements and reports that the Company sends to its shareholders, and copies of all financial statements and regular, periodical or special reports (including Forms 10K, 10Q and 8K) that the Company or any Subsidiary may make to, or file with, the SEC; and
- (c) promptly, such additional information regarding the business, financial or corporate affairs of the Company or any Subsidiary as the Agent, at the request of any Bank, may from time to time reasonably request and which relates to the ability of the Company to perform under this Agreement.
- 6.03 Notices. Upon obtaining knowledge of any event described below, the Company shall promptly notify the Agent and each Bank:
 - (a) of the occurrence of any Default or Event of Default;
- (b) of any of the following matters of which a Responsible Officer obtains knowledge that would result in a Material Adverse Effect: (i) breach or non-performance of, or any default under, a Contractual Obligation of the Company or any Subsidiary; (ii) any dispute, litigation, investigation, proceeding or suspension between the Company or any Subsidiary and any Governmental Authority; or (iii) the commencement of, or any material development in, any litigation or proceeding affecting the Company or any Subsidiary, including pursuant to any applicable Environmental Laws;
- (c) of the occurrence of any of the following events affecting the Company or any ERISA Affiliate which would reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect (but in no event more than 10 days after a Responsible Officer obtains knowledge of such event), and deliver to the Agent and each Bank a copy of any notice with respect to such event that is filed with a Governmental Authority and any notice delivered by a Governmental Authority to the Company or any ERISA Affiliate with respect to such event:

39.

(i) an ERISA Event;

- (ii) a material increase in the Unfunded Pension Liability of any Pension Plan;
- (iii) the adoption of, or the commencement of contributions to, any Plan subject to Section 412 of the Code by the Company or any ERISA Affiliate; or
- (iv) the adoption of any amendment to a Plan subject to Section 412 of the Code, if such amendment results in a material increase in contributions or Unfunded Pension Liability;
- (d) of any material change in accounting policies or financial reporting practices by the Company or any of its consolidated Subsidiaries which would reasonably be expected to materially affect the Company's consolidated financial reports; and
- (e) of any change in the Company's senior unsecured long-term debt ratings as publicly announced by either S&P or Moody's including placement of such ratings on watch status, provided that any failure by the Company to

give notice of such change shall not affect the Company's payment obligations hereunder and such failure shall not constitute an Event of Default.

Each notice under this Section shall be accompanied by a written statement by a Responsible Officer setting forth details of the occurrence referred to therein, and stating what action the Company or any affected Subsidiary proposes to take with respect thereto and at what time. Each notice under subsection 6.03(a) shall describe with particularity any and all provisions of this Agreement or other Loan Document (if any) that have been breached or violated.

- 6.04 Preservation of Corporate Existence, Etc. The Company shall, and shall cause each Material Subsidiary to:
- (a) preserve and maintain in full force and effect its corporate existence and good standing under the laws of its state or jurisdiction of incorporation;
- (b) to the extent practicable, using reasonable efforts, preserve and maintain in full force and effect all governmental rights, privileges, qualifications, permits, licenses and franchises necessary or desirable in the normal conduct of its business except (x) when the nonpreservation and non-maintenance of such rights, privileges, qualifications, permits, licenses or franchises would reasonably be expected not to have a Material Adverse Effect or (y) in connection with transactions permitted by Section 7.03 and sales of assets permitted by Section 7.02;
- (c) use reasonable efforts, in the ordinary course of business, to preserve its business organization and goodwill except when in the reasonable judgment of the Company it is not economical to do so or where the failure to do so would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect; and
- (d) to the extent practicable, using reasonable efforts, preserve or renew all of its registered patents, trademarks, trade names and service marks, except when non-preservation or

40.

non-renewal of such patents, trademarks, trade names or service marks would reasonably be expected not to have a Material Adverse Effect.

- 6.05 Maintenance of Property. The Company shall maintain, and shall cause each Subsidiary to maintain, and preserve all its property which is used or useful in its business in good working order and condition, ordinary wear and tear and casualty loss excepted and make all necessary repairs thereto and renewals and replacements thereof except when in the reasonable judgment of the Company it is not economical to do so or where the failure to do so would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. The Company and each Subsidiary shall use the standard of care typical in the industry in the operation and maintenance of its facilities.
- 6.06 Insurance. The Company shall maintain, and shall cause each Material Subsidiary to maintain, with financially sound and reputable insurers or independent reinsurers, insurance with respect to its properties and business against loss or damage of the kinds and in the amounts determined by the Company to be necessary or desirable in the exercise of its reasonable business judgment.
- 6.07 Payment of Obligations. The Company shall, and shall cause each Subsidiary to, pay and discharge as the same shall become due and payable, all their respective obligations and liabilities, including:
- (a) all tax liabilities, assessments and governmental charges or levies upon it or its properties or assets, unless the same are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and adequate reserves in accordance with GAAP are being maintained by the Company or such Subsidiary or unless the failure to pay or discharge would not have a Material Adverse Effect;
- (b) all lawful claims which, if unpaid, would by law become a Lien upon its property except when the failure to pay or discharge would not have a Material Adverse Effect; and
- (c) all Indebtedness, as and when due and payable (except for such Indebtedness which is contested by the Company or any Subsidiary in good faith or where the failure to pay or discharge would not reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect), but subject to any subordination provisions contained in any instrument or agreement evidencing such Indebtedness.
- 6.08 Compliance with Laws. The Company shall comply, and shall cause each Subsidiary to comply, in all material respects with all Requirements of Law of any Governmental Authority having jurisdiction over it or its business (including the Federal Fair Labor Standards Act), except such as may be

contested in good faith or as to which a bona fide dispute may exist or where the failure to comply would not have a Material Adverse Effect.

6.09 Compliance with ERISA. The Company shall, and shall cause each of its ERISA Affiliates to: (a) maintain each Plan in compliance in all material respects with the applicable provisions of ERISA, the Code and other federal or state law except where non-compliance would not reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect; and (b) make all

41.

required contributions to any Plan subject to Section 412 of the Code except where failure to make any contribution would not reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect.

- 6.10 Inspection of Property and Books and Records. The Company shall maintain and shall cause each Material Subsidiary to maintain proper books of record and account, in which full, true and correct entries in conformity with GAAP consistently applied shall be made of all financial transactions and matters involving the assets and business of the Company and such Subsidiary. Subject to reasonable safeguards to protect confidential information, the Company shall permit, and shall cause each Material Subsidiary to permit, representatives and independent contractors of the Agent to visit and inspect any of their respective properties, to examine their respective corporate, financial and operating records, and make copies thereof or abstracts therefrom, and with respect to the Company but not its Subsidiaries to discuss their respective affairs, finances and accounts with the Company's directors, senior officers, and independent public accountants, all at such reasonable times during normal business hours and as often as may be reasonably desired, upon reasonable advance notice to the Company; provided, however, when an Event of Default exists the Agent or any Bank may do any of the foregoing at the expense of the Company at any time during normal business hours and without advance notice.
- 6.11 Environmental Laws. The Company shall, and shall cause each Subsidiary to, conduct its operations and keep and maintain its property in compliance with all Environmental Laws except where the failure to comply would not have a Material Adverse Effect.
- 6.12 Use of Proceeds. The Company shall use the proceeds of the Loans for general corporate purposes including Acquisitions not in contravention of any Requirement of Law or any provision of this Agreement.

ARTICLE VII

NEGATIVE COVENANTS

So long as any Bank shall have any Commitment hereunder, or any Loan or other Obligation (other than indemnification) shall remain unpaid or unsatisfied, unless the Majority Banks waive compliance in writing:

- 7.01 Limitation on Liens. The Company shall not, and shall not suffer or permit any Subsidiary to, directly or indirectly, make, create, incur, assume or suffer to exist any Lien upon or with respect to any part of its property, whether now owned or hereafter acquired, other than the following ("Permitted Liens"):
- (a) any Lien existing on property of the Company or any Subsidiary on the Closing Date and set forth in Schedule 7.01 or shown as a liability on the Company's consolidated financial statements as of June 30, 2001 securing Indebtedness outstanding on such date, provided that the aggregate amount of all such Indebtedness secured by all such Liens does not exceed \$10,000,000;
 - (b) any Lien created under any Loan Document;
- (c) Liens for taxes, fees, assessments or other governmental charges which are not delinquent or remain payable without penalty, or to the extent that non-payment thereof is

42.

permitted by Section 6.07, provided that no notice of lien has been filed or recorded under the Code;

(d) carriers', warehousemen's, mechanics', landlords', materialmen's, repairmen's or other similar Liens arising in the ordinary course of business which are not delinquent or remain payable without penalty or which are being contested in good faith and by appropriate proceedings, which proceedings have the effect of preventing the forfeiture or sale of the property

- (e) Liens consisting of pledges or deposits required in the ordinary course of business in connection with workers' compensation, unemployment insurance and other social security legislation;
- (f) Liens on the property of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries securing (i) the non-delinquent performance of bids, trade contracts (other than for borrowed money), leases, statutory obligations, (ii) contingent obligations on surety and appeal bonds, and (iii) other non-delinquent obligations of a like nature; in each case, incurred in the ordinary course of business, provided all such Liens in the aggregate would not (even if enforced) cause a Material Adverse Effect;
- (g) easements, rights-of-way, restrictions and other similar encumbrances incurred in the ordinary course of business which, in the aggregate, are not substantial in amount, and which do not in any case materially detract from the value of the property subject thereto or interfere with the ordinary conduct of the businesses of the Company and its Subsidiaries;
- (h) Liens on assets of corporations which become Subsidiaries after the date of this Agreement, provided, however, that such Liens existed at the time the respective corporations became Subsidiaries;
- (i) purchase money security interests on any property acquired or held by the Company or its Subsidiaries in the ordinary course of business, securing Indebtedness incurred or assumed for the purpose of financing all or any part of the cost of acquiring such property; provided that (i) any such Lien attaches to such property concurrently with or within 20 days after the acquisition thereof, (ii) such Lien attaches solely to the property so acquired in such transaction, and (iii) the principal amount of the Indebtedness secured thereby does not exceed 100% of the cost of such property;
- $\,$ (j) Liens securing obligations in respect of capital leases on assets subject to such leases;
- (k) Liens arising solely by virtue of any statutory or common law provision relating to banker's liens, rights of set-off or similar rights and remedies as to deposit accounts or other funds maintained with a creditor depository institution; provided that (i) such deposit account is not a dedicated cash collateral account and is not subject to restrictions against access by the Company in excess of those set forth by regulations promulgated by the FRB, and (ii) such deposit account is not intended by the Company or any Subsidiary to provide collateral to the depository institution except in either case when such deposit accounts are established or required in the ordinary course of business and would not have a Material Adverse Effect;

- (1) Any extensions, renewals or replacements of the Liens permitted by clauses (a), (f), (h), (i) and (j) above; and
- (m) Notwithstanding the provisions of subsections 7.01(a) through (1), there shall be permitted Liens on property (including Liens which would otherwise be in violation of such subsections), provided that the sum of the aggregate Indebtedness of the Company and its Subsidiaries secured by all Liens permitted under this subsection (m), excluding the Liens permitted under subsections (a) through (1), shall not exceed an amount equal to 15% of the Company's total consolidated assets as shown on its consolidated balance sheet for its most recent prior fiscal quarter.
- 7.02 Disposition of Assets. Except as otherwise permitted by any other provision of this Agreement, the Company shall not, and shall not suffer or permit any Material Subsidiary to, directly or indirectly, sell, assign, lease, convey, transfer or otherwise dispose of (whether in one or a series of transactions) any property (including accounts and notes receivable, with or without recourse) or enter into any agreement to do any of the foregoing, except:
- (a) dispositions of inventory, or used, worn-out or surplus equipment, all in the ordinary course of business;
- (b) dispositions on reasonable commercial terms and for fair value or which would not have a Material Adverse Effect, provided that dispositions of the stock of any Material Subsidiary shall not be permitted under this subsection (b);
- (c) dispositions of property between the Company and any consolidated Subsidiary or among consolidated Subsidiaries; and
- (d) other dispositions of property during the term of this Agreement (excluding dispositions permitted under subsections 7.02(a) through (c)) whose net book value in the aggregate shall not exceed 25%

of the Company's total consolidated assets as shown on its consolidated balance sheet for its most recent prior fiscal quarter.

- 7.03 Consolidations and Mergers. The Company shall not, and shall not suffer or permit any Material Subsidiary to, merge, consolidate with or into, or convey, transfer, lease or otherwise dispose of (whether in one transaction or in a series of transactions) all or substantially all of its assets (whether now owned or hereafter acquired) to or in favor of any Person, except:
- (a) any Person may merge with the Company, provided that the Company shall be the continuing or surviving corporation;
- (b) any Subsidiary may merge with the Company, provided that the Company shall be the continuing or surviving corporation, or with any one or more Subsidiaries, provided that if any transaction shall be between a Subsidiary and a Wholly-Owned Subsidiary, the Wholly-Owned Subsidiary shall be the continuing or surviving corporation; and
- (c) the Company or any Subsidiary may convey, transfer, lease or otherwise dispose of all or substantially all of its assets (upon voluntary liquidation or otherwise), to the Company or another Wholly-Owned Subsidiary, as the case may be.

- 7.04 Transactions with Affiliates. The Company shall not, and shall not suffer or permit any Subsidiary to, enter into any transaction with any Affiliate (other than a Wholly- Owned Subsidiary) of the Company, except transactions (a) entered into in good faith and (b) upon commercially reasonable terms and taking into consideration the totality of circumstances pertaining to such transaction as determined by the Company.
- 7.05 Use of Proceeds. The Company shall not, and shall not suffer or permit any Subsidiary to, use any portion of the Loan proceeds, directly or indirectly, in a manner which violates any applicable Requirement of Law and which would have a Material Adverse Effect (provided that this Section 7.05 shall not be deemed to permit the use of Loan proceeds in violation of any Requirement of Law applicable to any Bank). Notwithstanding the foregoing, at no time shall more than 25% of the value (as determined by a method deemed reasonable for purposes of applicable regulations relating to Margin Stock) of the Company's assets consist of Margin Stock, unless the Company has taken all necessary action so that in the event that more than 25% of the Company's assets consist of Margin Stock there shall occur no violation of any Requirement of Law applicable to it or any Bank.
- 7.06 Restricted Payments. The Company shall not, and shall not suffer or permit any Subsidiary (other than a Wholly-Owned Subsidiary) to, declare or make any dividend payment or other distribution of assets, properties, cash, rights, obligations or securities on account of any shares of any class of its capital stock, or purchase, redeem or otherwise acquire for value any shares of its capital stock or any warrants, rights or options to acquire such shares, now or hereafter outstanding; except that the Company or any non-Wholly-Owned Subsidiary may:
- (a) declare and make dividend payments or other distributions payable solely in its common stock;
- (b) purchase, redeem or otherwise acquire shares of its common stock or warrants or options to acquire any such shares with the proceeds received from the substantially concurrent issue of new shares of its common stock; and
- (c) declare or pay cash dividends to its stockholders and purchase, redeem or otherwise acquire shares of its capital stock or warrants, rights or options to acquire any such shares for cash provided, that, before and immediately after giving effect to such proposed action, no Default or Event of Default exists or would exist.
- 7.07 ERISA. The Company shall not, and shall not suffer or permit any of its ERISA Affiliates to: (a) engage in a prohibited transaction or violation of the fiduciary responsibility rules with respect to any Plan which has resulted or would reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect; or (b) engage in a transaction that could be subject to Section 4069 or 4212(c) of ERISA and which would reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect.
- 7.08 Change in Business. The Company shall not, and shall not suffer or permit any Subsidiary to, engage in any business that would substantially change the general nature of the business conducted by the Company and its consolidated Subsidiaries on the Closing Date.
- 7.09 Accounting Changes. The Company shall not, and shall not suffer or permit any Material Subsidiary to, make any significant change in accounting

45.

practices, except as required by GAAP, or change the fiscal year of the Company or of any such Subsidiary, if such change would reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect.

- 7.10 Interest Coverage. The Company shall not permit as of the last day of any fiscal quarter (commencing with the period ending September 30, 2001), on a consolidated basis, the ratio of (i) Earnings Before Interest and Taxes to (ii) Interest Expense, to be less than 2.5 to 1.0. For purposes of this section, "Earnings Before Interest and Taxes" means as at the end of any fiscal quarter of the Company for the period of four consecutive fiscal quarters ended as at such date, the sum of (a) the consolidated net income (or net loss) of the Company and its Subsidiaries for such period as determined in accordance with GAAP, plus (b) all amounts treated as interest expense for such period to the extent included in the determination of such consolidated net income (or loss); plus (c) all taxes accrued for such period on or measured by income to the extent included in the determination of such consolidated net income (or loss); provided, however, that consolidated net income (or loss) shall be computed for the purposes of this definition without giving effect to extraordinary losses or extraordinary gains for such period; and "Interest Expense" means as at the end of any fiscal quarter of the Company for the period of four consecutive fiscal quarters ended as at such date, all amounts treated as interest expense for such period to the extent included in the determination of the Company's consolidated net income (or net loss) for such period as determined in accordance with GAAP.
- 7.11 Subsidiary Indebtedness. The Company shall not permit as of the last day of any fiscal quarter (commencing with the period ending September 30, 2001), the aggregate Indebtedness of its consolidated Subsidiaries to exceed \$50,000,000. For purposes of this Section 7.11, the term "Indebtedness" shall be deemed to exclude Indebtedness of a Person which becomes a Subsidiary after the date hereof, provided that such excluded Indebtedness existed at the time such Person became a Subsidiary and was not created in anticipation thereof.

ARTICLE VIII

EVENTS OF DEFAULT

- $8.01\ {\rm Event}$ of Default. Any of the following shall constitute an "Event of Default":
- (a) Non-Payment. The Company fails to pay, (i) when and as required to be paid herein, any amount of principal of any Loan, or (ii) within two (2) Business Days following written notice to the Company given by the Agent or any Bank after the same becomes due, any interest, fee or any other amount payable hereunder or under any other Loan Document; or
- (b) Representation or Warranty. Any representation or warranty by the Company or any Subsidiary made or deemed made herein, in any other Loan Document, or which is contained in any certificate, document or financial or other statement by the Company, any Subsidiary, or any Responsible Officer, furnished at any time under this Agreement, or in or under any other Loan Document, is incorrect in any material respect on or as of the date made or deemed made; or
- (c) Specific Defaults. The Company fails to perform or observe any term, covenant or agreement contained in any of Sections 6.03(a), 6.12, 7.02, 7.03, 7.04, 7.05, 7.06, 7.09, 7.10 or 7.11; or

- (d) Other Defaults. The Company fails to perform or observe (i) Section 6.01(a) hereunder and such default shall continue unremedied for a period of 5 days after the earlier of (A) the date upon which a Responsible Officer knew of such failure or (B) the date upon which written notice thereof is given to the Company by the Agent or any Bank; or (ii) any other term or covenant contained in the Agreement or any other Loan Document, and such default shall continue unremedied for a period of 30 days after the earlier of (A) the date upon which a Responsible Officer knew of such failure or (B) the date upon which written notice thereof is given to the Company by the Agent or any Bank;
- (e) Cross-Default. (i) The Company or any Subsidiary fails to perform or observe any condition or covenant, or any other event shall occur or condition shall exist, under any agreement or instrument relating to any Indebtedness having an aggregate principal amount (including undrawn committed or available amounts and including amounts owing to all creditors under any combined or syndicated credit arrangement) of more than \$50,000,000, and such

failure continues after the applicable grace or notice period, if any, specified in the relevant document on the date of such failure, if the effect of such failure, event or condition is to cause such Indebtedness to be declared to be due and payable prior to its stated maturity; or (ii) if there shall occur any default or event of default, however denominated, under any cross default provision under any agreement or instrument relating to any such Indebtedness of more than \$50,000,000; or

- (f) Insolvency; Voluntary Proceedings. The Company or any Material Subsidiary (i) ceases or fails to be solvent, or generally fails to pay, or admits in writing its inability to pay, its debts as they become due, subject to applicable grace periods, if any, whether at stated maturity or otherwise; (ii) voluntarily ceases to conduct its business in the ordinary course; (iii) commences any Insolvency Proceeding with respect to itself; or (iv) takes any action to effectuate or authorize any of the foregoing; or
- (g) Involuntary Proceedings. (i) Any involuntary Insolvency Proceeding is commenced or filed against the Company or any Material Subsidiary, or any writ, judgment, warrant of attachment, execution or similar process, is issued or levied against a substantial part of the Company's or any such Subsidiary's properties, and any such proceeding or petition shall not be process shall not be released, stayed, vacated or fully bonded within 60 days after commencement, filing, issuance or levy; (ii) the Company or any Material Subsidiary admits the material allegations of a petition against it in any Insolvency Proceeding, or an order for relief (or similar order under non-U.S. law involving a material portion of the Company's or such Subsidiary's total assets) is ordered in any Insolvency Proceeding involving the Company or any such Subsidiary; or (iii) the Company or any Material Subsidiary acquiesces in the appointment of a receiver, trustee, custodian, conservator, liquidator, mortgagee in possession (or agent therefor), or other similar Person for itself or a substantial portion of its property or business; or
- (h) ERISA. (i) An ERISA Event shall occur with respect to a Pension Plan or Multiemployer Plan which has resulted or could reasonably be expected to result in liability of the Company under Title IV of ERISA to the Pension Plan, Multiemployer Plan or the PBGC in an aggregate amount in excess of \$50,000,000; (ii) the aggregate amount of Unfunded Pension Liability among all Pension Plans at any time exceeds \$50,000,000; or (iii) the Company or any ERISA Affiliate shall fail to pay when due, after the expiration of any applicable grace period,

47.

any installment payment with respect to its withdrawal liability under Section 4201 of ERISA under a Multiemployer Plan in an aggregate amount in excess of \$50,000,000 and, in the case of any of clauses (i) through (iii), such liability or failure to pay shall not have been vacated, discharged, stayed, appealed or paid within ten (10) Business Days after such liability or payment obligation arises; or

- (i) Monetary Judgments. One or more non-interlocutory judgments, noninterlocutory orders, non-interlocutory decrees or arbitration awards is entered against the Company or any Material Subsidiary involving in the aggregate a liability (to the extent not covered by independent third-party insurance as to which the insurer does not dispute coverage) as to any single or related series of transactions, incidents or conditions, of \$50,000,000 or more, and the same shall not have been vacated, discharged, stayed or appealed within the applicable period for appeal from the date of entry thereof or paid within ten (10) Business Days after the same becomes non-appealable; or
- (j) Non-Monetary Judgments. Any non-monetary judgment, order or decree is entered against the Company or any Subsidiary which does or would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect; or
- (k) Change of Control. There occurs any Change of Control. For purposes of this Section 8.01(k), (i) a "Change of Control" shall occur if any person or group of persons becomes the beneficial owner of 25% or more of the voting power of the Company for a period of 30 days or more; and (ii) the term "person" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 13(d) of the Exchange Act and the term "beneficial owner" shall have the meaning set forth in Rule 13d-3 promulgated under the Exchange Act.
- 8.02 Remedies. If any Event of Default occurs, the Agent shall, at the request of, or may, with the consent of, the Majority Banks,
- (a) declare the obligation of each Bank to make any Loans to be terminated, whereupon such obligation and such Commitment shall be terminated:
- (b) declare the unpaid principal amount of all outstanding Loans, all interest accrued and unpaid thereon, and all other amounts owing or

payable hereunder or under any other Loan Document to be immediately due and payable, without presentment, demand, protest or other notice of any kind, all of which are hereby expressly waived by the Company; and

(c) exercise on behalf of itself and the Banks all rights and remedies available to it and the Banks under the Loan Documents or applicable law:

provided, however, that upon the occurrence of any event specified in subsection (f) or (g) of Section 8.01 (in the case of clause (i) of subsection (g) upon the expiration of the 60-day period mentioned therein), the obligation of each Bank to make Loans shall automatically terminate and the unpaid principal amount of all outstanding Loans and all interest and other amounts as aforesaid shall automatically become due and payable without further act of the Agent or any Bank without presentment, demand, protest or other notice of any kind, all of which are hereby expressly waived by the Company.

48.

8.03 Rights Not Exclusive. The rights provided for in this Agreement and the other Loan Documents (whether now existing or hereafter arising) are cumulative and are not exclusive of any other rights, powers, privileges or remedies provided by law or in equity.

ARTICLE IX

THE AGENT

- 9.01 Appointment and Authorization. Each Bank hereby irrevocably appoints, designates and authorizes the Agent to take such action on its behalf under the provisions of this Agreement and each other Loan Document and to exercise such powers and perform such duties as are expressly delegated to it by the terms of this Agreement or any other Loan Document, together with such powers as are reasonably incidental thereto. Notwithstanding any provision to the contrary contained elsewhere in this Agreement or in any other Loan Document, the Agent shall not have any duties or responsibilities, except those expressly set forth herein, nor shall the Agent have or be deemed to have any fiduciary relationship with any Bank, and no implied covenants, functions, responsibilities, duties, obligations or liabilities shall be read into this Agreement or any other Loan Document or otherwise exist against the Agent.
- 9.02 Delegation of Duties. The Agent may execute any of its duties under this Agreement or any other Loan Document by or through agents, employees or attorneys-in-fact and shall be entitled to advice of counsel concerning all matters pertaining to such duties. The Agent shall not be responsible for the negligence or misconduct of any agent or attorney-in-fact that it selects with reasonable care.
- 9.03 Liability of Agent. None of the Agent-Related Persons shall (i) be liable for any action taken or omitted to be taken by any of them under or in connection with this Agreement or any other Loan Document or the transactions contemplated hereby (except for its own gross negligence or willful misconduct), or (ii) be responsible in any manner to any of the Banks for any recital, statement, representation or warranty made by the Company or any Subsidiary or Affiliate of the Company, or any officer thereof, contained in this Agreement or in any other Loan Document, or in any certificate, report, statement or other document referred to or provided for in, or received by the Agent under or in connection with, this Agreement or any other Loan Document, or the validity, effectiveness, genuineness, enforceability or sufficiency of this Agreement or any other Loan Document, or for any failure of the Company or any other party to any Loan Document to perform its obligations hereunder or thereunder. No Agent-Related Person shall be under any obligation to any Bank to ascertain or to inquire as to the observance or performance of any of the agreements $% \left(1\right) =\left(1\right) \left(1\right) \left($ contained in, or conditions of, this Agreement or any other Loan Document, or to inspect the properties, books or records of the Company or any of the Company's Subsidiaries or Affiliates.

9.04 Reliance by Agent.

(a) The Agent shall be entitled to rely, and shall be fully protected in relying, upon any writing, resolution, notice, consent, certificate, affidavit, letter, telegram, facsimile, telex or telephone message, statement or other document or conversation believed by it to be genuine and correct and to have been signed, sent or made by the proper Person or Persons, and upon advice and statements of legal counsel (including counsel to the Company), independent

other Loan Document unless it shall first receive such advice or concurrence of the Majority Banks (or all the Banks if specifically required hereunder) as it deems appropriate and, if it so requests, it shall first be indemnified to its satisfaction by the Banks against any and all liability and expense which may be incurred by it by reason of taking or continuing to take any such action. The Agent shall in all cases be fully protected in acting, or in refraining from acting, under this Agreement or any other Loan Document in accordance with a request or consent of the Majority Banks (or all the Banks if specifically required hereunder) and such request and any action taken or failure to act pursuant thereto shall be binding upon all of the Banks.

(b) For purposes of determining compliance with the conditions specified in Section 4.01, each Bank that has executed this Agreement shall be deemed to have consented to, approved or accepted or to be satisfied with, each document or other matter either sent on or prior to the Closing Date by the Agent to such Bank for consent, approval, acceptance or satisfaction, or required thereunder to be consented to or approved by or acceptable or satisfactory to the Bank.

9.05 Notice of Default. The Agent shall not be deemed to have knowledge or notice of the occurrence of any Default or Event of Default, except with respect to defaults in the payment of principal, interest and fees required to be paid to the Agent for the account of the Banks, unless the Agent shall have received written notice from a Bank or the Company referring to this Agreement, describing such Default or Event of Default and stating that such notice is a "notice of default". The Agent will notify the Banks of its receipt of any such notice. The Agent shall take such action with respect to such Default or Event of Default as may be requested by the Majority Banks in accordance with Article VIII; provided, however, that unless and until the Agent has received any such request, the Agent may (but shall not be obligated to) take such action, or refrain from taking such action, with respect to such Default or Event of Default as it shall deem advisable or in the best interest of the Banks.

9.06 Credit Decision. Each Bank acknowledges that none of the Agent-Related Persons has made any representation or warranty to it, and that no act by the Agent hereafter taken, including any review of the affairs of the Company and its Subsidiaries, shall be deemed to constitute any representation or warranty by any Agent-Related Person to any Bank. Each Bank represents to the Agent that it has, independently and without reliance upon any Agent- Related Person and based on such documents and information as it has deemed appropriate, made its own appraisal of and investigation into the business, prospects, operations, property, financial and other condition and creditworthiness of the Company and its Subsidiaries, and all applicable bank regulatory laws relating to the transactions contemplated hereby, and made its own decision to enter into this Agreement and to extend credit to the Company hereunder. Each Bank also represents that it will, independently and without reliance upon any Agent-Related Person and based on such documents and information as it shall deem appropriate at the time, continue to make its own credit analysis, appraisals and decisions in taking or not taking action under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, and to make such investigations as it deems necessary to inform itself as to the business, prospects, operations, property, financial and other condition and creditworthiness of the Company. Except for notices, reports and other documents expressly herein required to be furnished to the Banks by the Agent, the Agent shall not have any duty or responsibility to provide any Bank with any credit or other information

50.

concerning the business, prospects, operations, property, financial and other condition or creditworthiness of the Company which may come into the possession of any of the Agent-Related Persons.

9.07 Indemnification. Whether or not the transactions contemplated hereby are consummated, the Banks shall indemnify upon demand the Agent-Related Persons (to the extent not reimbursed by or on behalf of the Company and without limiting the obligation of the Company to do so), pro rata, from and against any and all Indemnified Liabilities; provided, however, that no Bank shall be liable for the payment to the Agent-Related Persons of any portion of such Indemnified Liabilities resulting solely from such Person's gross negligence or willful misconduct. Without limitation of the foregoing, each Bank shall reimburse the Agent upon demand for its ratable share of any costs or out-of-pocket expenses (including Attorney Costs) incurred by the Agent in connection with the preparation, execution, delivery, administration, modification, amendment or enforcement (whether through negotiations, legal proceedings or otherwise) of, or legal advice in respect of rights or responsibilities under, this Agreement, any other Loan Document, or any document contemplated by or referred to herein, to the extent that the Agent is not reimbursed for such expenses by or on behalf of the Company. The undertaking in this Section shall survive the payment of all Obligations hereunder and the resignation or replacement of the Agent.

9.08 Agent in Individual Capacity. Bank One and The Bank of New York and their respective Affiliates may make loans to, issue letters of credit for the account of, accept deposits from, acquire equity interests in and generally

engage in any kind of banking, trust, financial advisory, underwriting or other business with the Company and its Subsidiaries and Affiliates as though Bank One were not the Agent and The Bank of New York were not the Syndication Agent hereunder and without notice to or consent of the Banks. The Banks acknowledge that, pursuant to such activities, Bank One and The Bank of New York or their respective Affiliates may receive information regarding the Company or its Affiliates (including information that may be subject to confidentiality obligations in favor of the Company or such Subsidiary) and acknowledge that neither the Agent nor the Syndication Agent shall be under any obligation to provide such information to them. With respect to its Loans, each of Bank One and The Bank of New York shall have the same rights and powers under this Agreement as any other Bank and may exercise the same as though it were not the Agent, and the terms "Bank" and "Banks" include each of Bank One and The Bank of New York in its individual capacity.

9.09 Successor Agent. The Agent may, and at the request of the Company (so long as no Default or Event of Default exists at the time of such request) or the Majority Banks shall, resign as Agent upon 30 days' notice to the Banks. If the Agent resigns under this Agreement, the Company shall appoint from among the Banks a successor agent for the Banks (unless an Event of Default then exists in which case the Majority Banks shall appoint the successor agent). If no successor agent is appointed prior to the effective date of the resignation of the Agent, the Agent may appoint, after consulting with the Banks and the Company, a successor agent from among the Banks. Upon the acceptance of its appointment as successor agent hereunder, such successor agent shall succeed to all the rights, powers and duties of the retiring Agent and the term "Agent" shall mean such successor agent and the retiring Agent appointment, powers and duties as Agent shall be terminated. After any retiring Agent's resignation hereunder as Agent, the provisions of this Article IX and Sections 10.04 and 10.05 shall inure to its benefit as to any actions taken or omitted to be taken by it while it was Agent under this Agreement. If no

51.

successor agent has accepted appointment as Agent by the date which is 30 days following a retiring Agent's notice of resignation, the retiring Agent's resignation shall nevertheless thereupon become effective and the Banks shall perform all of the duties of the Agent hereunder until such time, if any, as the Company or the Majority Banks appoint a successor agent as provided for above.

9.10 Withholding Tax.

- (a) If any Bank claims exemption from withholding tax under a United States tax treaty by providing IRS Form W-8 BEN and such Bank sells, assigns, grants a participation in, or otherwise transfers all or part of the Obligations of the Company to such Bank, such Bank agrees to notify the Agent of the percentage amount in which it is no longer the beneficial owner of Obligations of the Company to such Bank. To the extent of such percentage amount, the Agent will treat such Bank's IRS Form W-8 BEN as no longer valid.
- (b) Subject to the requirements of this Agreement, if any Bank claiming exemption from United States withholding tax by filing IRS Form W-8 ECI with the Agent sells, assigns, grants a participation in, or otherwise transfers all or part of the Obligations of the Company to such Bank, such Bank agrees to undertake sole responsibility for complying with the withholding tax requirements imposed by the Code.
- (c) If the IRS or any other Governmental Authority of the United States or any other jurisdiction asserts a claim that the Agent did not properly withhold tax from amounts paid to or for the account of any Bank (because the appropriate form was not delivered, was not properly executed, or because such Bank failed to notify the Agent of a change in circumstances which rendered the exemption from withholding tax ineffective, or for any other reason) such Bank shall indemnify the Agent fully for all amounts paid, directly or indirectly, by the Agent as tax or otherwise, including penalties and interest, and including any taxes imposed by any jurisdiction on the amounts payable to the Agent under this subsection, together with all costs and expenses (including Attorney Costs). The obligation of the Banks under this subsection shall survive the payment of all Obligations and the resignation or replacement of the Agent.

ARTICLE X

MISCELLANEOUS

10.01 Amendments and Waivers. No amendment or waiver of any provision of this Agreement or any other Loan Document, and no consent with respect to any departure by the Company therefrom, shall be effective unless the same shall be in writing and signed by the Majority Banks (or by the Agent at the written request of the Majority Banks) and the Company and acknowledged by the Agent, and then any such waiver and consent shall be effective only in the specific instance and for the specific purpose for which given; provided, however, that

no such waiver, amendment, or consent shall, unless in writing and signed by all the Banks and the Company and acknowledged by the Agent, do any of the following:

(a) increase or extend the Commitment of any Bank (or reinstate any Commitment terminated pursuant to subsection 8.02(a));

52.

- (b) postpone or delay any date fixed by this Agreement or any other Loan Document for any payment of principal, interest, facility fees or other material amounts due to the Banks (or any of them) hereunder or under any other Loan Document;
- (c) reduce the principal of, or the rate of interest specified herein on any Loan, or (subject to clause (ii) below) any facility fees or other amounts payable hereunder or under any other Loan Document;
- (d) change the percentage of the Commitments or of the aggregate unpaid principal amount of the Loans which is required for the Banks or any of them to take any action hereunder; or
- (e) amend this Section, or Section 2.14, or any provision herein providing for consent or other action by all Banks;

and, provided further, that (i) no amendment, waiver or consent shall, unless in writing and signed by the Agent in addition to the Majority Banks or all the Banks, as the case may be, affect the rights or duties of the Agent under this Agreement or any other Loan Document, and (ii) the Fee Letters may be amended, or rights or privileges thereunder waived, in a writing executed by the parties thereto.

10.02 Notices.

- (a) All notices, requests and other communications shall be in writing (including, unless the context expressly otherwise provides, by facsimile transmission, provided that any matter transmitted by facsimile (i) shall be immediately confirmed by a telephone call to the recipient at the number specified on Schedule 10.02, and (ii) shall be followed promptly by delivery of a hard copy original thereof) and mailed, faxed or delivered, to the address or facsimile number specified for notices on Schedule 10.02; or, as directed to the Company or the Agent, to such other address as shall be designated by such party in a written notice to the other parties, and as directed to any other party, at such other address as shall be designated by such party in a written notice to the Company and the Agent.
- (b) All such notices, requests and communications shall, when transmitted by overnight delivery, or faxed, be effective when delivered for overnight (next-day) delivery, or transmitted in legible form by facsimile machine, respectively, or if mailed, upon the fifth Business Day after the date deposited into the U.S. mail, or if delivered, upon delivery; except that notices pursuant to Article II or IX shall not be effective until actually received by the Agent.
- (c) Any agreement of the Agent and the Banks herein to receive certain notices by telephone or facsimile is solely for the convenience and at the request of the Company. The Agent and the Banks shall be entitled to rely on the authority of any Person purporting to be a Person authorized by the Company to give such notice and, absent gross negligence or willful misconduct, the Agent and the Banks shall not have any liability to the Company or other Person on account of any action taken or not taken by the Agent or the Banks in reliance upon such telephonic or facsimile notice. The obligation of the Company to repay the Loans shall not be affected in any way or to any extent by any failure by the Agent and the Banks to receive written confirmation of any telephonic or facsimile notice or the receipt by the Agent and the Banks of a

53.

confirmation which is at variance with the terms understood by the Agent and the Banks to be contained in the telephonic or facsimile notice.

10.03 No Waiver; Cumulative Remedies. No failure to exercise and no delay in exercising, on the part of the Agent or any Bank, any right, remedy, power or privilege hereunder, shall operate as a waiver thereof; nor shall any single or partial exercise of any right, remedy, power or privilege hereunder preclude any other or further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right, remedy, power or privilege.

- 10.04 Costs and Expenses. The Company shall:
 - (a) pay or reimburse the Agent within five Business Days after

demand for all reasonable costs and expenses incurred by the Agent in connection with the development, preparation, negotiation and closing of this Agreement and the Loan Documents and any other documents prepared in connection therewith (whether or not closing occurs), and the administration of, and any amendment, supplement, waiver or modification to (in each case, whether or not consummated), this Agreement, any Loan Document and any such other documents, including reasonable Attorney Costs incurred by the Agent with respect thereto; and

(b) pay or reimburse the Agent, the Arrangers and each Bank within five Business Days after demand for all reasonable costs and expenses (including Attorney Costs) incurred by them in connection with the enforcement, attempted enforcement, or preservation of any rights or remedies under this Agreement or any other Loan Document during the existence of an Event of Default or after acceleration of the Loans (including in connection with any "workout" or restructuring regarding the Loans, and including in any Insolvency Proceeding or appellate proceeding).

10.05 Indemnity. Whether or not the transactions contemplated hereby are consummated, the Company shall indemnify and hold the Agent-Related Persons, and each Bank and each of its respective officers, directors, employees, counsel, agents and attorneys-in-fact (each, an "Indemnified Person") harmless from and against any and all liabilities, obligations, losses, damages, penalties, actions, judgments, suits, costs, charges, expenses and disbursements (including reasonable Attorney Costs) of any kind or nature whatsoever which may at any time (including at any time following repayment of the Loans and the termination, resignation or replacement of the Agent or replacement of any Bank) result from an action, suit, proceeding or claim asserted against any such Indemnified Person by any Person not entitled to indemnification under this section in any way relating to or arising out of this Agreement or any document contemplated by or referred to herein, or the transactions contemplated hereby, or any action taken or omitted by any such Person under or in connection with any of the foregoing, including with respect to any investigation, litigation or proceeding (including any Insolvency Proceeding or appellate proceeding) related to or arising out of this Agreement or the Loans or the use of the proceeds thereof, whether or not any Indemnified Person is a party thereto (all the foregoing, collectively, the "Indemnified Liabilities"); provided, however, that the Company shall not be liable to any Indemnified Person for any portion of such Indemnified Liabilities resulting from such Indemnified Person's gross negligence or willful misconduct. In the event this indemnity is unenforceable as a matter of law as to a particular matter or consequence referred to herein, it shall be enforceable to the full extent permitted by law. Promptly upon receipt of notice of the making of any claim or the initiation of any action, suit, or proceeding (together, "Dispute"), the

54.

Indemnified Person shall, if a claim in respect thereof is to be made against the Company hereunder, notify the Company in writing thereof, provided that any failure to provide such notice shall not excuse the Company from its obligations under this Section, except to the extent that such failure to notify shall have materially prejudiced the Company's position. The Company shall have the right at its expense to control the defense of any Dispute, provided the Company has delivered prompt notice to the Indemnified Person expressly agreeing to assume the defense thereof and reaffirming its obligation to indemnify and hold harmless hereunder, with nationally-recognized counsel selected by the Company, but reasonably satisfactory to the Indemnified Person. In such event, the Company shall promptly notify the Indemnified Person of any and all material developments in such Dispute and the Company shall not agree to any settlement or material stipulation in such Dispute without the prior written consent of the Indemnified Person (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld). Notwithstanding the foregoing, if in the reasonable judgment of the Indemnified Person, there may exist BONA FIDE legal defenses available to it relating to the Dispute which conflict with those of the Company or another Indemnified Person, such Indemnified Person shall have the right to select separate counsel, at the expense of the Company, to assert such legal defenses and otherwise participate in the legal defense of such Dispute on behalf of such Indemnified Person. Notwithstanding the foregoing, no Dispute subject to this paragraph shall be settled without the Company's prior consent, not to be unreasonably withheld; provided, however, that any Indemnified Person may settle any such Dispute without the Company's consent if (a) the market reputation of Bank One or its Affiliates, or any Bank or its Affiliates which becomes an Indemnified Person under this Section 10.05, or the relationship of any of such Persons with their applicable state or federal regulators, in the judgment of such Persons, is being or foreseeably will be materially impaired as a result of the continuation of such Dispute, or (b) such Dispute involves or relates to any allegation of criminal wrongdoing, or (c) the Company is disputing its obligation to indemnify under this Section, or (d) the Company has failed to respond to any request for such consent within 10 days of its receipt of written notice of such proposed settlement. No Indemnified Person shall have any liability to the Company or any of its Affiliates for any indirect or consequential damages in connection with its activities related to this Agreement. The agreements in this Section shall survive payment of all other Obligations and the termination of the Commitments.

- 10.06 Payments Set Aside. To the extent that the Company makes a payment to the Agent or the Banks, or the Agent or the Banks exercise their right of set-off, and such payment or the proceeds of such set-off or any part thereof are subsequently invalidated, declared to be fraudulent or preferential, set aside or required (including pursuant to any settlement entered into by the Agent or such Bank in its discretion) to be repaid to a trustee, receiver or any other party, in connection with any Insolvency Proceeding or otherwise, then (a) to the extent of such recovery the obligation or part thereof originally intended to be satisfied shall be revived and continued in full force and effect as if such payment had not been made or such set-off had not occurred, and (b) each Bank severally agrees to pay to the Agent upon demand its pro rata share or other applicable share of any amount so recovered from or repaid by the Agent.
- 10.07 Successors and Assigns. The provisions of this Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and their respective successors and assigns, except that the Company may not assign or transfer any of its rights or obligations under this Agreement without the prior written consent of the Agent and each Bank and no Bank shall assign any of its rights or obligations hereunder except in accordance with Section 10.08.

55.

10.08 Assignments, Participations, etc.

- (a) Any Bank may, with the written consent of the Company at all times other than during the existence of an Event of Default and the Agent, which consents shall not be unreasonably withheld, at any time assign and delegate to one or more Eligible Assignees (provided that no written consent of the Company or the Agent shall be required in connection with any assignment and delegation by a Bank to an Eligible Assignee that is an Affiliate of such Bank) (each an "Assignee") all, or any ratable part of all, of the Loans, the Commitment and the other rights and obligations of such Bank hereunder, in a minimum amount of \$15,000,000; provided, however, that the Company and the Agent may continue to deal solely and directly with such Bank in connection with the interest so assigned to an Assignee until (i) written notice of such assignment, together with payment instructions, addresses and related information with respect to the Assignee, shall have been given to the Company and the Agent by such Bank and the Assignee; (ii) such Bank and its Assignee shall have delivered to the Company and the Agent an Assignment and Acceptance in the form of Exhibit I ("Assignment and Acceptance") and (iii) the assignor Bank or Assignee has paid to the Agent a processing fee in the amo unt of \$4,000, provided that in the case of a transfer under Section 3.08, the assignor Bank shall not be obligated to pay such processing fee.
- (b) From and after the date that the Agent notifies the Company and the assignor Bank that it has received an executed Assignment and Acceptance which has been consented to by the Agent and by the Company (if required), and payment of the above-referenced processing fee, (i) the Assignee thereunder shall be a party hereto and, to the extent that rights and obligations hereunder have been assigned to it pursuant to such Assignment and Acceptance, shall have the rights and obligations of a Bank under the Loan Documents, and (ii) the assignor Bank shall, to the extent that rights and obligations hereunder and under the other Loan Documents have been assigned by it pursuant to such Assignment and Acceptance, relinquish its rights and be released from its obligations under the Loan Documents.
- (c) Within five Business Days after its receipt of notice by the Agent that it has received an executed Assignment and Acceptance and payment of the processing fee (and provided that the Agent and the Company consent to such assignment in accordance with subsection 10.08(a), to the extent required), the Company shall execute and deliver to the Agent Notes for the Assignee (if the Assignee was not previously a Bank under this Agreement) and, if the assignor Bank is not retaining any interest in this Agreement such assignor Bank shall promptly cancel and return its Notes to the Agent for return to the Company. Immediately upon each Assignee's making its processing fee payment under the Assignment and Acceptance, this Agreement shall be deemed to be amended to the extent, but only to the extent, necessary to reflect the addition of the Assignee and the resulting adjustment of the Commitments arising therefrom. The Commitment allocated to each Assignee shall reduce such Commitments of the assigning Bank pro tanto.
- (d) Any Bank may, with the written consent of the Company at all times other than during the existence of an Event of Default, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, at any time sell to one or more Eligible Assignees (a "Participant") participating interests in any Loans, the Commitment of that Bank and the other interests of that Bank (the "originating Bank") hereunder and under the other Loan Documents; provided, however, that (i) the originating Bank's obligations under this Agreement shall remain unchanged, (ii) the

originating Bank shall remain solely responsible for the performance of such obligations, (iii) the Company and the Agent shall continue to deal solely and directly with the originating Bank in connection with the originating Bank's rights and obligations under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, (iv) no Bank shall transfer or grant any participating interest under which the Participant has rights to approve any amendment to, or any consent or waiver with respect to, this Agreement or any other Loan Document, except to the extent such amendment, consent or waiver would require unanimous consent of the Banks as described in the first proviso to Section 10.01 and (v) with respect to the sale of participating interests in any Bid Loan to any Participant, (x) the Company's consent shall not be required and (y) the Participant need not be an Eligible Assignee. In the case of any such participation, the Participant shall not have any rights under this Agreement, or any of the other Loan Documents, and all amounts payable by the Company hereunder shall be determined as if such Bank had not sold such participation.

(e) Each Bank agrees to take normal and reasonable precautions and exercise due care to maintain the confidentiality of all information identified as "confidential" or "secret" by the Company and provided to it by the Company or any Subsidiary, or by the Agent on such Company's or Subsidiary's behalf, under this Agreement or any other Loan Document, and neither it nor any of its Affiliates shall disseminate such information except on a "need to know" basis to employees of such Bank or Affiliate, as the case may be, and their respective representatives or use any such information other than in connection with or in enforcement of this Agreement and the other Loan Documents; except to the extent such information (i) was or becomes generally available to the public other than as a result of disclosure by the Bank, or (ii) was or becomes available on a non-confidential basis from a source other than the Company, provided that such source is not bound by a confidentiality agreement with the Company known to the Bank; provided, however, that any Bank may disclose such information (A) at the request or pursuant to any requirement of any Governmental Authority to which the Bank is subject or in connection with an examination of such Bank by any such authority; (B) pursuant to subpoena or other court process (provided that such Bank shall promptly notify the Company of any such subpoena or process, unless it is legally prohibited from doing so, and cooperate with the Company at the Company's expense in obtaining a suitable order protecting the confidentiality of such information); (C) when required to do so in accordance with the provisions of any applicable Requirement of Law; (D) to the extent reasonably required in connection with any litigation or proceeding to which the Agent, any Bank or their respective Affiliates may be party provided that such Bank will promptly notify the Company of any such disclosure and use reasonable efforts at the Company's expense to obtain a suitable order protecting the confidentiality of such information; (E) to the extent reasonably required in connection with the exercise of any remedy hereunder or under any other Loan Document; (F) to such Bank's independent auditors and other professional advisors; and (G) to any Affiliate of such Bank, or to any Participant or Assignee, actual or (provided that there exists no Event of Default, with the written consent of the Company,) potential, provided that such Affiliate, Participant or Assignee agrees in writing to keep such information confidential to the same extent required of the Banks hereunder.

(f) Notwithstanding any other provision in this Agreement, any Bank may at any time create a security interest in, or pledge, all or any portion of its rights under and interest in this Agreement and any Note held by it in favor of any Federal Reserve Bank in accordance with Regulation A of the FRB or U.S. Treasury Regulation 31 CFR ss.203.14, and such Federal Reserve Bank may enforce such pledge or security interest in any manner permitted under

57.

applicable law. If requested by any such Bank for purposes of this subsection 10.08(f), the Company shall execute and deliver Notes to such Bank.

10.09 Set-off. In addition to any rights and remedies of the Banks provided by law, if an Event of Default exists, each Bank is authorized at any time and from time to time, without prior notice to the Company, any such notice being waived by the Company to the fullest extent permitted by law, to set off and apply any and all deposits (general or special, time or demand, provisional or final) at any time held by, and other indebtedness at any time owing by, such Bank to or for the credit or the account of the Company against any and all Obligations owing to such Bank, now or hereafter existing, irrespective of whether or not the Agent or such Bank shall have made demand under this Agreement or any Loan Document and although such Obligations may be contingent or unmatured. In the event of any inconsistency between this section and any agreement governing deposits maintained by the Company with any Bank, this Section shall control with respect to set-offs affecting this Agreement. Each Bank agrees promptly to notify the Company and the Agent after any such set-off and application made by such Bank; provided, however, that the failure to give such notice shall not affect the validity of such set-off and application.

notify the Agent in writing of any changes in the address to which notices to the Bank should be directed, of addresses of any Lending Office, of payment instructions in respect of all payments to be made to it hereunder and of such other administrative information as the Agent shall reasonably request.

- 10.11 Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in any number of separate counterparts, each of which, when so executed, shall be deemed an original, and all of said counterparts taken together shall be deemed to constitute but one and the same instrument.
- 10.12 Severability. The illegality or unenforceability of any provision of this Agreement or any instrument or agreement required hereunder shall not in any way affect or impair the legality or enforceability of the remaining provisions of this Agreement or any instrument or agreement required hereunder.
- 10.13 No Third Parties Benefited. This Agreement is made and entered into for the sole protection and legal benefit of the Company, the Banks, the Agent and the Agent-Related Persons, and their permitted successors and assigns, and no other Person shall be a direct or indirect legal beneficiary of, or have any direct or indirect cause of action or claim in connection with, this Agreement or any of the other Loan Documents.
 - 10.14 Governing Law and Jurisdiction.
- (a) THIS AGREEMENT (AND THE NOTES) SHALL BE GOVERNED BY, AND CONSTRUED IN ACCORDANCE WITH, THE LAW OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK; PROVIDED THAT THE AGENT AND THE BANKS SHALL RETAIN ALL RIGHTS ARISING UNDER FEDERAL LAW.
- (b) ANY LEGAL ACTION OR PROCEEDING WITH RESPECT TO THIS AGREEMENT OR ANY OTHER LOAN DOCUMENT MAY BE BROUGHT IN THE COURTS OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK OR OF THE UNITED STATES FOR THE

58.

SOUTHERN DISTRICT OF NEW YORK AND BY EXECUTION AND DELIVERY OF THIS AGREEMENT, EACH OF THE COMPANY, THE AGENT AND THE BANKS CONSENTS, FOR ITSELF AND IN RESPECT OF ITS PROPERTY, TO THE NON-EXCLUSIVE JURISDICTION OF THOSE COURTS. EACH OF THE COMPANY, THE AGENT AND THE BANKS IRREVOCABLY WAIVES ANY OBJECTION, INCLUDING ANY OBJECTION TO THE LAYING OF VENUE OR BASED ON THE GROUNDS OF FORUM NON CONVENIENS, WHICH IT MAY NOW OR HEREAFTER HAVE TO THE BRINGING OF ANY ACTION OR PROCEEDING IN SUCH JURISDICTION IN RESPECT OF THIS AGREEMENT OR ANY DOCUMENT RELATED HERETO.

- 10.15 Waiver of Jury Trial. THE COMPANY, THE BANKS AND THE AGENT EACH WAIVE THEIR RESPECTIVE RIGHTS TO A TRIAL BY JURY OF ANY CLAIM OR CAUSE OF ACTION BASED UPON OR ARISING OUT OF OR RELATED TO THIS AGREEMENT, THE OTHER LOAN DOCUMENTS, OR THE TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED HEREBY OR THEREBY, IN ANY ACTION, PROCEEDING OR OTHER LITIGATION OF ANY TYPE BROUGHT BY ANY OF THE PARTIES AGAINST ANY OTHER PARTY OR ANY AGENT-RELATED PERSON, PARTICIPANT OR ASSIGNEE, WHETHER WITH RESPECT TO CONTRACT CLAIMS, TORT CLAIMS, OR OTHERWISE. THE COMPANY, THE BANKS AND THE AGENT EACH AGREE THAT ANY SUCH CLAIM OR CAUSE OF ACTION SHALL BE TRIED BY A COURT TRIAL WITHOUT A JURY. WITHOUT LIMITING THE FOREGOING, THE PARTIES FURTHER AGREE THAT THEIR RESPECTIVE RIGHT TO A TRIAL BY JURY IS WAIVED BY OPERATION OF THIS SECTION AS TO ANY ACTION, COUNTERCLAIM OR OTHER PROCEEDING WHICH SEEKS, IN WHOLE OR IN PART, TO CHALLENGE THE VALIDITY OR ENFORCEABILITY OF THIS AGREEMENT OR THE OTHER LOAN DOCUMENTS OR ANY PROVISION HEREOF OR THEREOF. THIS WAIVER SHALL APPLY TO ANY SUBSEQUENT AMENDMENTS, RENEWALS, SUPPLEMENTS OR MODIFICATIONS TO THIS AGREEMENT AND THE OTHER LOAN DOCUMENTS.
- 10.16 Entire Agreement. This Agreement, together with the other Loan Documents, embodies the entire agreement and understanding among the Company, the Banks and the Agent, and supersedes all prior or contemporaneous agreements and understandings of such Persons, verbal or written, relating to the subject matter hereof and thereof. Each Loan Document was drafted with the joint participation of the respective parties thereto and shall be construed neither against nor in favor of any party, but rather in accordance with the fair meaning thereof.

ARTICLE XI

TERMINATION OF EXISTING CREDIT AGREEMENT

The Company, the Banks and the Agent agree that upon (i) the execution and delivery of this Agreement by each of the parties hereto and (ii) satisfaction (or waiver by the aforementioned parties) of the conditions precedent set forth in Section 4.01, the "Commitments" (as defined in that certain Credit Agreement dated as of August 30, 1999 among the Company, the lenders parties thereto and Bank of America, N.A., as administrative agent (the "Existing Credit Agreement")) shall be reduced to zero and terminated permanently as of the date immediately preceding the Closing Date of this Agreement. All facility fees and related fees

payable pursuant to the Existing Credit Agreement shall be due and payable on the effective date of the termination of such agreement, which date shall be concurrent with the Closing Date of this Agreement.

60.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be duly executed and delivered by their proper and duly authorized officers as of the day and year first above written.

Ву

DELUXE CORPORATION

	Title
	BANK ONE, NA (MAIN OFFICE - CHICAGO), individually and as Agent
	Ву
	Title
	THE BANK OF NEW YORK, individually and as Syndication Agent
	Ву
	Title
	U.S. BANK NATIONAL ASSOCIATION By
	Title
CICULATINE PAGE TO OPERIT ACRES	NAMES DANS ASSOCIATE AND A
SIGNATURE PAGE TO CREDIT AGREE	MENT DATED AUGUST, 2001
	THE NORTHERN TRUST COMPANY
	Ву
	Title
	UMB BANK, N.A.
	Ву
	Title
	WACHOVIA BANK, N.A.
	Ву
	Title
	WELLS FARGO BANK, N.A.
	Ву
	m:+10

ANNEX I

PRICING GRID

Interest Rates will be based, at the Company's option, on either the Base Rate or the LIBO Rate plus the Applicable Margin as determined by the Pricing Grid below:

<TABLE>

364-DAY REVOLVING CREDIT

PRICING GRID							
	LEVEL I	LEVEL II	LEVEL III	LEVEL IV	LEVEL V	LEVEL VI	LEVEL VII
<s> REFERENCE RATING</s>	<c> A+ or A1</c>	<c> A or A2</c>	<c> A- or A3</c>	<c> BBB+ or Baal</c>	<c> BBB OR Baa2</c>	<c> BBB- OR Baa3</c>	<c> BB+ and Bal or lower</c>
Facility Fee	0.07%	0.075%	0.08%	0.10%	0.125%	0.15%	0.20%
LIBO Rate Applicable Margin	0.23%	0.275%	0.37%	0.50%	0.625%	0.85%	1.30%
Base Rate Applicable Margin	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0.05%

</TABLE>

For the purposes of this Schedule, the following terms have the following meanings, subject to the final paragraph of this Schedule: $\frac{1}{2} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{1}{2} \int_$

"Level I Status" exists at any date if, on such date, the Company's Moody's Rating is A1 or better OR the Company's S&P Rating is A+ or better.

"Level II Status" exists at any date if, on such date, (i) the Company has not qualified for Level I Status and (ii) the Company's Moody's Rating is A2 or better OR the Company's S&P Rating is A or better.

"Level III Status" exists at any date if, on such date, (i) the Company has not qualified for Level I Status or Level II Status and (ii) the Company's Moody's Rating is A3 or better OR the Company's S&P Rating is A- or better.

"Level IV Status" exists at any date if, on such date, (i) the Company has not qualified for Level I Status, Level II Status or Level III Status and (ii) the Company's Moody's Rating is Baal or better OR the Company's S&P Rating is BBB+ or better.

"Level V Status" exists at any date if, on such date, (i) the Company has not qualified for Level I Status, Level II Status, Level III Status or Level IV Status and (ii) the Company's Moody's Rating is Baa2 or better OR the Company's S&P Rating is BBB or better.

ANNEX I

"Level VI Status" exists at any date if, on such date, (i) the Company has not qualified for Level I Status, Level II Status, Level IV Status or Level V Status and (ii) the Company's Moody's Rating is Baa3 or better OR the Company's S&P Rating is BBB- or better.

"Level VII Status" exists at any date if, on such date, the Company has not qualified for Level I Status, Level II Status, Level IV Status, Level V Status or Level VI Status.

"Moody's Rating" means, at any time, the rating issued by Moody's Investors Service, Inc. and then in effect with respect to the Company's senior unsecured long-term debt securities without third-party credit enhancement.

"Rating" means Moody's Rating or S&P Rating.

"S&P Rating" means, at any time, the rating issued by Standard and Poor's Rating Services, a division of The McGraw-Hill Companies, Inc., and then in effect with respect to the Company's senior unsecured long-term debt securities without third-party credit enhancement.

"Status" means Level I Status, Level II Status, Level III Status, Level IV Status, Level VI Status, Level VI Status.

The Applicable Margins and Applicable Facility Fee shall be determined in accordance with the foregoing table based on the Company's Status as determined from its then-current Moody's or S&P Rating. If the Company is split-rated and the ratings differential is two levels or more, the intermediate rating at the midpoint will apply. If there is no midpoint, the higher of the two intermediate ratings will apply. The credit rating in effect on any date for the purposes of this Schedule is that in effect at the close of business on such date. If the Company does not have both a Moody's Rating and an S&P Rating, Level VII Status shall apply.

ANNEX I

SCHEDULE 2.01

LIST OF COMMITMENTS AND PRO RATA SHARES

LENDER	COMMITMENT	PRO RATA SHARE
BANK ONE, NA	\$62,500,000	17.85714286%
THE BANK OF NEW YORK	\$62,500,000	17.85714286%
U.S. BANK NATIONAL ASSOCIATION	\$55,000,000	15.71428571%
WACHOVIA BANK, N.A.	\$55,000,000	15.71428571%
WELLS FARGO BANK, N.A.	\$55,000,000	15.71428571%
THE NORTHERN TRUST COMPANY	\$50,000,000	14.28571429%
UMB BANK, N.A.	\$10,000,000	2.85714286%
TOTAL	\$350,000,000	100.00%

SCHEDULES

SCHEDULE 5.05

LITIGATION

None.

SCHEDULES

SCHEDULE 5.07

ERISA MATTERS

None.

SCHEDULE 5.12

ENVIRONMENTAL MATTERS

None.

SCHEDULES

SCHEDULE 5.16

LIST OF SUBSIDIARIES AND MATERIAL EQUITY INVESTMENTS

(a) Subsidiaries

(MN - 100%) Deluxe Financial Services, Inc. Deluxe Financial Services Texas L.P. Paper Payment Services LLC (MN - 100%) (MN - 100%) Plaid Moon, Inc. (MN - 100%) (MN - 100%) PPS Holding Company, Inc. PPS Services 1, Inc.
PPS Services 2, Inc. (MN - 100%) (MN - 100%)

(b) Material Equity Investments

Deluxe Mexicana S.A. de C.V. (Mexico - 50%)

SCHEDULES

SCHEDULE 7.01

EXISTING LIENS

None.

SCHEDULES

SCHEDULE 10.02

OFFSHORE AND DOMESTIC LENDING OFFICES, ADDRESSES FOR NOTICES

DELUXE CORPORATION

Address for Notices

3680 Victoria Street North

Shoreview, MN 55126

Attention: Karen Wiegert, Vice President & Treasurer

Telephone: (651) 787-1068 Facsimile: (651) 787-1566

With a copy to:

3680 Victoria Street North Shoreview, MN 55126

Attention: Anthony C. Scarfone, General Counsel

Telephone: (651) 483-7122 Facsimile: (651) 787-2749

BANK ONE, N.A. as Agent

Notices for Borrowing, Conversions/Continuations, and Payments

Bank One, N.A. One Bank One Plaza Chicago, IL 60670 Attention: Deanna Lee Telephone: (312) 732-4967 Facsimile: (312) 732-4303

Address for Notices other than Borrowing:

Bank One, N.A. 111 E. Wisconsin Ave. Milwaukee, WI 53202

Attention: Anthony Maggiore Telephone: (414) 765-3111 Facsimile: (414) 765-2625

SCHEDULES

THE BANK OF NEW YORK

Notices for Borrowing, Conversions/Continuations, and Payments

The Bank of New York One Wall Street 19th Floor New York, NY 10286 Attention: Millie Hall

Telephone: (212) 635-6687 Facsimile: (212) 635-1208

Address for Notices other than Borrowing:

The Bank of New York One Wall Street 19th Floor

New York, NY 10286 Attention: John-Paul Marotta

Telephone: (212) 635-8204 Facsimile: (212) 635-1208

THE NORTHERN TRUST COMPANY

Notices for Borrowing, Conversions/Continuations, and Payments

The Northern Trust Company 50 S. LaSalle Street Chicago, IL 60675 Attention: Linda Honda Telephone: (312) 444-3532 Facsimile: (312) 630-1566

Address for Notices other than Borrowing:

The Northern Trust Company 50 S. LaSalle Street Chicago, IL 60675 Attention: Martin Alston Telephone: (312) 444-5058

Facsimile: (312) 444-7028

SCHEDULES

UMB BANK, N.A.

Notices for Borrowing, Conversions/Continuations, and Payments

UMB Bank, N.A

1010 Grand Boulevard Kansas City, MO 64141

Attention: Vaughnda Ritchie Telephone: (816) 860-7019 Facsimile: (816) 860-3772

Address for Notices other than Borrowing:

UMB Bank, N.A

1010 Grand Boulevard

Second Floor, Commercial Loans Attention: Robert Elbert

Telephone: (816) 860-7116 Facsimile: (816) 860-7143

U.S. BANK NATIONAL ASSOCIATION

Notices for Borrowing, Conversions/Continuations, and Payments

U.S. Bank National Association

601 Second Avenue South

MPFP0704

Minneapolis, MN 55402 Attention: Yvonne Brenne Telephone: (612) 973-0537 Facsimile: (612) 973-0832

Address for Notices other than Borrowing:

U.S. Bank National Association

601 Second Avenue South

MPFP0704

Minneapolis, MN 55402 Attention: Jason Tornow Telephone: (612) 973-0554 Facsimile: (612) 973-0832

SCHEDULES

WACHOVIA BANK, N.A.

Notices for Borrowing, Conversions/Continuations, and Payments

Wachovia Bank, N.A. 401 N. Main Street Winston-Salem, NC 27102Telephone: (336) 777-5781 Facsimile: (336) 777-5111

Address for Notices other than Borrowing:

Wachovia Bank, N.A. 191 Peachtree Street NE Atlanta, GA 30303

Attention: Tera Cox Telephone: (404) 332-5272 Facsimile: (404) 332-4048

WELLS FARGO BANK, N.A.

Notices for Borrowing, Conversions/Continuations, and Payments

Wells Fargo Bank, N.A. 201 Third Street, MAC 0187-081 San Francisco, CA 94103 Attention: Ginnie Padgett Telephone: (415) 477-5374 Facsimile: (415) 515-1943

Address for Notices other than Borrowing:

Wells Fargo Bank, N.A. Sixth & Marquette MAC - N9305-031 Minneapolis, MN 55479 Attention: Molly Van Metre Telephone: (612) 667-9147

Facsimile: (612) 667-2276

SCHEDULES

EXHIBIT A

FORM OF TRANSMITTAL LETTER/COMPLIANCE CERTIFICATE

DELUXE CORPORATION

FINANCIAL	STATEMENTS	DATE:	

Reference is made to that certain Credit Agreement dated as of August 24, 2001 (as extended, renewed, amended or restated from time to time, the "Credit Agreement"), among Deluxe Corporation (the "Company"), the several financial institutions from time to time party thereto (the "Banks") and Bank One, NA, as Agent (in such capacity, the "Agent"). Unless otherwise defined herein, capitalized terms used herein have the respective meanings assigned to them in the Credit Agreement.

[USE THE FOLLOWING IF THIS TRANSMITTAL LETTER/CERTIFICATE IS DELIVERED IN CONNECTION WITH THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS REQUIRED BY SUBSECTION 6.01(a) OF THE CREDIT AGREEMENT.]

Transmittal Letter

Pursuant to subsection 6.01(a) of the Credit Agreement, attached hereto are true copies of the audited consolidated balance sheet of the Company and its consolidated Subsidiaries as at the end of the fiscal year ended and the related consolidated statements of income or operations, shareholders' equity and cash flows for such year, setting forth in each case in comparative form the figures for the previous fiscal year, accompanied by the opinion of the Independent Auditor, which report states that such consolidated financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position for the periods indicated in conformity with GAAP.

Certificate

The undersigned hereby certifies that he/she is a Responsible Officer as defined in the Credit Agreement and hereby certifies as of the date hereof on behalf of the Company and its consolidated Subsidiaries that:

- No Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, except as described in Attachment 1 hereto.
- 2. The computations set forth below are true and correct as of ______, ____, the last day of the accounting period for which the aforesaid financial statements were prepared.
- 3. If the financial statements of the Company being concurrently delivered were not prepared in accordance with GAAP, Attachment 2 hereto sets forth any derivations required to conform the relevant data in such financial statements to the computations set forth below.

A-1

4. There have been no changes in accounting policies or financial reporting practices of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries since the date of the last compliance certificate delivered to you, except as described in Attachment 3 hereto.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned has executed this Certificate on behalf of the Company (and not personally) as the $____$ of the Company as of $____$, $___$.

DELUXE C	ORPORATION
----------	------------

By:	 	 	
Title:			

[USE THE FOLLOWING PARAGRAPH IF THIS CERTIFICATE IS DELIVERED IN CONNECTION WITH THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS REQUIRED BY SUBSECTION 6.01(b) OF THE CREDIT

Certificate

The undersigned hereby certifies that he/she is a Responsible Officer as defined in the Credit Agreement and hereby certifies as of the date hereof on

behalf o	f the Company and its Consolidated Si	ubsidiaries, and t	chat:					
1.	Pursuant to Section 6.01(b) of the Credit Agreement, attached hereto are true copies of the unaudited consolidated balance sheet of the Company and its consolidated Subsidiaries as of the end of the fiscal quarter ended and the related consolidated statements of income and cash flows for the period commencing on the first day and ending on the last day of such quarter, which fairly present in all material respects and in accordance with GAAP (subject to ordinary, good faith year-end audit adjustments), the financial position and the results of operations of the Company and its consolidated Subsidiaries.							
2.	No Default or Event of Default has as described in Attachment 1 hereto.		ontinuing, except					
3.	The computations set forth below are true and correct as of,, the last day of the accounting period for which the aforesaid financial statements were prepared.							
4.	If the financial statements of the Company being concurrently delivered were not prepared in accordance with GAAP, Attachment 2 hereto sets forth any derivations required to conform the relevant data in such financial statements to the computations set forth below.							
5.	There have been no changes in accounting policies or financial reporting practices of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries since the date of the last compliance certificate delivered to you, except as described in Attachment 3 hereto.							
	A-2							
	IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned f the Company (and not personally) as	has executed this the	s Certificate on of the Company as					
		DELUXE COP	RPORATION					
	A-3							
	SCHEDULE 1 to the Compliance Ce							
Dated	/ For the fiscal quarte	er ended	·					
<table></table>	>							
<s></s>		<c> Actual</c>	<c> Required/Permitted</c>					
	on 7.10 - Interest Coverage							
Int Int	io of Earnings Before erestand Taxes to erest Expense under tion 7.10	to 1.00	Not less than 2.50 to 1.00 (measured as of the last day of any fiscal quarter)					
	ion 7.11 - Subsidiary Indebtedness							
	regate Indebtedness of Company's		Not greater than \$50,000,000 (measured as of the last day					

of any fiscal quarter)

</TABLE>

consolidated Subsidiaries

EXHIBIT B

FORM OF NOTICE OF BORROWING

Date:		
To:	Bank One, NA as Agent	
Ladies ar	nd Gentlemen:	
restated several is Bank One, herein as	The undersigned, Deluxe Corporation (the greement, dated as of August 24, 2001 (as from time to time, the "Credit Agreement inancial institutions from time to time of NA, as Agent (the "Agent"), the terms do therein defined, and hereby gives you not 2.03 of the Credit Agreement, of the Comm.	extended, renewed, amended or "), among the Company, the party thereto (the "Banks") and efined therein being used otice irrevocably, pursuant to
1.	The Business Day of the proposed Committe	ed Borrowing is
2.	The aggregate amount of the proposed Comm $\$	mitted Borrowing is
3.	The Committed Borrowing is to be comprise Rate] [Base Rate] Committed Loans.	ed of \$ of [Offshore
4.	[If applicable:] The duration of the Interaction Community and Included in the Community.	
5.	As of the date hereof, the current senior deemed established for the Company by Moody's and for S&P.	
Borrowing	The undersigned hereby certifies that the ate hereof, and will be true on the date of, before and after giving effect thereto therefrom:	of the proposed Committed
1.	the representations and warranties of the V of the Credit Agreement are true and co of such date, except to the extent such expressly refer to an earlier date, in which correct as of such date;	orrect as though made on and as representations and warranties
2.	no Default or Event of Default has occurresult from such proposed Committed Borre	_
в-1.		
3.	after giving effect to the proposed Comm. principal amount of all outstanding Comm. principal amount of all Bid Loans outstand combined Commitments.	itted Loans plus the aggregate
		DELUXE CORPORATION
		By:
		Title:

EXHIBIT C

FORM OF NOTICE OF CONVERSION/CONTINUATION

Date:		
To:	Bank One, NA as Agent	
Ladies	and Gentlemen:	
restate several Bank On herein Section	The undersigned, Deluxe Corporation (the Agreement, dated as of August 24, 1999 (the first time to time, the "Credit Agreeme financial institutions from time to time, NA, as Agent (the "Agent"), the terms as therein defined, and hereby gives you 2.04 of the Credit Agreement, of the [content of the Index	as extended, renewed, amended or ent"), among the Company, the me party thereto (the "Banks") and defined therein being used a notice irrevocably, pursuant to
1.	The Conversion/Continuation Date is $_$	·
2.	The aggregate amount of the Committed [continued] is \S	Loans to be [converted]
3.	The Committed Loans are to be [convert Rate] [Base Rate] Committed Loans.	ed into] [continued as] [Offshore
4.	[If applicable:] The duration of the I Loans included in the [conversion] [co	
5.	As of the date hereof, the current sen deemed established for the Company by Moody's and for S&P.	
	The undersigned hereby certifies that and as of the proposed Conversion/Contieffect thereto and to the application of	nuation Date, before and after
1.	the representations and warranties of V of the Credit Agreement are true and of such date (except to the extent sucrelate to an earlier date, in which ca of such date;	l correct as though made on and as the representations and warranties
2.	no Default or Event of Default exists proposed [conversion] [continuation];	or shall result from such
3.	after giving effect to the proposed [c aggregate principal amount of all outs aggregate principal amount of all Bid exceed the combined Commitments.	tanding Committed Loans plus the
C-1.		
		DELUXE CORPORATION
		Ву:
		Title:

C-2.

EXHIBIT D

FORM OF INVITATION FOR COMPETITIVE BIDS

Date:	
To the B	anks Listed on Annex A Attached Hereto
Ladies a	nd Gentlemen:
"Credit thereto	Reference is made to that certain Credit Agreement dated as of August (as extended, renewed, amended or restated from time to time, the Agreement"), among Deluxe Corporation (the "Company"), the Banks party and Bank One, NA, as Agent for the Banks (the "Agent"). Capitalized ed herein have the meanings specified in the Credit Agreement.
invited specific	Pursuant to subsection 2.06(b) of the Credit Agreement, you are hereby to submit offers to make Bid Loans to the Company based on the following ations:
1.	Date of Bid Borrowing:;
2.	Aggregate amount of Bid Borrowing: \$;
3.	The Bid Loans shall be: [LIBOR Bid Loans] [Absolute Rate Bid Loans]; and
4.	<pre>Interest Period[s] and requested Interest Payment Dates, if any: [], [] and [].</pre>
time) on	All Competitive Bids shall be in the form of Exhibit F to the Credit t and shall be received by the Agent no later than 10:00 a.m. (Chicago,, provided that terms of the offer or offers d in any Competitive Bid(s) to be submitted by the Agent (or any
Affiliat	e of the Agent) shall be notified to the Company not later than 10:00 icago time) on(1)
	BANK ONE, NA, as Agent
	By:
	Title:
in the c	rt a date which is three Business Days prior to the date of Borrowing, ase of a LIBOR Auction, or on the date of Borrowing, in the case of an Rate Auction.
	D-1
	ANNEX A
	to the Invitation for Competitive Bids
	List of Bid Loan Banks
[Bank On as a Ban	
	Facsimile: (415) 622
[Bank]	
	Facsimile: ()
[Bank]	
	Facsimile: ()
[Bank]	
	Facsimile: ()
[Bank]	
	Facsimile: ()

______ Date: Bank One, NA as Agent Ladies and Gentlemen: Reference is made to the Credit Agreement dated as of August 24, 2001 (as extended, renewed, amended or restated from time to time, the "Credit Agreement"), among Deluxe Corporation (the "Company"), the Banks party thereto, and Bank One, NA, as Agent for the Banks (the "Agent"). Capitalized terms used herein have the meanings specified in the Credit Agreement. This is a Competitive Bid Request for Bid Loans pursuant to Section 2.06(a) of the Credit Agreement as follows: The Business Day of the proposed Bid Borrowing is: . . The aggregate amount of the proposed Bid Borrowing is: \$ The proposed Bid Borrowing to be made pursuant to Section 2.06 shall be comprised of [LIBOR] [Absolute Rate] Bid Loans. The Interest Period[s] and Interest Payment Dates, if any, for the Bid Loans comprised in the Bid Borrowing shall be: _____, [____] DELUXE CORPORATION By:_____ Title: E-1. EXHIBIT F FORM OF COMPETITIVE BID Date: Bank One, NA, To: as Agent Ladies and Gentlemen: Reference is made to the Credit Agreement dated as of August 24, 2001 (as extended, renewed, amended or restated from time to time, the "Credit Agreement"), among Deluxe Corporation (the "Company"), the Banks party thereto, and Bank One, NA, as Agent for the Banks (the "Agent"). Capitalized terms used herein have the meanings specified in the Credit Agreement. In response to the Invitation for Competitive Bids dated and in accordance with subsection 2.06(c)(ii) of the Credit Agreement, the undersigned Bank offers to make [a] Bid Loan[s] thereunder in the following principal amounts[s], at the following interest rates and for the following Interest Period[s], with Interest Payment Dates as specified by the Company: Date of Bid Borrowing: ____ Aggregate Maximum Bid Amount: \$ OFFER 1 (MAXIMUM BID AMOUNT: \$) Interest Period: Principal Amount \$_____ Principal Amount \$_____ Principal Amount \$____ Interest: Interest: Interest: [Absolute Rate __%]* [Absolute Rate __%]* [Absolute Rate __%] *

or or o

* Interest rate may be quo	oted to five decimal plac	es.
F-1.		
OFFER 2 (MAXIMUM BID AMOUN	NT: \$) I	nterest Period:
Principal Amount \$	Principal Amount \$	Principal Amount \$
Interest:	Interest:	Interest:
[Absolute Rate%]	[Absolute Rate%]	[Absolute Rate%]
or	or	or
[LIBOR Bid Margin +/%]	[LIBOR Bid Margin +/	%]* [LIBOR Bid Margin +/%
OFFER 3 (MAXIMUM BID AMOUN	NT: \$) I	nterest Period:
Principal Amount \$	Principal Amount \$	Principal Amount \$
Interest:	Interest:	Interest:
[Absolute Rate%]*	[Absolute Rate%]*	[Absolute Rate%]*
or	or	or
[LIBOR Bid Margin +/%]	[LIBOR Bid Margin +/	%]* [LIBOR Bid Margin +/%
		[NAME OF BANK]
		Ву:
		Title:

[LIBOR Bid Margin +/-__%]* [LIBOR Bid Margin +/-__%]* [LIBOR Bid Margin +/-__%]*

* Interest rate may be quoted to five decimal places.

F-2.

EXHIBIT G-1

FORM OF COMMITTED LOAN NOTE

Date: August 24, 2001

FOR VALUE RECEIVED, the undersigned, Deluxe Corporation, a Minnesota corporation (the "Company"), hereby promises to pay to the order of _______ (the "Bank") at the offices of Bank One, NA, as Administrative Agent for the Banks (the "Agent") the aggregate unpaid principal amount of all Committed Loans made by the Bank to the Company pursuant to the Credit Agreement, dated as of August 24, 2001 (as amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Credit Agreement"), among the Company, the Bank, the other financial institutions from time to time party thereto (the "Banks") and the Agent, on the dates and in the amounts provided in the Credit Agreement. The Company further promises to pay interest on the unpaid principal amount of the Committed Loans evidenced hereby from time to time at the rates and on the dates as agreed upon by the Company and the Bank, and otherwise as provided in the Credit Agreement.

As provided in the Credit Agreement, the Bank is authorized to endorse the amount of and the date on which each Committed Loan is made, the maturity date therefor and each payment of principal with respect thereto on the schedules annexed hereto and made a part hereof, or on continuations of such schedules which shall be attached hereto and made a part hereof; provided that any failure to endorse such information on such schedule or continuation thereof shall not in any manner affect any obligation of the Company under the Credit Agreement and this Promissory Note (this "Note").

This Note is one of the Committed Loan Notes referred to in, and is

entitled to the benefits of, the Credit Agreement, which Credit Agreement, among other things, contains provisions for acceleration of the maturity hereof upon the happening of certain stated events.

Terms defined in the Credit Agreement are used herein with their defined meanings therein unless otherwise defined herein.

This Note shall be governed by, and construed and interpreted in accordance with, the laws of the State of New York.

	Ē	т	T'	ΙX	r	\sim	\sim	VE.	T	20	٦.	D	7\	П	ן ו	г.	\sim	N	d	
Ι.	JΗ.		ı l	ΙX	н.	ι.	() H	(}	-()	к	μ	C.I.			ι.	ш	V	

Ву:		
Title:	Address:	
	3680 Victoria Street	North
	Shoreview, Minnesota	55126-2966

SCHEDULE

to Committed Loan Note [Offshore Rate Committed Loans]

DATE LOAN DISBURSED	AMOUNT LOAN	OF	MATURITY DATE	PRINCIPAL PAYMENT	DATE	PRINCIPAL PAID

G-2.

SCHEDULE

to Bid Loan Note
[Base Rate Committed Loans]

DATE LOAN AMOUNT OF MATURITY PRINCIPAL DATE PRINCIPAL

DISBURSED	LOAN	DATE	PAYMENT	PAID
			:====== = ====	

G-3.

EXHIBIT G-2

FORM OF BID LOAN NOTE

Date: August 24, 2001

FOR VALUE RECEIVED, the undersigned, Deluxe Corporation, a Minnesota corporation (the "Company"), hereby promises to pay to the order of _______ (the "Bank") at the offices of Bank One, NA, as Administrative Agent for the Banks (the "Agent") the aggregate unpaid principal amount of all Bid Loans made by the Bank to the Company pursuant to the Credit Agreement, dated as of August 24, 2001 (as amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Credit Agreement"), among the Company, the Bank, the other financial institutions from time to time party thereto (the "Banks") and the Agent, on the dates and in the amounts provided in the Credit Agreement. The Company further promises to pay interest on the unpaid principal amount of the Bid Loans evidenced hereby from time to time at the rates and on the dates as agreed upon by the Company and the Bank, and otherwise as provided in the Credit Agreement.

As provided in the Credit Agreement, the Bank is authorized to endorse the amount of and the date on which each Bid Loan is made, the maturity date therefor and each payment of principal with respect thereto on the schedules annexed hereto and made a part hereof, or on continuations of such schedules which shall be attached hereto and made a part hereof; provided that any failure to endorse such information on such schedule or continuation thereof shall not in any manner affect any obligation of the Company under the Credit Agreement and this Promissory Note (this "Note").

This Note is one of the Bid Loan Notes referred to in, and is entitled to the benefits of, the Credit Agreement, which Credit Agreement, among other things, contains provisions for acceleration of the maturity hereof upon the happening of certain stated events.

defined meanings therein unless otherwise defined herein.

This Note shall be governed by, and construed and interpreted in accordance with, the laws of the State of New York.

DELUXE CORPORATION

Ву:	
Title:	
Address:	
3680 Victoria Street Nor	th
Shoreview, Minnesota 551	26-2966

G-4.

SCHEDULE

to Bid Loan Note [Absolute Rate Bid Loans]

DATE LOAN DISBURSED	AMOUNT LOAN	MATURITY DATE	PRINCIPAL PAYMENT	PRINCIPAL PAID

G-5.

SCHEDULE

to Bid Loan Note [LIBOR Bid Loans]

DATE LOAN	AMOUNT OF	MATURITY	PRINCIPAL	DATE PRINCIPAL
DISBURSED	LOAN	DATE	PAYMENT	PAID

G-6.

EXHIBIT H

FORM OF OPINION OF COUNSEL TO THE COMPANY

August 24, 2001

Bank One, NA as Agent

Each of the Banks referred to as the Banks in the Agreement mentioned below $% \left\{ 1,2,\ldots ,n\right\} =0$

c/o Bank One, NA
1 Bank One Plaza
Chicago, Illinois
60670
Attn:

Ladies and Gentlemen:

This opinion is furnished to you in connection with the execution and delivery of the Credit Agreement dated as of August 24, 2001 (the "Agreement") between Deluxe Corporation, a Minnesota corporation (the "Company") and Bank One, NA, as Agent (the "Agent") for the Banks named on the signature pages thereto (the "Banks") and such Banks.

The undersigned is Senior Vice President, General Counsel and Secretary of the Company. In rendering this opinion, I have consulted with other officers of the Company, outside counsel, and other attorneys within the Company's Law Department, as I have deemed appropriate for purposes of this opinion.

This opinion is provided pursuant to Section 4.01(d) of the Agreement. Capitalized terms not otherwise defined herein have the respective meanings set forth in the Agreement.

In connection with this opinion, I, or other attorneys within the Company's Law Department, have reviewed the Agreement, the Notes, the Fee Letter, the other Loan Documents (collectively, the "Loan Documents"), and such other documents as I have deemed necessary and appropriate for purposes of this

opinion, including, without limitation, the Amended Articles of Incorporation and the By-laws (as amended) of the Company. In addition, I, or other attorneys within the Company's Law Department, have investigated such questions of law (including where deemed appropriate, consulting with outside counsel) and reviewed such certificates of government officials and information from officers and representatives of the Company as I have deemed necessary or appropriate for the purposes of this opinion.

In rendering the opinions expressed below, I have assumed, with the Agent's and each Bank's permission and without verification:

H-1.

- (a) the authenticity of all Loan Documents submitted to me as originals, $\ensuremath{\mathsf{C}}$
- (b) the genuineness of all signatures (other than persons signing on behalf of the Company), $% \left(\frac{1}{2}\right) =\frac{1}{2}\left(\frac{1}{2}\right) +\frac{1}{2}\left(\frac{1}{2}\right) +\frac{1$
 - (c) the legal capacity of natural persons,
- (d) the conformity to originals of the Loan Documents submitted to me as copies,
- (e) the due authorization, execution and delivery of the Loan Documents by the parties thereto other than the Company,
- $\,$ (f) that all conditions precedent to the effectiveness of the Loan Documents have been satisfied or waived, and
- $\mbox{(g)}$ that the Loan Documents constitute the valid, binding and enforceable obligations of the parties thereto other than the Company.

Based on the foregoing, and subject to the qualifications set forth below, I am of the opinion that:

- 1. The Company and each of its Material Subsidiaries, is a corporation duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the jurisdiction of its incorporation and is duly qualified to conduct business under the laws of each jurisdiction where its ownership, lease or operation of property or the conduct of its business requires such qualification, except to the extent that failure to do so would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect (as defined in the Agreement). The Company has the requisite corporate power to execute, deliver and perform its obligations under the Loan Documents.
- 2. The execution, delivery and performance by the Company of the Loan Documents to which the Company is a party have been duly authorized by all requisite corporate action. The Loan Documents have been duly executed and delivered by the Company and constitute the valid and binding obligations of the Company enforceable against the Company in accordance with their respective terms.
- 3. The execution and delivery by the Company of the Loan Documents to which the Company is a party, and the performance by the Company of its obligations thereunder, do not and will not (a) violate any provision of law, statute, rule or regulation or any order, writ, judgment, injunction, decree, determination or award of any court, governmental agency or arbitrator presently in effect having applicability to the Company, (b) violate or be in conflict with any provision of the Amended Articles of Incorporation or By-laws (as amended) of the Company, (c) result in breach or constitute a default under any indenture, loan or credit agreement or any other material agreement, lease or instrument known to me to which the Company is a party or by which it or any of its properties may be bound or result in the creation of a Lien thereunder.

H-2.

- 4. No order, consent, approval, license, authorization or validation of, or filing, recording or registration with, or exemption by, any governmental or public body or authority is required on the part of the Company to authorize, or is required in connection with the due execution, delivery and performance of, or the legality, validity or binding effect or enforceability of, the Loan Documents.
- 5. Except as disclosed on Schedule 5.05 of the Agreement, there are no actions, suits or proceedings pending or, to the best of my knowledge, overtly threatened against or affecting the Company or any of its properties before any court or arbitrator, or any governmental department, board, agency or other instrumentality which (i) challenge the legality, validity or enforceability of the Loan Documents, or (ii) would reasonably be expected to have a Material

Adverse Effect.

- 6. The Company is not an "investment company" or a company "controlled" by an "investment company" within the meaning of the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended.
- 7. There is no litigation pending or, to the best of my knowledge, threatened, alleging that any slogan or other advertising device, product, process, method, substance, part or other material now employed by the Company or any Subsidiary infringes upon any rights of any other Person which would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.
- 8. The making of the Loans contemplated by the Agreement, and the use of the proceeds thereof as provided in the Agreement, does not violate Regulations T, U or X of the FRB.

The opinions set forth above are subject to the following qualifications and exceptions:

- (a) I express no opinion as to the laws of any jurisdiction other than the State of Minnesota and the federal laws of the United States of America. I call to your attention the fact that the Loan Documents provide that they are to be governed by the laws of the State of New York. For purposes of my opinion concerning the enforceability of the Loan Documents, I have assumed, with your permission, that the laws of the State of New York are the same in all material respects as the laws of the State of Minnesota.
- (b) My opinions are subject to the effect of any applicable statute of limitation, and to the effect of any applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium, arrangement, fraudulent transfer or other similar law of general application affecting creditors' rights generally.
- (c) My opinions are subject to the effect of ge neral principles of equity and concepts of materiality, reasonableness, good faith and fair dealing, and other similar doctrines affecting the enforceability of agreements generally (regardless of whether considered in a proceeding in equity or at law).

н-3.

- (d) My opinion with respect to the enforceability of the provisions of the Agreement is qualified to the extent that the provision that terms contained therein may not be waived or modified except in writing may be limited under certain circumstances.
- (e) My opinion with respect to the enforceability of the provisions of the Agreement is further qualified to the extent that the availability of specific performance, injunctive relief and other equitable remedies is subject to the discretion of the tribunal before which any proceeding therefor may be brought.
- (f) I express no opinion as to the enforceability of the Loan Documents to the extent they contain:
 - 1) choice of law or forum selection provisions,
 - waivers by the Company of any statutory or constitutional rights or remedies,
 - 3) grants to the Agent or Banks of powers of attorney,
 - 4) terms purporting to establish evidentiary standards, or
 - 5) terms to the effect that provisions in the Loan Documents may not be waived or modified except in writing that may be limited under certain circumstances.
- (g) I express no opinion as to (i) the enforceability of provisions of the Loan Documents to the extent they contain cumulative remedies which purport to compensate, or would have the effect of compensating, the party entitled to the benefits thereof in an amount in excess of the actual loss suffered by such party, or (ii) the enforceability of the Company's obligation to pay any default interest rate if the payment of such interest rate may be construed as unreasonable in

relation to actual damages or grossly disproportionate to actual damages suffered by the Agent or the Banks as a result of such default.

- (h) I express no opinion concerning the Company's rights in or title to, or the creation, perfection or priority of any security interest, pledge, lien, mortgage or other similar interest in, any real or personal property.
- (i) I express no opinion as to compliance or the effect of noncompliance by the Agent or the Banks or any subsequent holder of the Notes with any state or federal laws or regulations applicable to the Agent or the Banks or such holder in connection with the transactions described in the Agreement.

H-4.

- (j) My opinion as to the enforceability of the Loan Documents is subject to the effect of Minnesota Statutes 290.371, Subd. 4.
- (k) My opinions, insofar as they relate to the enforceability of indemnification provisions, are subject to the effect of federal and state securities laws and public policy relating thereto. In addition, certain cases in the Federal District Courts have called into question the enforceability of private contractual agreements allocating financial responsibility under the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act of 1980 ("CERCLA") as between parties who are potentially responsible parties under CERCLA, and the reasoning in such cases could be utilized by parties attempting to avoid indemnity liability under both CERCLA and state environmental statutes which may contain similar language respecting indemnity agreements. I express no opinion with respect to the enforceability of any provision of the Loan Documents which purports to excuse the Agent or Banks from liability for, or require the Company to indemnify the Agent or the Banks against, the Agent or the Bank's negligence or willful misconduct.
- (1) My opinion is limited solely to facts and laws existing as of the date hereof. I disclaim any obligation to update this opinion letter for events occurring or coming to my attention, or any changes in the law taking effect, after the date hereof.

The foregoing opinions are being furnished to you solely for your benefit and may not be relied upon by, nor may copies be delivered to, any other person except any Participant or Assignee without my prior written consent. By your acceptance, you acknowledge that this opinion is given without personal recourse of any nature to me individually.

Very truly yours, Anthony C. Scarfone Senior Vice President, General Counsel and Secretary

H-5.

EXHIBIT I

FORM OF ASSIGNMENT AND ACCEPTANCE AGREEMENT

This ASSIGNMENT	AND ACCEPTAN	ICE AGREEMENT	(this	"Assignment	and	
Acceptance") dated as of		_ is made bet	tween _			(the
"Assignor") and	(the	"Assignee")				

RECITALS

WHEREAS, the Assignor is party to that certain Credit Agreement dated as of August 24, 2001 (as amended, restated, modified, supplemented or renewed from time to time, the "Credit Agreement"), among Deluxe Corporation (the "Company"), the several financial institutions from time to time party thereto (including the Assignor, the "Banks") and Bank One, NA, as agent for the Banks (the "Agent"). Any terms defined in the Credit Agreement and not defined in this

Assignment and Acceptance are used herein as defined in the Credit Agreement;

WHEREAS, as provided under the Credit Agreement, the Assignor has committed to making Committed Loans to the Company in an aggregate amount not to exceed \S _____ (the "Commitment");

WHEREAS, [the Assignor has made Committed Loans in the aggregate principal amount of \S _____ to the Company consisting of \S ____ principal amount of Committed Loans [no Committed Loans are outstanding under the Credit Agreement]; and

WHEREAS, the Assignor wishes to assign to the Assignee [part of the] [all] rights and obligations of the Assignor under the Credit Agreement in respect of its Commitment, [together with a corresponding portion of each of its outstanding Committed Loans], in an amount equal to ___% of the Assignor's Commitment and Committed Loans, on the terms and subject to the conditions set forth herein, and the Assignee wishes to accept assignment of such rights and to assume such obligations from the Assignor on such terms and subject to such conditions;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the foregoing and the mutual agreements contained herein, the parties hereto agree as follows:

- 1. Assignment and Acceptance.
- (a) Subject to the terms and conditions of this Assignment and Acceptance, (i) the Assignor hereby sells, transfers and assigns to the Assignee, and (ii) the Assignee hereby purchases, assumes and undertakes from the Assignor, without recourse and without representation or warranty (except as provided in this Assignment and Acceptance) ___ % (the "Assignee's Percentage Share") of (A) the Commitment [and the Committed Loans] of the Assignor and (B) all related rights, benefits, obligations, liabilities and indemnities of the Assignor under and in connection with the Credit Agreement and the Loan Documents.
- (b) With effect on and after the Effective Date (as defined in Section 5 hereof), the Assignee shall be a party to the Credit Agreement and succeed to all of the rights and be $\frac{1}{2}$

I-1

obligated to perform all of the obligations of a Bank under the Credit Agreement, including the requirements concerning confidentiality and the payment of indemnification, with a Commitment in the amount set forth in subsection (c) below. The Assignee agrees that it will perform in accordance with their terms all of the obligations which by the terms of the Credit Agreement are required to be performed by it as a Bank. It is the intent of the parties hereto that the Commitment of the Assignor shall, as of the Effective Date, be reduced by an amount equal to the portion thereof assigned to the Assignee hereunder, and the Assignor shall relinquish its rights and be released from its obligations under the Credit Agreement to the extent such obligations have been assumed by the Assignee; provided, however, that the Assignor shall not relinquish its rights under Article III or Sections 10.04 and 10.05 of the Credit Agreement to the extent such rights relate to the time prior to the Effective Date.

- (c) After giving effect to the assignment and assumption set forth herein, on the Effective Date: (i) the Assignee's Commitment will be $\frac{1}{2}$; and (ii) the principal amount of the Assignee's aggregate outstanding Committed Loans will be $\frac{1}{2}$.
- (d) After giving effect to the assignment and assumption set forth herein, on the Effective Date: (i) the Assignor's Commitment will be $\$ and (ii) the principal amount of the Assignor's aggregate outstanding Committed Loans will be $\$.
 - 2. Payments.
- (a) As consideration for the sale, assignment and transfer contemplated in Section 1 hereof, the Assignee shall pay to the Assignor on the Effective Date in immediately available funds an amount equal to \$______, representing the Assignee's Percentage Share of the principal amount of all Committed Loans previously made by the Assignor to the Company under the Credit Agreement and outstanding on the Effective Date.
- (b) The [Assignor] [Assignee] further agrees to pay to the Agent a processing fee in the amount specified in Section 10.08(a) of the Credit Agreement.
- 3. Reallocation of Payments. Any interest, fees and other payments accrued prior to the Effective Date with respect to the Commitment and Committed Loans of the Assignor shall be for the account of the Assignor. Any interest, fees and other payments accrued on and after the Effective Date with respect to the portion of such Commitment and Committed Loans assigned to the Assignee

shall be for the account of the Assignee. Each of the Assignor and the Assignee agrees that it will hold in trust for the other party any interest, fees and other amounts which it may receive to which the other party is entitled pursuant to the preceding sentence and pay to the other party any such amounts which it may receive promptly upon receipt.

4. Independent Credit Decision. The Assignee: (a) acknowledges that it has received a copy of the Credit Agreement and the Schedules and Exhibits thereto, together with copies of the most recent financial statements referred to in Section 5.11 or Section 6.01 of the Credit Agreement, and such other documents and information as it has deemed appropriate to make its own credit and legal analysis and decision to enter into this Assignment and Acceptance; and (b) agrees that it will, independently and without reliance upon the Assignor,

I-2

the Agent, the Arranger, or any other Bank and based on such documents and information as it shall deem appropriate at the time, continue to make its own credit and legal decisions in taking or not taking action under the Credit Agreement.

5. Effective Date: Notices.

- (a) As between the Assignor and the Assignee, the effective date for this Assignment and Acceptance shall be ______ (the "Effective Date"); provided that the following conditions precedent have been satisfied on or before the Effective Date:
 - (i) this Assignment and Acceptance shall be executed and delivered by the Assignor and the Assignee;
 - (ii) any consent of the Company and the Agent required under Section 10.08(a) of the Credit Agreement for the effectiveness of the assignment hereunder by the Assignor to the Assignee shall have been duly obtained and shall be in full force and effect as of the Effective Date;
 - (iii) the Assignee shall pay to the Assignor all amounts due to the Assignor under this Assignment and Acceptance;
 - (iv) the processing fee referred to in Section 2(b) hereof and in Section 10.08(a) of the Credit Agreement shall have been paid to the Agent; and
 - (v) the Assignor and Assignee shall have complied with the other requirements of Section 10.08 of the Credit Agreement and with the requirements of Sections 9.10 and 3.01 of the Credit Agreement (in each case to the extent applicable).
- (b) Promptly following the execution of this Assignment and Acceptance, the Assignor shall deliver to the Company and the Agent for acknowledgement by the Agent, a Notice of Assignment substantially in the form attached hereto as Schedule 1.
- 6. Agent. The Assignee hereby appoints and authorizes the Agent to take such action as agent on its behalf and to exercise such powers under the Credit Agreement as are delegated to the Agent by the Banks pursuant to the terms of the Credit Agreement. [The Assignee shall assume no duties or obligations held by the Assignor in its capacity as Agent under the Credit Agreement.] [INCLUDE ONLY IF ASSIGNOR IS AGENT]
- 7. Withholding Tax. The Assignee agrees to comply with Sections 3.01 and 9.10 of the Credit Agreement (if applicable).
 - 8. Representations and Warranties.
- (a) The Assignor represents and warrants that (i) it is the legal and beneficial owner of the interest being assigned by it hereunder and that such interest is free and clear of any Lien or other adverse claim; (ii) it is duly organized and existing and it has the full power and

I-3

authority to take, and has taken, all action necessary to execute and deliver this Assignment and Acceptance and any other documents required or permitted to be executed or delivered by it in connection with this Assignment and Acceptance and to fulfill its obligations hereunder; (iii) no notices to, or consents, authorizations or approvals of, any Person are required (other than those referred to in Section 5(a)(ii) hereof and any already given or obtained) for its due execution, delivery and performance of this Assignment and Acceptance,

and apart from any agreements or undertakings or filings required by the Credit Agreement, no further action by, or notice to, or filing with, any Person is required of it for such execution, delivery or performance; and (iv) this Assignment and Acceptance has been duly executed and delivered by it and constitutes the legal, valid and binding obligation of the Assignor, enforceable against the Assignor in accordance with the terms hereof, subject, as to enforcement, to bankruptcy, insolvency, moratorium, reorganization and other laws of general application relating to or affecting creditors' rights and to general equitable principles.

- (b) The Assignor makes no representation or warranty and assumes no responsibility with respect to any statements, warranties or representations made in or in connection with the Credit Agreement or the execution, legality, validity, enforceability, genuineness, sufficiency or value of the Credit Agreement or any other instrument or document furnished pursuant thereto. The Assignor makes no representation or warranty in connection with, and assumes no responsibility with respect to, the solvency, financial condition or statements of the Company, or the performance or observance by the Company, of any of its respective obligations under the Credit Agreement or any other instrument or document furnished in connection therewith.
- (c) The Assignee represents and warrants that (i) it is duly organized and existing and it has full power and authority to take, and has taken, all action necessary to execute and deliver this Assignment and Acceptance and any other documents required or permitted to be executed or delivered by it in connection with this Assignment and Acceptance, and to fulfill its obligations hereunder; (ii) no notices to, or consents, authorizations or approvals of, any Person are required (other than those referred to in Section 5(a)(ii) hereof and any already given or obtained) for its due execution, delivery and performance of this Assignment and Acceptance; and apart from any agreements or undertakings or filings required by the Credit Agreement, no further action by, or notice to, or filing with, any Person is required of it for such execution, delivery or performance; (iii) this Assignment and Acceptance has been duly executed and delivered by it and constitutes the legal, valid and binding obligation of the Assignee, enforceable against the Assignee in accordance with the terms hereof, subject, as to enforcement, to bankruptcy, insolvency, moratorium, reorganization and other laws of general application relating to or affecting creditors' rights and to general equitable principles; and (iv) it is an Eligible Assignee.

9. Further Assurances.

The Assignor and the Assignee each hereby agrees to execute and deliver such other instruments, and take such other action, as either party may reasonably request in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, including the delivery of any

I-4

notices or other documents to the Company or the Agent, which may be required in connection with the assignment and assumption contemplated hereby.

10. Miscellaneous.

- (a) Any amendment or waiver of any provision of this Assignment and Acceptance shall be in writing and signed by the parties hereto. No failure or delay by either party hereto in exercising any right, power or privilege hereunder shall operate as a waiver thereof and any waiver of any breach of the provisions of this Assignment and Acceptance shall be without prejudice to any rights with respect to any other or further breach thereof.
- $\mbox{\ensuremath{\mbox{(b)}}}$ All payments made hereunder shall be made without any set-off or counterclaim.
- (c) The Assignor and the Assignee shall each pay its own costs and expenses incurred in connection with the negotiation, preparation, execution and performance of this Assignment and Acceptance.
- (d) This Assignment and Acceptance may be executed in any number of counterparts and all of such counterparts taken together shall be deemed to constitute one and the same instrument.
- (e) THIS ASSIGNMENT AND ACCEPTANCE SHALL BE GOVERNED BY AND CONSTRUED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE LAW OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK. THE ASSIGNOR AND THE ASSIGNEE EACH IRREVOCABLY SUBMITS TO THE NONEXCLUSIVE JURISDICTION OF ANY STATE OR FEDERAL COURT SITTING IN NEW YORK OVER ANY SUIT, ACTION OR PROCEEDING ARISING OUT OF OR RELATING TO THIS ASSIGNMENT AND ACCEPTANCE AND IRREVOCABLY AGREES THAT ALL CLAIMS IN RESPECT OF SUCH ACTION OR PROCEEDING MAY BE HEARD AND DETERMINED IN SUCH NEW YORK STATE OR FEDERAL COURT. EACH PARTY TO THIS ASSIGNMENT AND ACCEPTANCE HEREBY IRREVOCABLY WAIVES, TO THE FULLEST EXTENT IT MAY EFFECTIVELY DO SO, ANY OBJECTION, INCLUDING ANY OBJECTION TO THE LAYING OF VENUE OR BASED ON THE GROUNDS OF FORUM NON CONVENIENS, WHICH IT MAY NOW OR HEREAFTER HAVE TO THE BRINGING OF ANY ACTION OR PROCEEDING IN SUCH JURISDICTION

IN RESPECT OF THIS ASSIGNMENT AND ACCEPTANCE OR ANY DOCUMENT RELATED HERETO, AND PERSONAL SERVICE OF ANY SUMMONS, COMPLAINT OR OTHER PROCESS, WHICH MAY BE MADE BY ANY OTHER MEANS PERMITTED BY NEW YORK LAW.

(f) THE ASSIGNOR AND THE ASSIGNEE EACH HEREBY KNOWINGLY, VOLUNTARILY AND INTENTIONALLY WAIVES ANY RIGHTS IT MAY HAVE TO A TRIAL BY JURY IN RESPECT OF ANY LITIGATION BASED HEREON, OR ARISING OUT OF, UNDER, OR IN CONNECTION WITH THIS ASSIGNMENT AND ACCEPTANCE, AND ANY RELATED DOCUMENTS AND AGREEMENTS, OR THE TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED HEREBY OR THEREBY, IN ANY ACTION, PROCEEDING OR OTHER LITIGATION OF ANY TYPE BROUGHT BY EITHER OF THE PARTIES AGAINST THE

I-5

OTHER PARTY, WHETHER WITH RESPECT TO CONTRACT CLAIMS, TORT CLAIMS, OR OTHERWISE. EACH OF THE PARTIES ALSO AGREES THAT ANY SUCH CLAIM OR CAUSE OF ACTION SHALL BE TRIED BY A COURT TRIAL WITHOUT A JURY.

[OTHER PROVISIONS TO BE ADDED AS MAY BE NEGOTIATED BETWEEN THE ASSIGNOR AND THE ASSIGNEE, PROVIDED THAT SUCH PROVISIONS ARE NOT INCONSISTENT WITH THE CREDIT AGREEMENT.]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Assignor and the Assignee have caused this Assignment and Acceptance to be executed and delivered by their duly authorized officers as of the date first above written.

T-6

$\begin{array}{c} \text{SCHEDULE 1} \\ \text{to the Assignment and Acceptance} \end{array}$

NOTICE OF ASSIGNMENT AND ACCEPTANCE

Date:
Bank One, NA as Agent
Attention:
Deluxe Corporation
Attention:

Ladies and Gentlemen:

We refer to the Credit Agreement dated as of August 24, 2001 (as amended, restated, modified, supplemented or renewed from time to time, the "Credit Agreement") among Deluxe Corporation (the "Company"), the Banks referred to therein and Bank One, NA, as Agent for the Banks (the "Agent"). Terms defined in the Credit Agreement are used herein as therein defined.

1. We hereby give you notice of[, and request the consent of the Company and the Agent to, the assignment by _______ (the "Assignor") to ______ (the "Assignee") of ____ % of the right, title and interest of the Assignor in and to the Credit Agreement (including, without limitation, ____ % of the right, title and interest of the Assignor in

and to the Commitment of the Assignor and all outstanding Committed Loans m	ade
by the Assignor) pursuant to that certain Assignment and Acceptance Agreeme	nt,
dated as of (the "Assignment and Acceptance") between Assignor	and
Assignee, a copy of which Assignment and Acceptance is attached hereto. Before	ore
giving effect to such assignment the Assignor's Commitment is \$	and
the aggregate principal amount of its outstanding Committed Loans is \$	

2. The Assignee agrees that, upon receiving the consent of the Company and the Agent to such assignment and from and after the Effective Date (as such term is defined in Section 5 of the Assignment and Acceptance), the Assignee shall be bound by the terms of the Credit Agreement, with respect to the interest in the Credit Agreement assigned to it as specified above, as fully and to the same extent as if the Assignee were the Bank originally holding such interest in the Credit Agreement.

3. The following administrative details apply to the Assignee:

(A) Lending Of	fice(s):
Assignee name: Address:	
Attention:	
Telephone:	(_)
Facsimile:	
Assignee name:	
Address:	
Attention:	
Telephone:	(_)
Facsimile:	(_)
(D) 27 1 1 2 1 1	
(B) Notice Add	
Assignee name: Address:	
Address:	
Attention:	
Telephone:	(_)
Facsimile:	(_)
racsimirc.	(_)
(C) Payment In	structions:
At:	
Reference:	
Attention:	

4. You are entitled to rely upon the representations, warranties and covenants of each of the Assignor and Assignee contained in the Assignment and Acceptance.

Schedule 1 Page 2

5. This Notice of Assignment and Acceptance may be executed by the Assignor and the Assignee in separate counterparts, each of which when so executed and delivered shall be deemed to be an original and all of which taken together shall constitute one and the same notice and agreement.

[REMAINDER OF PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Assignor and the Assignee have caused this Notice of Assignment and Acceptance to be executed by their respective duly authorized officials, officers or agents as of the date first above mentioned.

	Very truly yours,	
Adjusted Commitment:	[ASSIGNOR]	
\$	Ву:	
	Title:	_
Adjusted Pro Rata Share:		
Commitment:	[ASSIGNEE]	
\$	Ву:	
	Title:	
ACKNOWLEDGED this day of: BANK ONE, NA as Agent By:		
Title:		
CONSENTED TO this day of:		
DELUXE CORPORATION		
Ву:		
Title:		

Schedule 1 Page 4

DELUXE CORPORATION COMPUTATION OF RATIO OF EARNINGS TO FIXED CHARGES

<TABLE> <CAPTION>

10.12 120.17	NINE MONTHS		YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31,			
	ENDED SEPTEMBER 2001	2000	1999	1998	1997	
1996						
 <\$>	<c></c>	<c></c>	<c></c>	<c></c>	<c></c>	
<c> Earnings:</c>						
<pre>Income from continuing operations before income taxes \$111,914</pre>	\$220,671	\$273,429	\$322,582	\$256,305	\$147,682	
Interest expense (excluding capitalized interest 9,406	t) 3,219	10,837	7,620	8,040	7 , 289	
Portion of rent expense under long-term operation leases representative of an interest factor 9,365	ng 2 , 567	3,520	7,728	8,859	8,732	
Amortization of debt expense 121	125	464	263	122	122	
						_
TOTAL EARNINGS \$130,806	\$226,582	\$288,250	\$338,193	\$273 , 326	\$163 , 825	
Fixed charges:						
Interest expense (including capitalized interest 10,735	t) \$ 3,219	\$ 10,837	\$ 8,693	\$ 9,431	\$ 8,209	\$
Portion of rent expense under long-term operation leases representative of an interest factor 9,365	ng 2 , 567	3,520	7,728	8,859	8,732	
Amortization of debt expense 121	125	464	263	122	122	
						_
TOTAL FIXED CHARGES 20,221	\$ 5,911	\$ 14,821	\$ 16,684	\$ 18,412	\$ 17,063	\$
RATIO OF EARNINGS TO FIXED CHARGES 6.5						

 38.3 | 19.4 | 20.3 | 14.8 | 9.6 | |